

Department of Medical Genetics University of Helsinki Finland

THE ROLE OF *FUMARASE (FH)* IN TUMORIGENESIS

Rainer Lehtonen

Academic dissertation

To be presented, with the permission of the Medical Faculty of the University of Helsinki, for public examination in Biomedicum Helsinki, Haartmaninkatu 8, lecture hall 2,

on May 24th 2006, at 12 noon.

Helsinki 2006

Supervised by

Lauri A. Aaltonen, MD, PhD Research Professor of the Finnish Academy of Sciences Department of Medical Genetics Haartman Institute and Biomedicum Helsinki University of Helsinki Helsinki, Finland

Virpi Launonen, PhD Docent, Academy Research Fellow Department of Medical Genetics Haartman Institute and Biomedicum Helsinki University of Helsinki Helsinki, Finland

Reviewed by

Olli Ritvos, MD, PhD Docent, Senior Scientist Department of Bacteriology and Immunology Haartman Institute and Biomedicum Helsinki University of Helsinki Helsinki, Finland

Maija Wessman, PhD Docent, Academy Research Fellow Folkhälsan Research Center and Finnish Genome Center University of Helsinki Helsinki, Finland

Official opponent

Kirsi Huoponen, Ph.D Docent, Clinical Molecular Geneticist Department of Medical Genetics DNA Diagnostics University of Turku Turku, Finland

ISBN 952-92-0325-X (paperback) ISBN 952-10-3123-9 (PDF) http://ethesis.helsinki.fi Yliopistopaino Helsinki 2006

CONTENTS

Contents	3
List of original publications	7
Abbreviations	8
Abstract	10
Review of the literature	12
1. Genes and cancer	12
1.2. Oncogenes	12
1.3. Stability genes	13
1.4. Tumor suppressor genes and loss of heterozygosity (LOH)	13
2. Uterine leiomyomas	15
2.1. Genetic predisposition to leiomyomas	17
3. Renal cell cancer (RCC)	17
3.1. Familial renal cell cancer (RCC) syndromes	18
3.1.1. von Hippel-Lindau disease (VHL)	18
3.1.2. Chromosome 3 translocations	20
3.1.3. Hereditary papillary renal carcinoma (HRPC)	21
3.1.4. Tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC)	22
3.1.5. Birt-Hogg-Dudé syndrome (BHD)	23
3.1.6. Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC)	24
3.1.7. Multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata (MCUL)	25
4. Other familial cancers potentially associated to HLRCC	25
4.1. Familial prostate cancer	25
4.2. Familial breast cancer	26
AIMS OF THE STUDY	27

MATERIALS AND METHODS	28
1. Familial samples	28
1.1. HLRCC/ MCUL Families (I)	28
1.2. Finnish prostate cancer families (II)	28
1.3. US prostate cancer families (II)	29
1.4. Breast cancer families (III)	29
2. Control individuals (I, IV)	29
3. Tumor samples	30
3.1 Tumors from HLRCC family members (I)	30
3.2. Nonsyndromic tumor samples (IV, V)	30
4. DNA and RNA extraction, purification, and cDNA synthesis (I, II, III, IV, V)	31
5. Microsatellite marker analysis (I, IV, V)	31
5.1. Fine-mapping at chromosome 1q	31
5.2. Loss of heterozygosity (LOH) analysis (I, IV, V)	31
6. Agarose gel electrophoresis (I, II, III, IV, V)	33
7. Identification of transcripts on 1q42-q43 (I)	33
8. Fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) (I)	33
9. Mutation detection	34
9.1. Single-stranded conformational polymorphism (SSCP) (I)	34
9.2. Denaturing high-performance liquid chromatograph (DHPLC) (II, III, IV, V)	34
9.3. DNA and cDNA sequencing (I, II, III, IV, V)	35
10. Fumarate hydratase enzyme activity assay (I)	36
11. Splice site prediction (III)	36
RESULTS	37
1. Fumarase (FH) is the predisposing gene in HLRCC syndrome (I)	37
2. Fumarase (FH) in familial prostate cancer (II)	41

3. Fumarase (FH) in familial breast cancer (III)	42
4. The role of fumarase (FH) in nonsyndromic tumorigenesis	42
4.1. Fumarase (FH) mutations in tumor types observed in HLRCC (IV)	42
4.2. Fumarase (FH) in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas (V)	44
4.2.1. LOH analysis	44
4.2.2. Fumarase (FH) mutation screening	44
4.3. Fumarase (FH) mutations in non-HLRCC associated sporadic tumors (V)	45
DISCUSSION	46
1. Localization and identification of the predisposing gene for hereditary leiomyomat and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) (I)	tosis 46
1.1. Fumarase (FH) gene	46
1.2. Fumarase deficiency (FHD)	47
2. Fumarase (FH) in hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) (I)	48
2.1. Clinical features	48
2.2. Germline mutations of <i>fumarase</i> (<i>FH</i>) in hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cancer (HLRCC)	cell 50
3. The role of fumarase (FH) in other familial cancers	51
3.1. Familial prostate cancer (II)	51
3.2. Familial breast cancer (III)	52
4. Fumarase (FH) defects in nonsyndromic tumors	53
4.1. FH mutations in tumor types associated with HLRCC (IV)	53
4.2. Fumarase (FH) in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas (V)	54
5. Function of tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCAC) genes in tumor predisposition	56
5.1. Function of <i>fumarase (FH)</i> mutations	56
5.2. Succinate dehydrogenase (SDH) genes in tumorigenesis	57
5.3. TCAC defects and apoptosis	58
5.4. TCAC defects and reactive oxygen species (ROS)	58

5.5. Pseudo-hypoxia model of mitochondrial tumor suppression	58
6. Clinical implications	61
CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PLANS	62
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	63
REFERENCES	65
ELECTRONIC DATABASE INFORMATION	92

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original articles referred to in the text by Roman numerals I-V.

I.

The Multiple Leiomyoma Consortium.

Group 1: Tomlinson IP, Alam NA*, Rowan AJ*, Barclay E, Jaeger EE, Kelsell D, Leigh I, Gorman P, Lamlum H, Rahman S, Roylance RR, and Olpin S

Group 2: Bevan S*, Barker K, Hearle N, and Houlston RS

Group 3: Kiuru M*, **Lehtonen R***, Karhu A, Vilkki S, Laiho P, Eklund C, Vierimaa O, Aittomäki K, Hietala M, Sistonen P, Paetau A, Salovaara R, Herva R, Launonen V, and Aaltonen LA.

Germline mutations in *FH* predispose to dominantly inherited uterine fibroids, skin leiomyomata and papillary renal cell cancer. *Nature Genetics* (2002), 30, 406-410.

II.

Lehtonen R, Kiuru M, Rökman A, Ikonen T, Cunningham JM, Schaid DJ, Matikainen M, Nupponen NN, Karhu A, Kallioniemi O-P, Thibodeau SN, Schleutker J, and Aaltonen LA.

No *fumarate hydratase (FH)* mutations in hereditary prostate cancer. *Journal of Medical Genetics* (2003), 40, e19.

III.

Kiuru M, Lehtonen R, Eerola H, Aittomaäki K,Blomqvist C, Nevanlinna H, Aaltonen LA, and Launonen V.

No germline *FH* mutations in familial breast cancer patients. *European Journal of Human Genetics* (2005), 13, 506-509.

IV.

Kiuru M*, **Lehtonen R***, Arola J, Salovaara R, Järvinen H, Aittomäki K, Sjöberg J, Visakorpi T, Knuutila S, Isola J, Delahunt B, Herva R, Launonen V, Karhu A, and Aaltonen LA.

Few *FH* mutations in sporadic counterparts of tumor types observed in hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer families. *Cancer Research* (2002), 62, 4554-4557.

V.

Lehtonen R*, Kiuru M*, Vanharanta*, Sjöberg J, Aaltonen L-M, Aittomaäki K, Arola J, Butzow R, Eng C, Husgafvel-Pursiainen K, Isola J, Järvinen H, Koivisto P, Mecklin J-P, Peltomäki P, Salovaara R, Wasenius V-M, Karhu A, Launonen V, Nupponen NN, and Aaltonen LA.

Biallelic Inactivation of Fumarate Hydratase (FH) Occurs in Nonsyndromic Uterine Leiomyomas but Is Rare in Other Tumors. *American Journal of Pathology* (2004), 164, 17-22.

* Equal contribution

Publications I and IV are part of Maija Kiuru's academic dissertation (Helsinki 2002)

ABBREVIATIONS

3-NPA	3-nitropropionic acid
4EBP1	eukaryotic intitiation factor 4E (eIF4E) binding protein 1
AATF	apoptosis-antagonizing factor
ACTH	adrenocorticotrophic hormone
ADH	alcohol dehydrogenase
ADH1	alcohol dehvdrogenase 1A
AI	allelic imbalance
ALDH1	aldehyde dehydrogenase 1
RER	hase-excision repair
BHD	Birt-Hogg-Dudé syndrome
BRCA1/2	Broast cancer1/2 gene
CAPR	prostate and brain cancer suscentibility locus
CDVA	walin dependent kingse A
CDK4	cyclin-dependent kindse 4 malin dependent kindse inhibitor 14
	cyclin-dependent kindse innibilor TA
CDNA	complementary deoxyribonucleic acid
CDP	CCAAT displacement protein gene
CHML	CHM-like
CS	Cushing syndrome
CYP17	cytochrome P450c17
DHPLC	denaturing high-performance liquid chromatography
DIRC2/3	disrupted in renal carcinoma 2/3
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
dNTP	deoxyribonucleotide triphosphate
DPT	dermatopontin
eFF2	eukarvotic elongation factor 2
eIF2a	translation eukarvotic initiation factor-2-alpha
	aronuclease 1
	fun anges fun anges hudratas
	jumarase, jumaraie nyaraiase
	FH deficiency
FHII	fragile histidine triad
FISH	fluorescence in situ hybridization
FLCN	folliculin
FMM	familial malignant melanoma
GLUT1/3	glucose transporter 1/3
HIF	hypoxia-inducible factor
HIF1a	hypoxia-inducible factor 1 alpha
HLRCC	hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer
HMG	high mobility group
HMGA1	high mobility group AT-hook 1
HMGA2	high mobility group AT-hook 1
HPC1	first nutative hereditary prostate cancer locus
HPC20	hereditary prostate cancer locus at chromosome 20a13
HPCY	hereditary prostate cancer X linked locus
HDCI	hereditary head and neck paraganglioma
	hereditery perillery repel cell coreineme
	hereditary papinally reliar cell carcinollia
	hereditary prostate cancer here sharps 27 ltd protein associated protein 1
HSPBAPI	neat-snock 27-kd protein-associated protein 1
HUS	Hospital District of Helsinki and Uusimaa
IGF1/2	insulin growth factor 1 or 2
IGFBP	IGF binding protein
KDH	ketoglutarate dehydrogenase
KIT	v-kit Hardy-Zuckerman 4 feline sarcoma viral oncogene
	homolog
KMO	kynurenine 3-monooxygenase
K-RAS	Harvey sarcoma virus homolog. Kirsten type
LOD	logarithm of odds
LOH	loss of heterozygosity
	1055 01 11010/23505113

LSAMP	limbic system-associated membrane protein
MCUL	multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata
MDH	malate dehydrogenase
MDM2	TP53-binding protein gene
MEN2	multiple endocrine neoplasia type II
MET	met protooncogene
MMAD	massive macronodular adrenocortical disease
MMR	mismatch repair
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
MSI	microsatellite instability
mTOR	mammalian target for ranamycin
NADP+	nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
NFR	nucleotide-excision repair
NIX	Nucleid Acid Identification Program
NORE1	RAS associated domain family protein 5
NORLI	non peremetric LOD
	Online Mondelien Inheritenee in Men
ONINI ODN2	ongin 2
0FN5 	000000000000000000000000000000000000
p/U	p/0 kinase
PCAP	predisposing for prostate cancer
PCAP	putative predisposing gene for cancer of prostate
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PHD	HIF1a prolyl hydroxylase
RBI	retinoblastoma
RBI	retinoblastoma
RCC	renal cell cancer
RET	Rearranged during transfection protooncogene
RGS7	regulator of G protein signaling 7
RNA	ribonucleic acid
RNASEL	ribonucleaseL
ROS	reactive oxygen species
RT	room temperature
RT-PCR	reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction
SDH	succinate dehydrogenase
SDHA	succinate dehvdrogenase A
SDHB	succinate dehydrogenase B
SDHC	succinate dehydrogenase C
SDHD	succinate dehydrogenase D
SRD5A	5 reductase type II gene
SSCP	single-stranded conformational polymorphism
	tricarboxylic acid cycle (Krebs cycle)
TGER	transforming growth factor beta
	translotining growth factor beta
	tumor protain 53
	tumor protein 55
	transiocation in renai carcinoma on chromosome o
ISC	tuberous scierosis complex
ISC	tuberous scierosis complex (syndrome)
TSCI	tuberous sclerosis complex-2
TSC2	tuberous sclerosis complex-2
TSPI	trombospondin I
U	units
ULMS	uterine leiomyosarcoma
UTR	untranslated region
VEGF	vascular endothelial growth factor
VHL	von Hippel-Lindau syndrome
VHL	von Hippel-Lindau syndrome gene

ABSTRACT

Studies in hereditary cancer syndromes have been crucial in the localization and identification of many cancer genes involved in both familial and sporadic cancers. Detection of genetic alterations in cancer susceptibility genes has provided implements for genetic testing and follow-up of individuals with increased cancer risk. Understanding of the molecular mechanism of tumorigenesis has provided tools for the development of better treatment and targeted drugs for cancer.

In this study, a predisposing gene for a recently characterized cancer syndrome, hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC), was identified and the role of the gene was investigated in other familial cancers and in nonsyndromic tumorigenesis. HLRCC is a dominantly inherited disorder predisposing predominantly to uterine and skin leiomyomas, and also to renal cell cancer and uterine leiomyosarcoma. The disease gene was recently localized in Finnish families to 1q42-q43 by a genome-wide linkage search. Independently in the UK, a clinically similar condition, multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata (MCUL), was linked to the same chromosomal region, strongly suggesting that HLRCC and MCUL are actually a single syndrome. Linkage results were confirmed by detecting loss of heterozygosity (LOH) at the disease locus in most of the patients' tumors, suggesting that this predisposing gene acts as a tumor suppressor. Through detailed investigation by genotyping of microsatellite markers and haplotype construction in Finnish and UK HLRCC/MCUL families we were able to narrow the disease locus down to 1.6 Mb. Extensive mutation screening of known and predicted transcripts in the target region resulted in identification of the HLRCC predisposing gene, fumarase (fumarate hydratase, FH). FH is a key enzyme in energy metabolism, catalyzing fumarate to malate in the tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCAC) in mitochondria. Germline alterations in FH segregating with the disease were detected in 25 of 42 HLRCC/MCUL families including whole-gene deletions, truncating small deletions/insertions and nonsense mutations, as well as substitutions or deletions of highly conserved amino acids. Biallelic inactivation was detected in almost all studied tumors of HLRCC patients. Furthermore, FH enzyme activity was reduced in the patients' normal tissues and was completely or virtually absent from tumors. Based on these findings, we extensively demonstrated that mutations in FH underlie the HLRCC/MCUL syndrome. In our studies of other familial cancers, evidence for involvement of FH defects was not found in familial prostate and breast cancers.

To investigate the role of FH in sporadic tumorigenesis, we analyzed 652 lesions, including a series of 353 nonsyndromic counterparts of tumor types associated with HLRCC. Mutations in nonsyndromic tumors were rare and appeared to be limited to tumor types observed in the hereditary form of the disease. Biallelic inactivation of FH was detected in a uterine leiomyosarcoma, a cutaneous leiomyoma, a soft-tissue sarcoma, and in two uterine leiomyomas. In the uterine leiomyosarcoma and the cutaneous lesion FH mutations originated from the germline whereas the soft-tissue sarcoma harbored purely somatic changes. In uterine leiomyomas somatic mutations were detected in the two out of five tumors with LOH at the FH locus. Our findings demonstrate that FH

inactivation is also involved in nonhereditary tumor development, and further support the hypothesis that FH acts as a tumor suppressor. The role of FH in predisposition to malignancies, renal cell carcinoma and leiomyosarcoma is important in the diagnosis and prevention of cancer among HLRCC patients. This study is of general clinical interest, because prior to our findings, little was known about the molecular genetics of uterine leiomyomas, the most common tumors of women. Discovery of FH and other TCAC defects in tumor predisposition adds to our knowledge of the contribution of basic metabolism to tumor pathogenesis.

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

1. Genes and cancer

Cancer is a genetic disease. A malignant tumor develops through accumulation of genetic changes in proliferating cells (Fearon and Vogelstein 1990). These changes include activation of oncogenes, dysfunction of stability genes (caretakers), or inactivation of tumor suppressor genes (Vogelstein and Kinzler 2004). Although multiple changes are required for malignant transformation, only a limited number of molecular pathways contribute to most cancers (Hahn and Weinberg 2002).

The major knowledge of cancer genes is still based on rare, high penetrance alleles which have been identified using genetic linkage and positional cloning. Although the contribution of these genes in sporadic lesions has been extensively evaluated, the molecular events in common cancer have remained unclear.

1.2. Oncogenes

Oncogenes are excessively activated counterparts of protooncogenes, which are involved in normal cellular signaling. In cancer, protooncogenes are activated through chromosomal amplification, rearrangements, or activating point mutations, leading to excessive cell proliferation or aberrant differentiation (Bishop 1991).

Most of oncogene alterations occur at the somatic level and are common in many tumor types (Tumor Gene Database, http://condor.bcm.tmc.edu/oncogene.html). RAS genes are the most frequently mutated oncogenes in human cancer cells (Giehl 2005). Aberrant activation of RAS proteins is involved in practically all processes of malignant transformation, such as gene expression, cell cycle progression, apoptosis, exocytosis, aberrant angiogenesis, tissue invasion, and metastasis (Symons and Takai 2001, Campbell and Der 2004). RAS proteins are members of a large superfamily of over 100 small GTP-binding proteins, commonly classified into six subfamilies (Takai *et al.* 2001). In human tumors, the majority of RAS mutations occur in the *Kirsten type Harvey sarcoma virus homolog* (*K-RAS*) gene (Giehl 2005). Mutational *K-RAS* activation is involved in most of pancreatic adenocarcinomas and in third of lung and colorectal cancers (Almoguera *et al.* 1988, Rodenhuis *et al.* 1987).

Inherited oncogene mutations are rare compared to somatic alterations. *Rearranged during transfection protooncogene (RET), v-kit Hardy-Zuckerman 4 feline sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (KIT), met protooncogene (MET), and cyclin-dependent kinase 4 (CDK4) are probably the only known high-penetrance oncogenes mutated in familial cancers. Multiple endocrine neoplasia type II (MEN2) is characterized by medullary thyroid carcinoma and pheochromocytoma (Schimke and Hartmann 1965). A predisposing germline mutation, and subsequently additional somatic changes, were found*

in the *RET* protooncogene of MEN2 families (Mulligan *et al.* 1993, Quadro *et al.* 2001). Mutations in the *KIT* gene can be found either somatically or in the germline, underlying gastrointestinal stromal tumor predisposition (Hirota *et al.* 1998, Nishida *et al.* 1998). *MET* mutations were first found in the germline of affected members of hereditary papillary renal cell carcinoma (HPRC) families, and subsequently also in sporadic cases (see section 3.2.3) (Schmidt *et al.* 1997). CDK4 is included in protein complexes controlling passage through the G1 checkpoint of the cell cycle (Sherr 1993). Germline mutations in *CDK4* have been detected, though very rarely, in familial malignant melanoma (FMM) (Zuo *et al.* 1996).

1.3. Stability genes

Stability genes, also referred to as caretakers, promote tumorigenesis in a totally different way than do oncogenes and tumor suppressors. Stability genes keep genetic alterations at a minimal level, and when inactivated mutations in other genes occur at higher levels, whereas tumor suppressors and oncogenes accelerate neoplastic growth by increasing tumor cell number through stimulation of cell proliferation or the inhibition of apoptosis or cell-cycle arrest (Friedberg 2003, Vogelstein and Kinzler 2004). Although potentially all genes are targets of increased genomic instability, only somatic mutations in oncogenes, tumor suppressor genes, or other stability genes are critical for tumor development (Akiyama *et al.* 1997).

Stability genes include mismatch repair (MMR), nucleotide-excision repair (NER), and base-excision repair (BER) genes responsible for repairing normal DNA replication errors (Friedberg 2003). Failures in these systems can lead to accumulation of somatic mutations in cells and, accordingly, increased predisposition to severe conditions. Germline mutations in the MMR genes, *MLH1*, *MSH2*, *PMS2*, and *MSH6* have been found to predispose to HNPCC (Fishel *et al.* 1993, Leach *et al.* 1993, Bronner *et al.* 1994, Papadopoulos *et al.* 1994). Because simple repetitive sequences are particularly prone to replication errors, microsatellite instability (MSI) can be used as a landmark in HNPCC (Ionov *et al.* 1993). Other stability genes control chromosomal stability, through such processes as mitotic recombination and chromosomal segregation. Mutations in, for example, *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* predispose to familial breast cancer (Miki *et al.* 1994, Wooster *et al.* 1995).

1.4. Tumor suppressor genes and loss of heterozygosity (LOH)

Most hereditary cancer syndromes are caused by mutations in tumor suppressor genes. These genes are needed to keep cells under control (Marshall 1991). Compared to sporadic cases, patients with germline mutations have a higher risk of developing secondary malignancies, and are prone to get cancer at a younger age. Tumor suppressor genes are typically involved in the transduction of extra cellular signals, regulation of transcription, or controlling the cell cycle (Smith *et al.* 1998).

Several tumor suppressor genes predisposing to hereditary cancer syndromes have been shown to be a key element also in nonsyndromic cancers (Bishop 1991, Soussi *et al.* 2005). Many of these genes have been found to be mutated and involved in cancer progression at a somatic level. Tumor protein TP53 is one of the best examples of these functions. The *TP53* gene is inactivated in approximately 50% of human cancers, in most cases only in somatic cells (Harris 1996, Soussi *et al.* 2005, Soussi and Lozano 2005). Germline mutations in *TP53* predispose to Li-Fraumeni syndrome, but have also been reported in many sporadic cancers (Malkin *et al.* 1990, Camplejohn and Rutherford 2001).

The main evidence for the presence of tumor suppressor genes was provided by a study by Knudson (1971), where he suggested that two events were required for retinoblastoma development. In hereditary cases, one mutation has occurred in the germline and is inherited. The second mutation has taken place at the somatic level and is typically a deletion of a larger chromosomal region containing the respective gene. Such chromosomal events result in homozygosity of the region, i.e. loss of heterozygosity (LOH) (Figure 1). These two genetic events in the Knudson's model were afterwards shown to represent biallelic inactivation of a tumor suppressor gene, human *retinoblastoma* (*RB*) (Lee *et al.* 1987).



Figure 1. Loss of heterozygosity (LOH) in hereditary and sporadic cancer. Typically, two events are needed to inactive a tumor suppressor gene. In hereditary cancers, the first mutation is inherited in all cells. In a tumor cell of the target tissue a loss of a wild type allele through deletion of the chromosomal material leads to inactivation of a possible tumor suppressor gene. The s hit can also be a point mutation in another allele. In sporadic cancers, both events take place in a somatic cancer cell.

Inactivation of *VHL*, the second example of classical tumor suppressor genes, has been shown to predispose to von Hippel-Lindau syndrome (VHL, OMIM 193300) (Latif *et al.* 1993, Crossey *et al.* 1994). VHL is a dominantly inherited familial cancer syndrome predisposing to a variety of malignant and benign neoplasms, most frequently renal cell, retinal, and spinal hemangioblastoma carcinoma, pheochromocytoma, and pancreatic tumors (see section 3.2.1.) (Neumann and Wiestler 1991).

2. Uterine leiomyomas

Uterine leiomyomas (fibroids) are the most common tumors in women, being present in at least 25% of women (Buttram 1986). Most myomas are symptomless leading to possible underestimation of the prevalence. Careful pathological examination with new imaging techniques suggests that the prevalence is as high as 77% (Cramer and Patel 1990). Despite their benign nature, uterine fibroids are a significant health issue. Although most myomas are symptomless, many women suffer from abdominal pain, abnormal bleeding, and reproductive dysfunction (Stewart 2001). Uterine myomata is the leading cause for hysterectomy in many countries.

Myomas arise from the smooth muscle cells of the uterus. The pathophysiology of myomas is not well understood. It is known that myomas follow life-cycle changes of the reproductive hormones estrogen and progesterone (Rein 2000). It has been proposed that risk factors associated with uterine leiomyomas, such as early menarche, obesity, diet, and smoking act by regulating these hormones (Flake *et al.* 2003). The most common pathway to myoma development includes the transformation of normal myocytes into abnormal ones (Cramer and Patel 1990). Mosaicism is a frequent finding in uterine leiomyomas with chromosomal rearrangements (Xing *et al.* 1997, Gross *et al.* 2004).

Little is known about the molecular background of these lesions. Mutation analyses of candidate genes such as *TP53*, *P53-binding protein* gene (*MDM2*), *K-RAS*, and *CCAAT displacement protein* (*CDP*) have been negative ((Hall *et al.* 1997, Patrikis *et al.* 2003). Other than activating *K-RAS* mutations reported in one study, no specific point mutations underlying nonsyndromic leiomyomas have been identified. However, the contribution of chromosomal rearrangements to the development of these lesions has long been evident (Pandis *et al.* 1991, Hall *et al.* 1997).

Nonrandom chromosomal abnormalities have been observed in 40 to 50% of surgically removed uterine leiomyomas (Flake *et al.* 2003). The most common cytogenetic changes are translocations between chromosomes 12 and 14 (20%), deletions and translocations in chromosome 7q (17%), trisomy of chromosome 12, and a wide variety of aberrations of 6p21 (< 5%) (Meloni *et al.* 1992, Ozisik *et al.* 1993, Sargent *et al.* 1994, Ishwad *et al.* 1995, Sornberger *et al.* 1999, Ligon and Morton 2000). Cytogenetic abnormalities similar to fibroids have also been observed in other mesenchymal tumors, such as lipomas and hamartomas (Dal Cin *et al.* 1997, Tallini *et al.* 1997, Xiao *et al.* 1997). Rearrangements in

chromosomes 12 and 14 typically include the translocation t(12;14)(q15;q23-q24), involving a chromosomal segment of a gene encoding a member of the high mobility group proteins, *HMGA2* (Pandis *et al.* 1990, Mine *et al.* 2001). Altered gene expression, the aberrant splicing of *HMGA2*, or cytogenetic translocation leading to chimeric fusion of *HMGA2* and a target gene are frequent events in uterine leiomyomas (Tallini and Dal Cin 1999). *HMGA2* and the DNA repair gene *RAD51L1* have been hypothesized to create pathologically significant fusion transcripts (Takahashi *et al.* 2001). Although *HMGA2*-*RAD51L1* fusion transcripts or their incorrectly spliced products have been detected, the pattern of rearrangements suggests that dysregulated expression of *HMGA2*, not the formation of fusion transcripts, is the principle mechanism in the development of uterine leiomyomas (Quade *et al.* 2003). Elevated expression of the *high mobility group AT-hook 1 (HMGA1)* gene has also been observed in uterine leiomyomas. The dysregulating mechanism may be similar to *HMGA2* including post-translational modifications or cytogenetic rearrangements at the *HMGA1* locus on 6p21 (Sornberger *et al.* 1999).

Consistent with cytogenetic studies, molecular genetic analyses have confirmed the loss of genetic material on 7q21-q32, suggesting the localization of a tumor suppressor gene important for myoma development in this region (Ishwad *et al.* 1997, Mao *et al.* 1999). In a genome wide allelotyping effort, LOH was observed on 7q22-q23 (9%), 1q42-q42 (2%), and 16q12-q22 (2%) (Mao *et al.* 1999). Although the minimal commonly deleted region on 7q22 has been recently reduced to 2.3 Mb, no causative gene to uterine leiomyoma predisposition has been successfully identified in this region (Vanharanta *et al.* 2005).

The animal model for human tuberous sclerosis, the Eker rat, shows additional evidence that HMGA2 plays a key role in human uterine leiomyomata (Everitt *et al.* 1995). In the majority of Eker rat myomas HMGA2 protein is expressed, while in the normal myometrium HMGA2 is completely lost (Hunter *et al.* 2002). Eker rats are heterozygous for mutations in the *tuberous sclerosis complex-2 (TSC2)* tumor suppressor gene, segregating uterine leiomyomas and leiomyosarcomas, renal cell carcinomas (RCC), and hemangiosarcomas of the spleen (see section 3.2.4.) (Hino *et al.* 1999, Cook and Walker 2004).

Genome wide gene expression studies provide new clues to pathways contributing to the pathogenesis of uterine leiomyomas. A comparative analysis of nine gene expression studies revealed common genes aberrantly expressed in myomas (Arslan *et al.* 2005). Under-expression of *alcohol dehydrogenase 1A* (*ADH1*) and *aldehyde dehydrogenase 1* (*ALDH1*) in uterine leiomyoma compared to normal myometrium could potentially link HMGA1/2 related chromosomal aberrations to the expression data. The HMG protein competitively binds to the ADH class I *HNF-1/HMG1* promoter, affecting *ADH1* gene transcription (Edenberg 2000). Arslan *et al.* (2005) concluded that there is a corequirement of increased estrogens and retinoid acid that promote tumor growth. Upregulation of insulin growth factor 2 (IGF2) and down-regulation of IGF binding proteins (IGFBP) have been the most regular observation in myoma expression studies. IGF2 is known to be involved in cell proliferation and differentiation. Furthermore, extra cellular matrix formation through transforming growth factor beta (TGFB) and dermatopontin (DPT) signaling has been suggested to play an important role in uterine myoma formation.

2.1. Genetic predisposition to leiomyomas

The hereditary form of uterine leiomyoma is normally discussed in the context of multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomatosis syndrome (MCUL). The first report on the hereditary form of cutaneous leiomyomatosis was based on an Italian family with three affected half first cousins. (Kloepfer et al. 1958). A cutaneous leiomyoma family with uterine myomata was described by Mezzadra in 1965 (Mezzadra 1965). Autosomal dominant inheritance with decreased penetrance was supported by these pedigrees. The inherited disorder, characterized by the appearance of uterine leiomyoma and/or multiple cutaneous leiomyoma, was called Reed's syndrome (Reed et al. 1973). Other family studies have further defined the role of the hereditable component in myomata. A study of 97 leiomyomata families showed that the prevalence of uterine fibroids is 2.2-fold higher in families with two or more affected individuals than in controls (Vikhlyaeva et al. 1995). Furthermore, in twin-pair studies, the hysterectomy rate in monozygotic twins was 2-fold higher than in dizygotic twins (Treloar et al. 1992). An average estimate of familial risk in the first degree relatives of affected probands is approximately 25%, and heritability according to recurrence rate in siblings is 0.26-0.80 (Kurbanova et al. 1989a, Kurbanova et al. 1989b, Snieder et al. 1998, Luoto et al. 2000). These findings of a significant genetic factor in uterine myomata predisposition are compatible with the observation of 2-3-fold higher incidence of fibroids in African-American than in Caucasian women (Kjerulff et al. 1993, Marshall et al. 1997). Clinical and molecular features in familial uterine myomas are different from their sporadic counterparts (Okolo et al. 2005). Significantly higher incidence of abdominal swelling, dysmenorrhoea, dyspareunia, and early onset of disease in cases with family history of fibroids compared to those without have been reported. Additionally, patients with a family history of leiomyomas more often have various cancers, mainly in breast, stomach, and oesophagus (Okolo et al. 2005).

3. Renal cell cancer (RCC)

Kidney cancer accounts for approximately 2% of all cancer cases worldwide (McLaughlin and Lipworth 2000). Benign papillary adenomas are the most common lesions of the kidney (Van Poppel *et al.* 2000). Renal oncocytoma comprises about 3 to 5% of renal neoplasms in surgical series (Kovacs *et al.* 1997). The third subclass of benign neoplasms includes metaphoric adenomas and adenofibromas. The malignant tumors are almost exclusively renal cell carcinomas originating from the epithelium or collecting tubules of the kidney. Based on morphological features, RCC can be divided into clear cell (conventional, non-papillary), papillary (chromophil), chromophobe, collecting duct, and unclassified subtypes (Kovacs *et al.* 1997, Storkel *et al.* 1997).

Clear cell carcinoma accounts for 70% of malignant renal neoplasms (Storkel *et al.* 1997). The great majority of these tumors are comprised predominantly of cells with clear

cytoplasm. The growth pattern may be solid, trebecular, tubular, or cystic with a characteristic highly branching vascularity pattern (Reuter and Presti 2000).

Papillary renal carcinoma is the second most common malignancy of the renal tubular epithelium and accounts for approximately 10% of cases (Kovacs *et al.* 1997). Papillary RCC is typically divided into two morphologically distinct subgroups (Delahunt and Eble 1997). Papillary type I tumors consist of papillae and tubular structures covered by small cells with pale cytoplasm and characterized by small oval nuclei with inconspicuous nucleoli, frequent glomeruloid papillae, and foamy macrophages in papillary cores. Type 2 tumors consist of papillae covered by large cells with voluminous eosinophilic cytoplasm and characterized by pseudostratified and large nuclei with prominent nucleoli, glomeruloid papillae, and edematous papillae. Type 2 tumors are larger and occur more commonly at younger ages than type I tumors (Delahunt and Eble 1997).

3.1. Familial renal cell cancer (RCC) syndromes

3.1.1. von Hippel-Lindau disease (VHL)

Clear cell carcinomas, pheochromocytomas, retinal hemangioblastomas, and central nervous system tumors are typical tumors in von Hippel-Lindau disease (VHL) (Maher *et al.* 1990). Familial aggregation of retinal angiomas and central nervous system hemangiolipomas was reported by Hippel and Lindau in the beginning of the 20th century (Table 1) (von Hippel 1904, Lindau 1927).

The *VHL* gene was mapped by linkage analysis to chromosome 3p25 in 1988 and identified five years later (Seizinger *et al.* 1988, Latif *et al.* 1993). A chromosomal loss on 3p was first found in sporadic renal cell carcinomas and subsequently in hereditary cases suggesting that one or more tumor suppressor genes relevant in RCC could be located in this region (Zbar *et al.* 1987, Tory *et al.* 1989, Kovacs *et al.* 1991).

In later reports, it has been shown that tumor or cyst development in VHL syndrome is linked to somatic inactivation, through a point mutation or hypermethylation of the promoter region, or loss of the remaining wild type allele of the *VHL* gene (Crossey *et al.* 1994, Herman *et al.* 1994, Shuin *et al.* 1994, Chen *et al.* 1995, Prowse *et al.* 1997). *VHL* consists of three exons and is widely expressed in both fetal and adult tissues (Iliopoulos *et al.* 1995, Richards *et al.* 1996).

More than 300 different *VHL* mutations have been included in the Human Gene Mutation Database so far. The large amount of mutation data has made reasonable genotype-phenotype comparisons possible (Stenson *et al.* 2003). In VHL patients approximately 20 to 30% of *VHL* mutations are whole or partial gene deletions, and 23 to 27% are nonsense or frameshift type of changes (Zbar *et al.* 1996, Stolle *et al.* 1998).

Syndrome	Gene, locus	Clinical Manifestation	Animal Model
VHL von Hippel- Lindau	VHL (3p25) Tumor suppressor	Clear cell carcinoma Pheochromocytoma Retinal hemangiolipoma Central nervous system tumors	Mouse: Hepatic hemangioma Angiogenesis
HPRC Hereditary papillary renal cell cancer	<i>MET</i> (7q31-q34) Protooncogene	Papillary renal carcinoma	Mouse: Metastasized mammary tumors
TSC Tuberous sclerosis complex	TSC1 (1q34) and TSC2 (16p13) Tumor suppressor	Polycystic disease Oncocytomas RCC (mostly clear cell) Skin lesions Central nervous system tumors Mental disorders	Rat (Eker rat): RCC Uterine leiomyomas Mouse: RCC Liver hemangiomas
BHD Birt-Hogg-Dude syndrome	BHD (17p11.2) Tumor suppressor	Benign skin tumors Pneumothorax, lung cysts RCC (mostly chromophobe/oncocytic)	Rat (Nihon rat): RCC Dog (German Shepherd dog): RCC Uterine leiomyomas Skin nodules
HLRCC/MCUL Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer/ Multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata	Study I (1q42-q43)	Uterine and/or skin leiomyomas RCC (mostly papillary type 2) Uterine leiomyosarcoma	No animal models

Table 1. Most common familial cancer syndromes associated with renal cell cancer (RCC).

These mutations are characteristic for subtype 1 VHL with high risk of renal cell carcinoma and absence of pheochromocytoma, whereas families at high risk of developing pheochromocytoma (type 2) harbor almost exclusively *VHL* missense mutations (Zbar *et al.* 1996, Chen *et al.* 1996, Maher *et al.* 1996).

Biallelic VHL inactivation is common in both sporadic hemangioblastomas and sporadic clear cell renal carcinomas. *VHL* is somatically mutated in approximately 33 to 57%, and hypermethylated in up to 20% of sporadic RCCs, and is restricted to the clear cell subtype of tumors (Foster *et al.* 1994, Gnarra *et al.* 1994, Herman *et al.* 1994, Shuin *et al.* 1994, Whaley *et al.* 1994) Similarly, *VHL* mutations have been detected in 30 to 50% of sporadic hemangioblastomas, but rarely in sporadic pheochromocytomas (Hofstra *et al.* 1996, Bender *et al.* 2000, Dannenberg *et al.* 2003). Studies examining a variety of other sporadic tumors have shown that somatic *VHL* mutations are rare in tumor types that are not observed in the VHL syndrome (Whaley *et al.* 1994, Foster *et al.* 1995).

The VHL protein is part of an ubiquitin ligase complex that degrades hypoxia-inducible factor 1 alpha (HIF1 α) in the presence of oxygen. In low oxygen conditions or when *VHL* is mutated, stabilization of HIF1 α leads to angiogenesis, increased proliferation and decreased apoptosis (Carmeliet *et al.* 1998, Maxwell *et al.* 1999). Angiogenesis, in many cases particularly through HIF1 α regulation, has been suggested to be involved directly or indirectly in most oncogenic or tumor suppressor pathways (Vogelstein and Kinzler 2004). In mice, targeted inactivation of Vhl has been shown to cause accelerated angiogenesis in many organs and vascular tumors in liver (Table 1) (Haase *et al.* 2001, Ma *et al.* 2003).

3.1.2. Chromosome 3 translocations

In a subset of families the occurrence of RCCs co-segregates with the presence of constitutional chromosome 3 translocations. Such phenomena can be employed to identify novel candidate genes at or near the translocation break-points for hereditary RCC and other cancers. Although co-occurrence of somatic *VHL* mutations with balanced translocations has been reported in the majority of cases, not all the familial RCCs have been shown to carry a *VHL* change (Bonne *et al.* 2004).

A family with 10 RCC cases with a chromosome 3 balanced translocation was published by Cohen et al. in 1979 (Cohen *et al.* 1979). This cytogenetic rearrangement t(3;8)(p14;q24) produced a fusion of *fragile histidine triad* (*FHIT*) and *translocation in renal carcinoma on chromosome 8* (*TRC8*) genes (Ohta *et al.* 1996, Gemmill *et al.* 1998). Interestingly, in Drosophila TRC8 was shown to directly interact with VHL and inhibit growth when over-expressed (Gemmill *et al.* 2002). However, evidence that *FHIT* is causally related to renal or other malignancies has remained controversial (Gemmill *et al.* 1998).

Two other break-point spanning genes, *disrupted in renal carcinoma 2 and 3* (*DIRC2* and *DIRC3*) have been localized based on a constitutional translocation t(2;3)(q35;q21) resulting in the formation of a DIRC3-HSPBAP1 fusion transcript (Bodmer *et al.* 2002, Bodmer *et al.* 2003). Heat-shock 27-kd protein-associated protein 1 (HSPBAP1) has been found to interact with HSP27, one of the small heat shock proteins, which are suggested to play essential role in stress responses and cancer (Bodmer *et al.* 2003, Mosser and Morimoto 2004). Interestingly, both of these fusion products are transcribed from the derivative chromosome that is lost during tumor development (Gemmill *et al.* 1998, Bodmer *et al.* 2003).

In addition to *FHIT* and *HSPAP1*, some other translocation-associated genes, such as *LSAMP* coding limbic system-associated membrane protein and *NORE1* coding RAS associated domain family protein 5, have been proposed to play a role in cellular stress signaling and thereby probably increase the susceptibility to somatic loss of the translocation derivative 3 chromosomes (Chen *et al.* 2003). At present, many translocation-associated genes potentially contributing to tumorigenesis have not been identified.

Multiple evidence, including familial and non-familial cases, has shown that chromosome 3 translocations are a risk factor for RCC (Kovacs *et al.* 1989, Schmidt *et al.* 1995, Bodmer *et al.* 1998, Gemmill *et al.* 1998, Koolen *et al.* 1998, Kanayama *et al.* 2001, Bodmer *et al.* 2002, Melendez *et al.* 2003, Van Erp *et al.* 2003, Rodriguez-Perales *et al.* 2004). In conjunction with allele segregation analysis, frequent loss of derivative chromosome 3 has been detected. In addition, novel inactivating mutations, including different mutations from the same patient's tumors, have been found in *VHL* so far (Schmidt *et al.* 1995, Bodmer *et al.* 1998, Kanayama *et al.* 2001). Based on these findings, a three-step model of RCC development has been proposed: 1) non-homologous chromatid exchange resulting in balanced chromosome 3 translocation, 2) loss of derivative chromosome 3 containing the p arm segment, and 3) somatic mutations in *VHL* or potentially also in other genes in the region (Bodmer *et al.* 2002a, Bodmer *et al.* 2002b, Pavlovich and Schmidt 2004). However, novel combinatorial molecular and cytogenetic analyses reveal complex genetic alterations in non-papillary RCC (Strefford *et al.* 2005).

3.1.3. Hereditary papillary renal carcinoma (HRPC)

Hereditary papillary renal carcinoma (HPRC) is a rare dominantly inherited cancer syndrome with reduced penetrance (Zbar *et al.* 1995). Malignant papillary renal carcinomas were first characterized by trisomy of chromosomes 7, 16, or 17 and, in men, by loss of the Y chromosome (Kovacs 1993). Later, the predisposing gene was mapped to 7q31-q34, and germline mutations in a tyrosine kinase domain of *MET* protooncogene were identified in affected members of HPRC families and in a subset of sporadic papillary renal carcinomas (Table 1) (Schmidt *et al.* 1997). Overexpression and duplication of the *MET* oncogene was suggested to be crucial step in the pathogenic pathway of papillary renal tumors (Fischer *et al.* 1998). *MET* mutants also exhibited increased levels of tyrosine phosphorylation and enhanced kinase activity when compared with wild-type MET (Jeffers *et al.* 1997). Invasive and metastatic properties of MET mutants were demonstrated as well in cell lines as in mice (Giordano *et al.* 1997, Jeffers *et al.* 1998). In transgenic mice, activated Met induces predominantly metastatic mammary adenocarcinoma (Liang *et al.* 1996, Jeffers *et al.* 1998).

The *MET* protooncogene encodes a transmembrane tyrosine kinase receptor for a hepatocyte growth factor, and drives a cellular program known as invasive growth. Aberrant invasive growth is known to be associated with invasion, metastasis, and neoplastic transformation of cells (Park *et al.* 1987, Bottaro *et al.* 1991, Comoglio and Trusolino 2002). The oncogenic potential of MET, especially through overexpression of the protein, has been reported in numerous human cancers (Di Renzo *et al.* 1991, Natali *et al.* 1996). The overexpression of the MET receptor in hypoxia is probably activated by hypoxia inducible transcription factors HIF1 α and AP-1. Recently, molecular genetic evidence linking MET oncogenic activity and homeostasis has been reported (Boccaccio *et al.* 2005).

3.1.4. Tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC)

Tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC) is an autosomal dominant multi-system disorder with characterized by seizures, mental retardation, autism, epilepsy, and tumors in the brain, retina, heart, kidney, and skin (Table 1) (Roach *et al.* 1998). In adults, complications arising from renal, lung, heart, and brain pathology are the most significant cause of death (Shepherd *et al.* 1991). Epithelial renal manifestations of TSC include polycystic disease, oncocytomas, and RCC (Bjornsson *et al.* 1996, Henske 2005). Angiolipomas originate from mesenchymal cells, and are the most common renal lesion in TSC. Most angiolipomas are benign, although they are responsible for the most severe clinical symptoms because of their abnormal vascularity which can lead to spontaneous life-threatening bleeding (Iliopoulos and Eng 2000). A specific feature in TSC, different from for example VHL and MET related renal carcinomas, is the substantial heterogeneity in renal manifestations, including clear cell, papillary, and chromophobe carcinomas (Bjornsson *et al.* 1996).

The majority of TCS patients exhibit cutaneous signs or lesions (Webb *et al.* 1996, Sun *et al.* 2005). Although 80% of the most prevalent skin lesions, hypomelanotic macules and forehead fibrous plaques are non-sympomatic, they are important in the early diagnosis of the disease. The rest of the skin manifestations are symptomatic and need clinical treatment (Webb *et al.* 1996).

Two genetic loci of *TSC* have been identified: *TSC1*, which maps to 9q34, and *TSC2*, which maps to 16p13.3 (Consortium 1993, van Slegtenhorst *et al.* 1997). Large mutation analysis studies have addressed the differences between phenotypes in TSC1 and TSC2 (Jones *et al.* 1999). Mutations of *TSC2* occur more frequently and their clinical symptoms in central nervous system and renal manifestations are more severe than of those *TSC1*. The TSC genes undergo LOH in the majority of lesions, strongly suggesting their role as tumor suppressors (Green *et al.* 1994a, Green *et al.* 1994b).

The Eker rat is the first autosomal dominant inherited rodent model for RCC (Eker *et al.* 1981). In addition to renal manifestations, Eker rats also develop leiomyomas and leiomyosarcomas of the uterus, mostly from smooth muscle of the cervix (Everitt *et al.* 1995). The predisposing defect underlying this phenotype was shown to be a mutation in the Tsc2 tumor suppressor gene, which was inactivated by a large inherited deletion and LOH in the Tsc2 locus (Yeung *et al.* 1994, Kobayashi *et al.* 1995).

In contrast to human TCS patients, Eker rats develop multifocal, bilateral RCC with 100% incidence (Table 1) (Everitt *et al.* 1992). Although these tumors differ from the clear cell type renal lesions frequently observed in human TSC, they share many similarities, like tubular cell origin and high level of vascularization, with their human counterparts.

Eker rat leiomyomas are histologically similar to their human counterparts, and occur at the high frequency of over 60% in females (Everitt *et al.* 1995). Eker leiomyomas have been shown to exhibit a 50% incidence of loss of the wild-type Tsc2 allele and an almost uniform loss of tuberin protein expression, implicating loss of function of the Tsc2 gene in these tumors (Hunter *et al.* 2002). Similarly to humans, hormonal factors play an

important role in the development of leiomyomas of Eker rats. Eker leiomyomas and cell lines derived from them express both estrogen and progesterone receptors and respond to estrogen stimulation (Howe *et al.* 1995a, Howe *et al.* 1995b).

Conventional Tsc1 and Tsc2 knock-out mice have also been generated to further understand the molecular mechanisms of TSC (Kobayashi *et al.* 1999, Onda *et al.* 1999, Kobayashi *et al.* 2001). Heterozygous mice developed renal and liver tumors whereas homozygous animals died during the embryonic stage. The finding that Tsc2 heterozygous mice develop renal tumors at younger age than Tsc1 animals is concordant with the observations that patients with TSC2 mutations have more severe disease compared to TSC1 mutation carriers (Dabora *et al.* 2001).

Genetic and biochemical analyses have pointed out that the proteins hamartin and tuberin, the products of the *TSC1* and *TSC2* genes, respectively, form a heterodimer in intact cells (van Slegtenhorst *et al.* 1998). Pathological mutations in TSC disrupt this interaction, demonstrating that hamartin and tuberin act as a complex in tumor suppression (Hodges *et al.* 2001). Genetic studies in mammalian systems and Drosophila have shown that the hamartin/tuberin complex functions in inhibition of cell growth and cellular proliferation by downregulating the mTOR (mammalian target for rapamycin) signaling network (Hino *et al.* 2001, Potter *et al.* 2001, Tapon *et al.* 2001, Kwiatkowski 2003). mTOR controls a large and diverge set of growth-related signaling pathways, including activation of translation initiation in response to amino acids (i.e. nutrients) and growth factors, actin cytoskeleton organization, membrane traffic and protein degradation, protein kinace C signaling, ribosome biogenesis, and transcription (reviewed by Schmelzle and Hall 2000).

3.1.5. Birt-Hogg-Dudé syndrome (BHD)

Birt-Hogg-Dudé syndrome (BHD) is an autosomal dominant disease characterized by benign skin tumors, hair follicle hamartomas, and is associated with the development of pneumothorax, lung cysts, and renal tumors (Table 1) (Birt *et al.* 1977, Toro *et al.* 1999, Schmidt *et al.* 2001). A spectrum of different types of renal tumors are detected in BHD patients including chromophobe, oncocytoma, clear cell, and papillary type lesions, the most prevalent being chromophobe/ oncocytoma hybrid (Pavlovich *et al.* 2002). Renal manifestations are usually bilateral and have been shown to arise in 15-30% of BHD patients. Protein-truncating mutations were recently found in a novel gene called *folliculin* (*FLCN*) encoding a highly conserved protein with a frequency of 44% in BHD families (Nickerson *et al.* 2002).

While no uterine leiomyomas have been reported in human BHD patients, a canine model for BHD develops skin lesions, uterine leiomyoma, and RCC histologically similar to human BHD (Moe and Lium 1997). A disease locus was mapped to a small region on canine chromosome 5, and associated mutations were later found in the homologue of the human *BHD* gene (Jonasdottir *et al.* 2000, Lingaas *et al.* 2003).

Moreover, the Nihon rat, a rodent model for BHD, displays a dominantly inherited predisposition to RCC tumors with 100% incidence, predominantly with clear cell

histology (Okimoto *et al.* 2000). Nihon rat RCC susceptibility is associated with a truncating insertion in the rat *BHD* gene, and LOH of the wild type allele in tumors (Okimoto *et al.* 2004).

3.1.6. Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC)

The association of cutaneous leiomyomas, uterine leiomyosarcoma, and metastasized renal cell cancer was described for the first time in 1973, although no cancer syndrome behind it was proposed (Reed *et al.* 1973). The HLRCC syndrome was described in 2001 (Launonen *et al. 2001*). The tumor predisposition in HLRCC was suggested to be dominantly inherited including susceptibility to cutaneous and uterine leiomyomas with high penetrance, and leiomyosarcoma and renal cell cancer with reduced penetrance (Table 1). Three reported Finnish HLRCC families included 26 affected individuals (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001). All except one male exhibited skin lesions (83%), cutaneous nodules or leiomyomas, and 14 out of 20 (70%) females were diagnosed with uterine leiomyomas with atypia (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001, HLRCC families included 26 affected individuals (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001, Two cases with uterine leiomyomas with atypia (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001). Two cases with uterine leiomyosarcoma were identified; one of them had also been diagnosed with breast cancer. The most common malignant lesion was renal cell cancer, which was diagnosed in seven (27%) HLRCC family members at a relatively young age (33 to 48 years).

To prove that HLRCC was a new cancer syndrome, Launonen *et al.* (2001) excluded the possibility of already known cancer genes as the cause of the disease. VHL and tuberous TSC were excluded because of the lack of characteristic renal and extra-renal features in HLRCC. Especially crucial was the morphological picture of the renal cancers in HLRCC because it was unique, displaying rare clear cell type 2 histology (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001). In type 2 renal cell carcinoma cytoplasm is abundant, nuclei are large, and very large inclusion-like nucleoli can be seen. In contrast to HLRCC, papillary renal carcinomas with *MET* mutations display type 1 histology (Lubensky *et al.* 1999). In addition, the *MET* region in chromosome 7q was excluded by linkage analysis on this locus with a logarithm of odds (LOD) score of < -2 (Launonen *et al.* 2001).

Launonen *et al.* (2001) performed a genome wide linkage analysis in the two Finnish HLRCC families and succeeded in localizing the predisposing gene to chromosome 1q42-q44 (Launonen *et al.* 2001). The telomeric region of the long arm of chromosome 1 was the only region showing suggestive evidence of linkage, and after an analysis with additional markers in the target region, the highest LOD score of 4.11 was achieved at microsatellite marker D1S2811. Additional evidence of the linkage in 1q42-q44 was obtained from the analysis of the third Finnish HLRCC family (Kiuru *et al.* 2001).

LOH in tumors has been widely used as a predictor of location and function of tumor suppressor genes (Thiagalingam *et al.* 2002). Finnish researchers studied five renal cell cancers, three uterine leiomyomas, and seven cutaneos leiomyomas from HLRCC family members, and detected LOH at 1q42-q44 in all tumors except one renal cancer (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001). In order to evaluate the specificity of the observed

chromosomal losses, 26 nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas and 7 nonsyndromic cutaneous leiomyomas were analyzed for LOH in the HLRCC locus with informative microsatellite markers. Losses of the wild-type chromosome were detected only in one of these tumors, confirming that LOH seen in HLRCC lesions is specific for the disease (Kiuru *et al.* 2001). According to linkage, haplotype, and LOH data, the HLRCC predisposing locus was mapped to an approximately 14 cM region between markers D1S517 and D1S404 (Kiuru *et al.* 2001). The localization of a tumor suppressor gene underlying the HLRCC syndrome in this region was strongly suggested.

3.1.7. Multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata (MCUL)

At the same time, but independently from the Finnish studies of the HLRCC locus, a genome-wide screen on 11 UK families with Multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata (MCUL) found suggestive evidence of linkage (a maximum two-point parametric LOD score 1.84 at marker D1S157) to the q telomere of chromosome 1 (Alam *et al.* 2001). The families consisted of 54 affected individuals, most with multiple myomas of varying size. The initial genome screen detected a maximum LOD score of 1.84 at marker D1S547 in 1q42.3-q43.8 regions with two-point analysis. With additional typing of microsatellite markers in this region, a multipoint LOD score of 5.4 was obtained between markers D1S2785 and D1S547/D1S404. After haplotype analysis, Alam *et al.* (2001) placed the predisposing gene for MCUL within a 14 cM interval between markers D1S517 and D1S2842. The loss of the wild type allele at the MCUL locus in two analyzed leiomyomas led UK researchers to argue that the predisposing gene is a tumor suppressor.

Evidence that the gene underlying MCUL syndrome is dominantly inherited with high penetrance was additionally provided. Of 33 females with the disease-associated haplotype, 29 (88%) had skin and/or uterine leiomyomas. Of 16 males with the disease haplotype, 13 had developed skin leiomyomata (Alam *et al.* 2001).

4. Other familial cancers potentially associated to hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC)

4.1. Familial prostate cancer

Hereditary prostate cancer (HPRCA) is a genetically complex disease involving multiple susceptibility genes and a strong environmental component. Segregation analyses in high-risk prostate cancer families support a model of autosomal dominant inheritance with multiple rare high penetrance genes, particularly in early onset subgroups (Gronberg *et al.* 1997, Schaid *et al.* 1998). One of the potential HPRCA loci has been mapped to

chromosome 1q42.2-q43, named the putative predisposing gene for cancer of prostate (*PCAP*), spanning a 20 cM region (Berthon *et al.* 1998, Berry *et al.* 2000). The highest multipoint LOD score of 3.31 at the *PCAP* locus at marker D1S2785 was detected in the subset of early onset prostate cancer families (Berthon *et al.* 1998). LOH in prostate tumors at 1q42.2-43 further supported the linkage evidence and indicated that the causative gene may act as a tumor suppressor (Berthon *et al.* 1998). Linkage to the *PCAP* locus has remained unconfirmed in some data sets (Gibbs *et al.* 1999, Whittemore *et al.* 1999). These and other studies propose a heterogeneous background for HPRCA. Linkage analyses have indicated that several other chromosomal regions may be involved in inherited prostate cancer: a first putative hereditary prostate cancer locus (*HPC1*) at 1q24-q25, prostate and brain cancer susceptibility locus (*CAPB*) at 1p36, hereditary prostate cancer locus at chromosome 20q13 (*HPC20*), and a putative prostate cancer gene *HPC2/ELAC2* at 17p (Smith *et al.* 1996, Xu *et al.* 1998, Gibbs *et al.* 1999, Berry *et al.* 2000, Schleutker *et al.* 2001).

A few genes have been reported to be mutated in HPRCA, none of them representing a high penetrance major susceptibility gene: *ELAC2*, *ribonucleaseL* (*RNASEL*) at the *HPC1* locus, 5_@ reductase type II gene (*SRD5A2*), and cytochrome P450c17 (CYP17) (Lunn et al. 1999, Jaffe et al. 2000, Rokman et al. 2001, Xu et al. 2001, Carpten et al. 2002, Rennert et al. 2002, Rokman et al. 2002, Wang et al. 2002).

4.2. Familial breast cancer

The susceptibility genes for familial breast cancer are still largely unknown. The major known high-penetrance predisposition genes *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* account for a majority of families with multiple cases of early-onset breast cancer and ovarian cancer, but only a small fraction of familial breast cancer without these characteristics (Vahteristo *et al.* 2001, Ford *et al.* 1998). Genetic linkage studies have suggested breast cancer loci on chromosomes 2q32, 6q25, 8p21, and 13q22 (Kainu *et al.* 2000, Huusko *et al.* 2004, Seitz *et al.* 1997, Zuppan *et al.* 1991). So far, the putative susceptibility genes in these regions have not been identified.

The rationale for linking breast cancer to HLRCC is that three Finnish patients in two HLRCC families had been diagnosed with breast cancer (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001). The first breast cancer detected in an HLRCC patient displayed lobular histology, a histology which comprises only 15% of unselected breast carcinomas (Launonen *et al.* 2001).

AIMS OF THE STUDY

- 1. To localize and identify the gene predisposing to the HLRCC syndrome
- 2. To investigate the role of the HLRCC predisposition gene in prostate and breast cancer
- 3. To investigate the role of the HLRCC gene mutations in nonsyndromic tumor types associated with HLRCC
- 4. To investigate the role of the gene underlying HLRCC in non-HLRCC associated nonsyndromic tumorigenesis

MATERIALS AND METHODS

1. Familial samples

1.1. HLRCC/ MCUL Families (I)

Three Finnish HLRCC families were included in the gene localization, identification and mutation detection study. The biggest Finnish family, FAM-1, included four individuals with early-onset RCC and 17 individuals with leiomyomas of the uterus and/or skin (Launonen *et al.* 2001). The second family, FAM-II, included two siblings diagnosed with renal cell carcinoma at the age of 32 and 26 and one individual with uterine leiomyomas at the age of 41 (Launonen *et al.* 2001). The third family included seven individuals with multiple cutaneous myomatosis, three individuals with uterine leiomyomatosis and one individual with renal cell cancer (Kiuru *et al.* 2001). Additionally, 39 UK families displaying a typical MCL phenotype with leiomyomata of the skin and uterus were included in the study through collaboration (Alam *et al.* 2001). DNA from 42 probands, from 22 families, including 85 affected individuals was used in fine-mapping of the predisposing gene. Informed consent was obtained from the patients. This study was approved by the authorized ethics review committee of the Joint Authority for the Hospital District of Helsinki and Uusimaa (HUS).

1.2. Finnish prostate cancer families (II)

Finnish prostate cancer family samples were available from University of Tampere through collaboration. The sample collection has been described previously by Schleutker *et al.* (2000). Altogether 70 blood samples for DNA isolation from the youngest affected subjects, whose samples were available, of each of the 70 Finnish families were obtained for mutation analysis. At least one inclusion criterion had to be fulfilled: (1) prostate cancer in three generations, (2) three or more first degree relatives with prostate cancer, or (3) two subjects with prostate cancer diagnosed under the age of 60. The average age of diagnosis was 62.2 years (range 44-79) and the number of affected subjects per family was 3.2 (range 2-6). Two of the patients had kidney cancer, but their leiomyoma status was unknown. No 1q42.2-43 linkage data were available.

1.3. US prostate cancer families (II)

A total of 152 prostate cancer families including 522 genotyped men were previously ascertained through the Mayo Clinic radical prostatectomy database (Gibbs *et al.* 1999). The research protocol and informed consent forms were approved by the Mayo Clinic Institutional Review Board. Nineteen prostate cancer families for *fumarase* (*FH*) mutation screening were selected on the basis of positive linkage information over *PCAP* locus. Two individuals from each family were screened for *FH* mutations. The average age of onset in the families was 64.89 years (range 54.75-69.67 years) and the average number of affected subjects in each family was 3.36 (range 2-6). Within these 38 individuals, kidney cancer was observed in six different kindreds in nine subjects altogether. Four of these cases also had prostate cancer. The average age at diagnosis of the kidney cancer cases was 58.55 years.

1.4. Breast cancer families (III)

DNA samples extracted from blood from 85 *breast cancers genes 1* or 2 (*BRCA1* or *BRCA2*) mutation-negative breast cancer patients were included in this study. Samples were collected at the Helsinki University Central Hospital (Vehmanen *et al.* 1997, Eerola *et al.* 2000, Vahteristo *et al.* 2001a, Vahteristo *et al.* 2001b). 75 cases were selected based on family or personal history of renal cell cancer, sarcoma, uterine cancer (including uterine sarcoma), lobular breast cancer, prostate cancer, or multiple myeloma. 26 of these families had one such malignancy, 32 families had two, 12 families had three, and five families had four or more such cancers. In addition, 10 breast cancer patients not fulfilling the above-defined cancer history were included in this study because the experiments were performed on a 96-well plate format and space allowed inclusion of these samples. These 10 patients had at least one first-degree relative affected with breast or other cancer, or were themselves affected with a second cancer.

2. Control individuals (I, IV)

To investigate the population frequency of a putative Finnish founder mutation (I) and an FH allele detected in the germline of a uterine leiomyoma patient (IV) 448 and 134 blood samples from anonymous control individuals, respectively, were obtained from the Finnish Red Cross, Helsinki. Over 150 population based control samples were used to investigate the population frequency of detected UK FH mutations (I).

3. Tumor samples

3.1 Tumors from HLRCC family members (I)

Tumors from HLRCC/MCL family members were analyzed for allelic loss in 1q42.3-q43. Paraffin-embedded tissue blocks, hematoxylin/eosin-stained slides, and pathologists' gross reports were obtained for histopathological analyses from the Departments of Pathology at Oulu University Hospital, Helsinki University Central Hospital, and Turku University Hospital (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001). Tumors included seven renal cell carcinomas, seven uterine leiomyomas, seven cutaneous leiomyomas, and one uterine leiomyosarcoma. Additionally, these tumors were analyzed for LOH or somatic mutations in the *FH* gene.

3.2. Nonsyndromic tumor samples (IV, V)

In the study IV, 200 nonsyndromic tumors from 194 individuals with no known family history of cancer were studied for *FH* mutations. The study focusing on tumor types observed in HLRCC syndrome (IV) included 10 cutaneous leiomyomas, 41 uterine leiomyomas 52 renal cell carcinomas, 18 uterine leiomyosarcomas, 35 other sarcomas, 29 prostate carcinomas, and 15 lobular breast carcinomas. The histological subtypes of renal cell cancers included 9 papillary type tumors, 40 clear cell carcinomas, and three other tumor types. Five of the renal cell carcinomas displayed the rare papillary type II histology associated with HLRCC. Sarcomas included 2 extra-uterine leiomyosarcomas, 9 liposarcomas, 5 histiocytomas, 4 osteosarcomas, 2 chondrosarcomas, 1 fibrosarcoma, 1 Edwing's sarcoma, and 11 sarcomas of undefined histology.

In the study V evaluating the role of FH in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas, 153 lesions from 46 individuals were first analyzed for allelic loss at the *FH* locus, and when displaying LOH, screened for *FH* mutations (V).

To further evaluate the role of *FH* inactivation in nonsyndromic tumorigenesis (V) a series of 299 malignant tumors representing 10 different malignant tumor types were analyzed for *FH* mutations. Samples included 52 papillary thyroid carcinomas, 60 ovarian tumors, 44 nonlobular breast carcinomas, 14 testicular carcinomas of germ cell origin, 34 lung carcinomas, 23 colorectal cancers, 15 cutaneous melanomas, 18 adrenal pheochromocytomas, 25 glioblastomas, and 14 head and neck squamous cell carcinomas.

4. DNA and RNA extraction, purification, and cDNA synthesis (I, II, III, IV, V)

DNA from blood samples, cell lines, and fresh-frozen patient tissue samples was extracted according to the nonenzymatic method of Lahiri and Nurnberger (1991). DNA extraction from paraffin-embedded tissue samples was performed using protocol described by Kannio *et al.* (1996). The product was purified using the NucleoSpin PCR purification kit (Macherey-Nagel, Duren, Germany). Total cellular RNA (tRNA) was extracted using the RNeasy kit (Qiagen Inc., Valencia, CA, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The extracted total RNA (tRNA) was used for cDNA synthesis in a reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) according to the standard protocol (Promega, Madison, WI, USA).

5. Microsatellite marker analysis (I, IV, V)

5.1. Fine-mapping at chromosome 1q

To map more finely the gene for HLRCC/MCUL, we obtained DNA from 42 individuals, including 22 linkage informative families. In addition to microsatellite repeats from public databases, we identified 28 microsatellite repeats at the HLRCC locus to attempt to restrict the target region (Table 2). Repeats were identified by text and Basic Local Alignment Search Tool (BLAST http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/BLAST/) searches of the draft genome BAC clone sequences (Sanger Center Institute, 2001). Primers for PCR were designed using the Primer3 server (http://frodo.wi.mit.edu/cgibin/primer3/primer3_www.cgi) (Rozen and Skaletsky 2000). PCR amplicons were run on an Applied Biosystems PRISM 377 DNA sequencer (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA) and fragment sizes analyzed by the Genescan 3.1 and Genotyper 2.5.2 software (Applied Biosystems). The most likely haplotypes assuming a minimum number of recombinations were manually constructed in the target region.

5.2. Loss of heterozygosity (LOH) analysis (I, IV, V)

LOH analysis with 40 microsatellite markers, 12 from the commercial set (ABI medium density Linkage Mapping Set-MD10 (Applied Biosystems)) and 28 novel repeats, was performed on the available tumors from the HLRCC families to narrow down the target region of the predisposing gene to HLRCC (I) (Table 2).

To study LOH in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas (V), genomic sequence covering the FH locus and the flanking sequence derived from the Ensemble Human Genome Browser

(http://www.ensembl.org) was scanned for novel microsatellite repeats using the Tandem Repeats Finder software (Benson 1999). We identified two microsatellite repeats, flanking the *FH* locus. The markers FH-C and FH-T were located 2.8 Mb centromeric and 0.3 Mb telomeric respectively from the *FH* locus. Primers for PCR for the repeats were as follows: FH-C (centromeric) forward primer 5'-AGCAATGATGGTTTCTCTCTCA-3'; FH-C reverse primer 5'-CAGCACTAGCAGAATATGTGTAA-3'; FH-T (telomeric) forward primer 5'-CCTTACCATTGCTCCCAAGA-3'; FH-T reverse primer 5'-ACCTTCATCCCTGTG-3'. PCR amplicons were run on an Applied Biosystems PRISM 377 DNA sequencer (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA) and fragment sizes analyzed by the Genescan 3.1 and Genotyper 2.5.2 software (Applied Biosystems). LOH was visually estimated from ABI PRISM chromatographs.

Special Aims	Method	Reference
Fine-mapping of a target region/regions and localization of candidate susceptibility genes	Additional genotyping of linked families/additional families with microsatellite markers LOH ¹ in tumors	Study I
Identification of the susceptibility gene and causative mutations	Mutation detection with sequencing FISH ² LOH and somatic mutations in tumors	Study I
Evaluation of population frequencies of detected changes	Sequencing DHPLC ³ SSCP ⁴	Study I Study IV
Functional consequences of the detected mutations	Enzyme activity assay	Study I
Evaluation of the role of the predisposing gene in other familial cancers	Mutation detection with sequencing and DHPLC LOH analysis in tumors of other familial cancers	Study II Study III
Evaluation of the role of the predisposing gene in sporadic tumorigenesis	Mutation detection by sequencing and DHPLC LOH analysis in nonsyndromic tumors	Study IV Study V

Table 2. Summary of the methods used in this study.

¹ Loss of heterozygosity

² Fluorescence in situ hybridization

³ Denaturing high-performance liquid chromatograph

⁴ Single-stranded conformational polymorphism

6. Agarose gel electrophoresis (I, II, III, IV, V)

Specificity and intensity of all PCRs were verified using gel electrophoresis. $4 \mu l$ of a PCR product was mixed with 2 μl of loading buffer (95% of formamide, 20 mM of EDTA, 0.05% of xylene cyanol, and 0.05% of bromophenol blue). The mixture was run on a 2.5% SeaKem LE Agarose gel (Cambrex Bio Science Rocland Inc., Rockland, ME, USA) in 1 x TBE buffer at 150 V for approximately 30 min. The bands were visualized under ultra violet light with ethidium bromide.

7. Identification of transcripts on 1q42-q43 (I)

Sequences used in gene predictions were derived from the chromosome 1 physical map published by the Sanger Center Institute. The nucleid acid identification program called NIX, provided by the UK Human Genome Mapping Project Resource Center (UK), was used to identify ESTs and known putative novel and predicted genes in the target region. NIX is a genome annotation package which runs multiple gene prediction and comparative sequence analyses programs simulataneously (Jones et al. 2002). Target sequences were analyzed on both directions in overlapping segments of 20-500 kb. Exon-intron structures of the candidate sequences were extracted from NIX results web pages and verified by Blast search. Additionally, the **NCBI** Entrez Genome Map Viewer (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/) and Ensembl Human Genome Server were used to find known genes in the target region. Most of the predicted transcripts were verified by RT-PCR amplification of human total mRNA (RNeasy kit, Qiagen).

8. Fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) (I)

Due to non-mendelian inheritance detected in two UK families and observations that RCC exists only in the Finnish HLRCC families, fluorescence *in situ* hybridization analysis (FISH) was carried out to detect putative large germline deletions or rearrangements at the HLRCC locus (Table 2). Metaphase spreads of lymphoblast cell lines from probands from two Finnish families and two UK families were prepared by standard protocols. BAC clones (from RP11-467120 to RP11-211A7 from the Sanger Center map) in the target region were fluorescently labaled with Fluoro Green, Fluoro Red, and Cy5sUTP by nick translation (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Piscataway, NJ, USA), and hybridized overnight to metaphase spreads under competitive conditions. Slides were counterstained with 4,6-diamidino-2-phenylindole. Images were displayed using a cooled charge-coupled camera (Photometrics, Huntington Beach, CA, USA) attached to Axioplan 2 Imaging Microscope and SmartCapture 2 software (Applied Imaging, San Jose, CA, USA). This analysis was carried out in the laboratory of Dr. Ian Tomlinson.

9. Mutation detection

9.1. Single-stranded conformational polymorphism (SSCP) (I)

SSCP analysis was used to evaluate the Finnish population frequency of a putative Finnish *FH* founder mutation using DNA samples from 448 anonymous blood donors using MDE solution (FMC BioProducts) (Table 2). PCR products were run on 0.6xMDE gels, at 4W for 20 hours in 0.6xTBE running buffer. SSCP gels were silver-stained according to standard protocols.

9.2. Denaturing high-performance liquid chromatograph (DHPLC) (II, III, IV, V)

FH mutation screening by DHPLC was performed on 38 US familial prostate cancer patients from 19 prostate cancer families (II), 85 Finnish breast cancer patients from 85 breast cancer families (III), 267 malignant tumors from 267 Finnish patients (V), and 5 uterine leiomyomas from 5 unrelated individuals displaying LOH in their myomas at the *FH* locus (V) (Table 2). DHPLC was also used to examine the population frequency of a *FH* change detected in the germline of a patient with uterine leiomyosarcoma (IV). DNA from healthy 134 controls was included.

All 10 *FH* exons and the flanking intronic sequences were amplified in 50 μ l reaction volumes consisting of 50 ng genomic DNA, 0.7xPlatinum PCR Buffer (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA), 200 μ M of each dNTP (Finnzymes, Espoo, Finland), 0.3 μ M of both primers, and 1.25 U of DNA polymerase Platinum Taq (Invitrogen), 0.60 U of Titanium Taq (Clontech, Palo Alto, CA, USA), and 0.60 U of AmpliTaq Gold (Applied Biosystems). The mixture of the three enzymes was used to obtain high fidelity, sensitivity, and specificity. The hot start PCR cycling conditions were as follows: 94°C for 12 min, followed by 35 cycles of denaturing for 30 s, varying annealing temperatures for 30 s, elongation at 72°C for 45 s, and final extension at 72°C for 10 min. The denaturing temperature was lowered from 94°C to 89°C after 10 cycles. Reactions were carried out in a PTC-200 Peltier Thermal Cycler (MJ Research).

Samples from two subjects were pooled before they were denatured at 95°C for three min and reannealed by reducing the temperature 0.5°C/30 s for 45 min. DHPLC heteroduplex analyses were performed using an automated HPLC instrumentation with an Agilent 2G experimental dsDNA 2.1x75 mm 3.5-micron column (Agilent Technologies, Palo Alto, CA, USA). Samples from pools displaying aberrant chromatographs were reanalyzed individually.

The melting temperatures for each amplicon were obtained using the algorithm at the Stanford DHPLC Melt program web page (http://insertion.stanford.edu/melt1.html). The optimal melting temperatures were experimentally evaluated according to the protocol

described by Xiao and Oefner (2001) and tested with known polymorphisms. The analytical acetonitrile gradient was composed by mixing Helix BufferPak A for DHPLC and 55-75% B (Varian Analytical Instruments, Walnut Creek, CA, USA) at a flow rate of 0.4 ml/min. Single-base substitutions and small insertions or deletions can be detected with DHPLC by different retention times of homo- and heteroduplex double-stranded PCR amplicons under partial denaturation. The sensitivity and specificity of DHPLC have been shown to vary between 94% and 100% when compared to direct sequencing (Xiao and Oefner 2001).

9.3. DNA and cDNA sequencing (I, II, III, IV, V)

To identify the predisposing gene, mutation screening of 6 known genes, *regulator of G protein signaling 7 (RGS7), FH, kynurenine 3-monooxygenase (KMO), opsin 3 (OPN3), CHM-like (CHML),* and *exonuclease 1 (EXO1),* and 41 other candidate sequences, including predicted genes and ESTs, was performed. Exons and the flanking intronic sequences were analyzed by genomic sequencing of genomic DNA of probands from three Finnish and 39 UK families (I) (Table 2).

Genomic sequencing was used in 70 Finnish prostate cancer families (II), and in 14 sporadic testicular tumors in a study of sporadic counterparts of tumor types observed in HLRCC (IV), Sequencing was used also for specifying and confirming the changes detected by DHPLC (II, III, IV, V).

Sequencing was carried out in the sequencing core facility at the University of Helsinki, Haartman Institute (Helsinki, Finland). PCR mixtures and conditions were the same as in the DHPLC analysis (see section 8.2.). PCR products were purified using the NucleoSpin PCR purification kit (Matcherey-Nagel, Duren, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Direct sequencing of the PCR products was performed using the BigDye3 termination chemistry (Applied Biosystems) and an ABI 3100 Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems) according to the manufacturer's instructions, and the sequences were analyzed with the Sequencing Analysis 3.0 software (Applied Biosystems).

Pheochromocytomas were screened by sequencing of cDNA, because only the corresponding RNA was available (IV). Primers for the 5' fragment of FH were CTCCCTCAGCACCATGTACC (forward) and CCACTTTTGCAGCAACCTTT for 3' CTTGGGCAGGAATTTAGTGG (reverse); fragment (forward) and GCAGTTTCCTTTCAAACTTATCC (reverse). PCR reactions were performed in a 50 µl reaction volume containing 200 ng cDNA, 1xPCR buffer (Applied Biosystems), 300 µmol/L each dNTP (Finnzymes), 1.25 of µmol/L of both primers, and 2.5 U of AmpliTaqGOLD polymerase (Applied Biosystems). MgCl₂ concentrations were 2.8 mmol/L for the 5' fragment and 1.4 mmol/L for the 3' fragment. The following cycling conditions were used for the 5' fragment: 10 minutes at 95°C, followed by 40 cycles of denaturation at 95°C for 45 seconds, annealing at 56°C for 1 minute, and elongation at 72°C for 1 minute, and final extension at 72°C for 10 minutes. Equivalent conditions for

the 3' fragment were used despite the annealing temperature, which was decreased from 60° C to 57° C at 0.5° C per cycle, and from 57° C to 56° C after five cycles.

The corresponding cDNA of leiomyoma P4M3 was analyzed to detect a splicing defect on the mRNA level (V). Primers for cDNA amplification were as follows: forward primer, TGGTATGGCAGACTGGATCA; reverse primer, CACCACGCAGTTTTCTGTA. PCR reactions and conditions were slightly different from those for pheochromocytoma 5' fragment amplification in MgCl₂ concentration (4.2 mmol/L), annealing temperature (57°C), and number of denaturing/annealing/elongation cycles. In order to separate differentially-spliced mRNA variants, P4M3 and the corresponding normal sample were run on a 1% agarose standard low melting gel (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Herculer, CA, USA) at 100 V for 60 min (V). The separated bands were cut from the gel. PCR products were purified using the QIAquick PCR purification kit 250 (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's gel extraction protocol. The purified products were reamplified using the same protocol as in the original cDNA PCR to get sufficient amount of template for sequencing reactions. The sequencing protocol for cDNA was the same as that for genomic sequencing.

10. Fumarate hydratase enzyme activity assay (I)

In order to study the functional relevance of *FH* mutations, enzyme activity of FH was assayed in lymhoblastoid cell lines from affected individuals and spouse controls and in leiomyomata according to the protocol described by Hatch *et al.* (1978) (Table 2). The assay is based on coupling of malate production by FH to nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADP+) reduction via the malic enzyme. The fumarase enzyme present in the cells/ tissue catalyzes the conversion of fumarate to malate. Reduction of NADP+ to NADPH occurs via the malic enzyme in the conversion of malate to pyruvate. The formation of NADPH is measured by absorbance detection. The assay starts with fumarate (final concentration 10 nM), lymphoblast sonicate, 25 mM HEPES-KOH pH 7.5, 0.27 nM NADP+, 4 mM MgCl₂, 5 mM potassium phosphate, and 0.2 units/ml of purified malic enzyme (EC _{LLL40}, Sigma, St Louis, MO, USA). These measurements were carried out in the laboratory of Dr. Simon Olpin (Sheffield Children's Hospital, Sheffield, UK).

11. Splice site prediction (III)

The potential effect of intronic and silent changes to splicing was predicted by computational methods using NetGene2 splice site prediction web server (http://genome.cbs.dtu.dk/services/NetGene2/).
RESULTS

1. *Fumarase (FH)* is the predisposing gene in the hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) syndrome (I)

Because of similarities detected in phenotypes and overlapping linkage regions, it was evident that HLRCC and MCUL might actually be one and the same syndrome. In order to further narrow down the target region of the HLRCC/MCUL predisposing gene, additional genotyping in three Finnish and 19 UK families was performed. In addition to microsatellite markers in public databases, we identified 28 new polymorphic tandem repeats between markers D1S517 and D1S2842/D1S404, which was the minimal disease locus previously defined by Alam *et al.* (2001) and Launonen *et al.* (2001). Haplotype constructions pointed out critical recombinations in two large families, FAM-1 from Finland and family n:o 307 from the UK. The disease locus was placed on the 1.6 Mb region between clones BAC RP11-25B4 (centromeric border) and BAC RP11-553N16 (telomeric border). The target area could not been further narrowed down by LOH analysis of tumors.

The co-occurrence of leiomyomas and renal cell cancer in three Finnish families and nonmendelian inheritance in two UK families suggested the possibility of large germline deletions in the target region. Deletions of 2.4 Mb and 1.9 Mb were detected in two UK families (207 and 713, respectively) but not in any of the Finnish families in FISH analyses. The data matched closely the minimal region defined in microsatellite mapping.

In the minimal region, 6 known genes, 17 putative predicted new genes, and 42 ESTs were identified. Most of the predicted genes and ESTs (14 and 32, respectively) recognized had no homology to any known gene or protein. The known genes included *RGS7, FH, KMO, OPN3, CHML* and *EXO1*). The majority of the candidate sequences in the minimal region were analyzed for mutations, but putative pathogenic changes were found only in *fumarase (fumarate hydratase, FH)* located in the BAC clones RP11-409K12 and RP11-527D7 (Table 3). The *FH* gene encodes a mitochondrial FH protein which is a key enzyme in energy metabolism, catalyzing fumarate to malate in the Krebs cycle, i.e. the tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCAC) (Figure 2). The *FH* gene has been believed to additionally encode a shorter cytosolic form. The cytosolic isoform of FH is involved in the urea cycle and amino acid synthesis.

FH consists of 10 protein-coding exons, spanning over 22 kb in the human genomic sequence. The first exon encodes the mitochondrial signal peptide (named exon 0) of 44 amino acids, and the other nine the mature mitochondrial protein of 466 amino acids. The numbering of the exons, amino acid residues, and nucleotide positions presented in this study is based on the mature cytosolic isoform of *FH* (NM_000143.2) (Figure 3).

Family or tissue	Origin	Mutation	Exon	Study
HLRCC ¹ (UK)	Germline	Whole gene deletion	0-9	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Whole gene deletion	0-9	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Gln4Stop	1	Ι
Sarcoma of a limb, (FIN ²)	Somatic (+LOH ³)	Arg8Glu	1	IV
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	58delC	2	Ι
RCC ⁴ , HLRCC FAM-2 (FIN)	Somatic (2 nd hit)	121delTG	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Arg58Stop	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Arg58Stop	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Arg58Stop	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Asn64Thr	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Asn64Thr	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Asn64Thr	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Asn64Thr	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Asn64Thr	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Asn64Thr	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Ala74Pro	2	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	His137Arg	3	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Gln142Arg	3	Ι
ULMS ⁵ (FIN)	Germline	His153Arg	4	Ι
HLRCC FAM-1 (FIN)	Germline	541delAG	4	Ι
HLRCC FAM-2 (FIN)	Germline	541delAG	4	Ι
Cutaneous leiomyoma (FIN)	Germline	541delAG	4	IV
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Lys187Arg	4	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Lys187del	4	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Arg190His	4	Ι
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	IVS4-15T>G	4	Ι
Uterine leiomyoma (FIN)	Somatic (+LOH)	Ala196Thr	4	V
Uterine leiomyoma (FIN)	Somatic (+LOH)	IVS4 + 3A > G	4	V
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	Gly239Val	5	Ι
ULMS (FIN)	Somatic (2 nd hit)	Leu240Stop	5	IV
RCC, HLRCC FAM-1 (FIN)	Somatic (2 nd hit)	Met285Arg	6	Ι
HLRCC FAM-3 (FIN)	Germline	Arg300Stop	6	Ι
Cutaneous leiomyoma (FIN)	Somatic (2 nd hit)	Arg300Stop	6	IV
HLRCC (UK)	Germline	1220delG	8	Ι

Table 3. Fumarase (FH) mutations detected in this study in hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC)/multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata (MCUL) (Study I) and in nonsyndromic counterparts of tumor types observed in HLRCC (Studies IV and V).

¹ Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer
² Finnish origin
³ Loss of heterozygosity
⁴ Renal cell cancer
⁵ Uterine leiomyosarcoma



Figure 2. Tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCAC) and tumorigenesis. TCAC is the final common route for the oxidation of amino acids, fatty acids, and carbohydrates. Dysfunction of two TCAC enzymes has been reported to be involved in human tumogenesis so far. Biallelic inactivation of fumarase (FH) has been observed in most of the tumors in hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC). Defects in three of the four components of succinate dehydrogenase (SDH) complex have been identified to predispose to hereditary head and neck paraganglioma (HPGL) and pheochromocytoma.

FH mutations were found in 25 individuals, covering all three Finnish families and 19 out of 39 UK families (Table 4). Sequence alterations were found in 7 out of 10 exons and included 10 protein truncating changes (nonsense and frameshift mutations), 2 large germline deletions, 12 single amino acid substitutions, and 1 whole gene deletion (Table 3). The missense mutations were targeted in highly conserved amino acids and none of the changes were reported as known polymorphisms in public databases nor were found in 150 healthy population controls.

Country of origin	Mutation positive families	Families studied	Families (patients) with renal cell carcinoma	Families (patients) with leiomyosarcoma of the uterus	References (mutations detected)
Finland	6	6	5 (12)	2 (4)	Study I Lehtonen <i>et al.</i> (2005)
UK	38	42	1 (1)		Study I Alam <i>et al.</i> (2003) Alam et al. (2005)
USA	52	56	18 (38)		Toro <i>et al.</i> (2003) Wei <i>et al.</i> (2005)
Tunisia, Ethiopia, Greece, Puerto Rico Australia, Iran	16	16			Martinez-Mir <i>et al.</i> (2003) Chuang <i>et al.</i> (2005)
Poland	1	1	1 (1)		Chan <i>et al.</i> (2005)
TOTAL	113	121	25 (52)	2 (4)	

Table 4. Fumarase (FH) mutation positive hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) families and the number of malignancies.

Two of the Finnish families, FAM-1 and FAM-2, shared a deletion of 2 base pairs at nucleotide 543 (of the mature mitochondrial protein), six UK families carried the same missense change Asn64Thr, and three UK families shared the nonsense mutation Arg58Stop. Common ancestry was not known for any of the families sharing the same mutation. In the third Finnish family, FAM-3, a truncating mutation Arg300Stop was detected (Table 3).

Biallelic inactivation of *FH* was observed in 28 out of 32 (88%) tumors studied. Allelic loss was detected in most cases, in 21 out of 25 leiomyomas and in 5 out of 7 papillary renal cell cancers. The remaining two renal cancers displayed somatic second hits, a 2 base pair deletion at codon 41 and a missense change Met285Arg.

To confirm the hypothesis that an absence or reduction of FH through biallelic inactivation is the cause of tumorigenesis in HLRCC/MCUL, FH enzyme activity was measured. The FH enzyme activity assay showed a significant decrease of enzyme activity in tumor samples (range 198-438 pmol/mg/min) compared to control values (459-1104 pmol/mg/min). Lower FH enzyme activity in individuals with missense mutations compared to individuals with whole gene deletion or truncation of the protein was observed.



Figure 3. Structure of the fumarase (FH) gene and the known mutations in hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC), nonsyndromic tumors, and fumarase deficiency (FHD). FH consists of 10 exons. Exon 0 is the mitochondrial signal peptide. Mutations in HLRCC and FHD overlap. No genotype-phenotype correlation has been detected in HLRCC. The numbering of the exons, amino acid residues, and nucleotide positions are based on the mature cytosolic isoform of FH (NM_000143.2). Figure updated from Kiuru and Launonen (2004).

2. Fumarase (FH) in familial prostate cancer (II)

The occurrence of prostate cancer in a *FH* mutation carrier in one HLRCC family and a frequent occurrence of kidney cancer (nine cases in 19 families) among US HPRCA families showing linkage to 1q42.2-43 supported the possible role of FH defects in prostate cancer predisposition (Launonen *et al.* 2001). No germline mutations in the coding sequence or within the conserved splice site regions of *FH* was detected in the series of 108 prostate cancer patients from 89 families. One unique base pair substitution T>C was observed in the 3'-untranslated region (UTR), nine base-pairs after the termination codon of the gene. A silent polymorphism 798G>A was observed in five samples in exon 7, and there was one heterozygous substitution C>T 11 base-pairs upstream from the translation initiation codon.

3. Fumarase (FH) in familial breast cancer (III)

In this study, 85 Finnish breast cancer cases for *FH* mutations were analyzed. The rationale of the work was occurrence of breast cancers cases in Finnish HLRCC patients carrying a germline *FH* mutation (Launonen *et al.* 2001). Mutation analysis revealed no disease-causing changes. Three previously detected polymorphisms (unpublished data) were found: 798 G>A (Pro266Pro) (two individuals, one heterozygous and one homozygous), IVS2+61T>A (one individual), and IVS3+32A>G (one individual). The changes were not predicted to have an effect on splicing tested *in silico* by the NetGene2 program. Most (75 out of 85, 88%) of the studied cases were selected based on positive family or personal history for tumors seen in HLRCC.

4. The role of fumarase (FH) in nonsyndromic tumorigenesis

4.1. *Fumarase (FH)* mutations in tumor types observed in HLRCC (IV)

To clarify the role of FH in nonsyndromic tumorigenesis, tumor types associated with HLRCC/MCUL were analyzed for *FH* mutations. The extended series of 200 tumors for *FH* mutation screening included 10 cutaneous leiomyomas, 41 uterine leiomyomas, 52 renal cell carcinomas, 53 sarcomas, 29 prostate carcinomas, and 15 lobular breast carcinomas (Table 5).

In the nonsyndromic tumors, the frequency of FH mutations was very low, with mutations detected only in 3 out of 200 (1.5%) lesions. In the leiomyosarcoma from patient LS10, a missense mutation His153Arg in exon 4 and a nonsense mutation Leu240Stop in exon 5 were detected (Table 3). The His153Arg change was found also in the germline, suggesting the familial origin of the case. The change occurred in the evolutionarily conserved region of *FH*. The change was not reported as a known polymorphism nor was detected in a panel of 268 control chromosomes. Patient LS10 was first diagnosed with uterine leiomyomatosis, and despite two myomectomies, the malignant uterine leiomyosarcoma was detected two years later. The young age of onset (32 years) was compatible with predisposition to hereditary cancer syndrome.

Tumor Type	Number of Cases	Germ- line Muta- tions	Somatic Muta- tions	Other Findings	Reference
HLRCC ¹ associated tumors					
Uterine leiomyomas	41				Study IV
	129			5% LOH ² at FH ³ locus	Barker <i>et al.</i> (2002)
	153		2	3.3% LOH at FH locus	Study V
	45	1			Barker et al. (2005)
Cutaneous leiomyomas	10	1	(1)		Study IV
Uterine leiomyosarcomas	18	1	(1)		Study IV
	26			54% AI ⁴ at 1q42	Barker <i>et al.</i> (2002)
	67	1			Ylisaukko-oja et al. (2006)
	9				Barker et al. (2005)
Other sarcomas	35		1		Study IV
Renal cell cancer	52				Study IV
Other tumors	44				Study IV
	15				Matyakhina et al. (2005)
Non-HLRCC associated tumors	299				Study V
TOTAL	943	4	3 (+2)		

Table 5. Nonsyndromic tumor types analyzed for fumarase (FH) defect and observed mutations. Somatic mutations detected jointly with germline changes are shown in parentheses.

¹ Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer
² Loss of heterozygosity
³ *Fumarase* ⁴ Allelic imbalance

In the cutaneous leiomyoma from patient IL10, a 2 base pair deletion 541delAG in exon 4 was detected, in addition to the tumor, in the germ line of the patient (Table 3). This mutation was found previously in two Finnish HLRCC families, nevertheless no common ancestry is known. The 541delAG was not present in the 448 Finnish healthy controls. Additionally, a somatic nonsense mutation Arg300Stop was found in exon 6.

The only biallelic inactivation of FH purely at the somatic level was found in a soft-tissue sarcoma. The sequence change Arg8Glu in exon 1 targeted an amino acid conserved in yeast and *Escherichia coli*. The tumor displayed also a loss of the wild type FH allele. At the time of the diagnosis, the patient was 48 years old and had a metastasized soft-tissue sarcoma in her right lower limb.

4.2. Fumarase (FH) in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas (V)

4.2.1. LOH analysis

LOH at the *FH* locus was analyzed by two polymorphic microsatellite markers in the set of 166 unselected uterine leiomyomas from 51 individuals. The markers were located on either side of the *FH* locus. 153 leiomyomas from 46 individuals were informative for at least one of the markers. The presence or absence of LOH was visually evaluated based on the different heights of the allele peaks. Allelic loss was observed in five myomas (5 of 153, 3.3% of myomas), derived from five different patients (5 of 46, 11% of patients). One of these lesions was informative with both markers and showed LOH at both marker loci, whereas the other four were informative at one marker, two with the centromeric and two with the telomeric microsatellite repeat.

4.2.2. Fumarase (FH) mutation screening

Five leiomyomas showing LOH were subjected to FH mutation screening by DHPLC to detect the putative second alteration in the remaining allele. Two myomas, P32M1 and P4M3, showed aberrant chromatographs in exon 4. To confirm the finding and define the actual mutations, all five myomas were reanalyzed by sequencing of exon 4. Three lesions were mutation-negative, and two displayed a FH mutation. The three myomas where a mutation in exon 4 was not found were sequenced for the rest of the coding sequence. The result of this analysis was also negative, compatible with the results from the DHPLC analysis.

Myoma P32M1 harbored a missense change Ala196Thr (586G>A) in exon 4 (Table 3 and 5). The altered amino acid is completely conserved among species from humans to *Escherichia coli*. This change was not found in six other leiomyomas from patient P32. Allelic imbalance was not present at the Ala196Thr mutation site, suggesting that the deletion observed in the marker analysis was centromeric. Myoma P4M3 harbored a splice

site change IVS4 + 3A>G, which is predicted to result in deletion of exon 4. Loss of the remaining wild type allele at the mutation site was also seen. The additional two myomas from patient P4 were mutation-negative in sequencing of exon 4. Genomic normal tissue DNA samples from these individuals were sequenced for all *FH* exons but no alterations were detected, confirming the somatic origin of the mutations and nonsyndromic nature of the cases.

The predicted consequence of the splice site change, deletion of exon 4, was confirmed by cDNA amplification and sequencing. Histopathological evaluation of the *FH* mutation-positive lesions confirmed that they were typical leiomyomas without any distinct features such as atypia (data not shown).

4.3. *Fumarase (FH)* mutations in non-HLRCC associated sporadic tumors (V)

In the *FH* mutation analysis of this large series of non-HLRCC associated, nonsyndromic (apparently sporadic) neoplasias, including 10 malignant tumor types, were successfully examined (success rate 94%), but no coding region mutations or splice site changes were identified (Table 5). Probable polymorphisms detected were as follows: silent change 798G>A (10 tumors), and three intronic alterations IVS2-21A>T (six tumors), IVS3 + 32A>G (one tumor), and IVS2 + 61T>A (one tumor). The heterozygous substitution from C to T 11 base-pairs upstream from the translation initiation codon was observed in one papillary thyroid carcinoma. The corresponding germline change was detected in a familial prostate cancer patient, and therefore seems to be an infrequent polymorphism (II).

DISCUSSION

1. Localization and identification of the predisposing gene for hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) (I)

In the genome wide linkage study of two Finnish families, Launonen *et al.* (2001) demonstrated that the susceptibility gene for HLRCC is likely located on chromosome 1q42-q44. Independently in UK, linkage and haplotype analysis of 11 families segregating MCUL showed evidence for linkage to the same region on chromosome 1q42-q43 (Alam *et al.* 2001). LOH analysis in tumors from HLRCC family members at 1q42-q43 was compatible with the linkage data and confirmed the findings. Detection of wild-type allele deletions at 1q42-44 in most tumors of both Finnish kindreds studied also suggested that the underlying genetic defect is associated with a tumor suppressor function (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001).

In this study, the predisposing gene for the HLRCC syndrome was localized and identified. The critical step in the gene identification effort was that the minimal target region could be narrowed down to 1.6 Mb by combining marker data from Finnish and UK families. *FH* was the only gene out of 6 known genes and over 50 transcripts in the minimal target region carrying putative pathogenic changes (I).

In this study, it was further confirmed that the tumors from HLRCC/MCUL family members followed the classical Knudson's model of tumor suppressor inactivation (Knudson 1971). All seven papillary renal cell cancers and 21 out of 25 leiomyomas studied showed inactivation of the wild type allele, in most cases through allelic loss (I). This finding was further confirmed by an FH enzyme activity assay which showed a significant decrease of enzyme activity in tumor samples compared to control values. Lower FH enzyme activity in individuals with missense mutations compared to the individuals with whole gene deletion or truncation of the protein indicates susceptibility to a dominant-negative effect (I). This phenomenon is logical given the fact that the functioning enzyme is a homotetramer. In subsequent studies it has come evident that the FH enzyme activity assay provides comprehensive sensitivity and specificity in detecting pathogenic *FH* alterations (Alam *et al.* 2003, Wei *et al.* 2005).

These data strongly suggested that *FH* is a predisposing gene for HLRCC/MCUL and acts as a tumor suppressor.

1.1. Fumarase (FH) gene

The human FH gene consists of 10 exons encoding 510 amino acids (Figure 3). The first exon (exon 0) encodes a mitochondrial localization signal peptide (Edwards and Hopkinson 1979a, Edwards and Hopkinson 1979b). FH is highly conserved in evolution,

with 66% identity shared between the human and *S. cervisiae* FH proteins. The lyase domain of human FH includes the catalytic site of the protein (Figure 2). The superfamily signature peptide is conserved between proteins including FH, aspartase, adenylosuccinate lyase, arginosuccinate lyase, and *&*-crystallin (Estevez *et al.* 2002).

Mitochondrial FH is a key enzyme in energy metabolism, catalyzing fumarate to malate in the Krebs cycle, i.e. the tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCAC) (Figure 2) (Krebs and Johnson 1937). TCAC is the final common metabolic pathway for the oxidation of amino acids, fatty acids and carbohydrates under aerobic conditions generating high-energy molecules, ATPs (Stryer 1995, Rustin *et al.* 1997). In addition to the mitochondrial peptide, a cytosolic isoform of FH also exists. The cytosolic isoforms for H is involved in the urea cycle and amino acid synthesis. In humans, two FH isoforms have been shown to be encoded by a single gene (Tolley and Craig 1975, Edwards and Hopkinson 1979b). Studies in rat suggested that mitochondrial and cytosolic fumarases are synthesized from one species of mRNA by two alternative translational initiation codons (Suzuki *et al.* 1989, Tuboi *et al.* 1990, Suzuki *et al.* 1992). According to yeast studies, there is only one translation product (Stein *et al.* 1994). After signal peptide cleavage by mitochondrial matrix peptidase, a subset of FH will be recruited back to the cytosol (Sass *et al.* 2001). It was further shown in yeast that proper and rapid folding of the protein is the driving force for the recruitment of processed FH back to cytosol (Sass *et al.* 2003).

1.2. Fumarase deficiency (FHD)

Mutations in *FH*, in a homozygous or compound heterozygous form, were originally found in a metabolic disease FH deficiency (FHD, OMIM 136850) characterized by neurological impairment and encephalopathy (Zinn *et al.* 1986, Bourgeron *et al.* 1994, Deschauer *et al.* 2006). FH enzyme activity is absent or significantly reduced in all FHD patients' tissues due to homozygous germline mutations of the gene, and these patients usually die at the age of few months (Rustin *et al.* 1997). Although the decrease in the enzyme activity in FHD patients is similar compared to the HLRCC tumors, no leiomyomata has been reported in FHD, definitely because of the very short life span of these patients. FH enzyme activities of heterozygous parents of FHD patients are typically 30 to 60% of those of healthy controls (Gellera *et al.* 1990, Bourgeron *et al.* 1994).

2. Fumarase (FH) in hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) (I)

2.1. Clinical features

Leiomyomas of the skin and uterus were the most prevalent lesions in the HLRCC families (I). In Finnish HLRCC families these tumors were found in 87% (26 out of 30) of individuals segregating germline mutations in FH. Nevertheless, occurrence of RCC was limited to the three Finnish HLRCC families with low penetrance (7 out of 30 Finnish patients; 23%), renal lesions were crucial in the characterization of the syndrome in Finland. Even though the phenotypes are congruent in many respects, the considerably high frequency of renal cancers among Finns and absence among UK MCUL families could not be explained by different mutation spectrums (Figure 3). Much more data will be needed to determine if tumor spectrums vary between populations or if the differences are due to selection bias. Finnish HLRCC families were collected and primarily characterized by RCC, more precisely according to it's papillary type II histology, whereas UK families were identified merely based on multiple skin and uterine leiomyomas. Currently 112 HLRCC families segregating FH mutations have been identified world-wide (Table 4) (I) (Alam et al. 2001, Kiuru et al. 2001, Launonen et al. 2001, Alam et al. 2003, Martinez-Mir et al. 2003, Toro et al. 2003, Kiuru and Launonen 2004, Alam et al. 2005, Chan et al. 2005, Chuang et al. 2005, Lehtonen et al. 2005, Wei et al. 2005). Although there is no population-based information of the prevalence of HLRCC, it has been estimated to be very low (Kiuru and Launonen 2004).

The penetrance of cutaneous and/or uterine leiomyomas is high, up to nearly 100%, in all populations (I) (Toro *et al.* 2003, Alam *et al.* 2005, Chuang *et al.* 2005, Wei *et al.* 2005). In HLRCC patients, uterine leiomyomas cause more severe symptoms than in the general population. HLRCC myomas are more numerous and larger, appear at younger age, and result more often in earlier hysterectomy than other myomas (Alam *et al.* 2005, Toro *et al.* 2003). In the UK study of MCUL, 87% of women with uterine fibroids also had skin leiomyomas (Alam *et al.* 2005a, Alam *et al.* 2005b). Cutaneous leiomyomas are benign tumors composed of interlacing bundles of smooth muscle cells with centrally located blunt-ended nucleus. The size of most skin myomas of HLRCC patients varies between 2 and 20 mm and they diverge greatly in appearance (Alam *et al.* 2005). Cutaneous leiomyomatosis in HLRCC typically has early onset, ranging from 10 to 47 years (Toro *et al.* 2003, Alam *et al.* 2005). Penetrance estimates for skin leiomyomas are 100% in men and 76% in women. The higher number of skin myomas in men than in women suggests a putative role of hormonal regulation in these lesions (Alam *et al.* 2003).

In addition to benign lesions, malignant RCC and ULMS are present in a subset of HLRCC families. Currently, 52 patients with RCC have been identified in 24 HLRCC families, originating predominantly from Finland and the US (24 out of 112 families, 22%) (Table 4) (Launonen *et al.* 2001, Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Alam *et al.* 2003, Wei *et al.* 2005, Kiuru and Launonen 2004, Toro *et al.* 2003, Chan *et al.* 2005). Our original findings

suggested striking differences in renal cancer prevalence between Finland and the UK (I). Only one metastasized collecting duct carcinoma case diagnosed at age 16 years was reported in the UK compared to 12 RCC cases in Finland (Alam *et al.* 2003, Lehtonen *et al.* 2005) (I). The currently available data still supports the original finding that the prevalence of kidney cancer is higher in Finland and the US than in other populations (Table 4). A key feature in these RCC tumors is their histopathology, which was crucial in identification of the syndrome (Launonen *et al.* 2001). HLRCC renal tumors typically display rare papillary type 2 histology, but altogether two collecting duct renal carcinomas have also been described (Launonen *et al.* 2001, Alam *et al.* 2003, Wei *et al.* 2005). The age of onset is low (median 40.5 years in Finland) and the progression of the disease is aggressive (Launonen *et al.* 2001, Toro *et al.* 2003, Lehtonen *et al.* 2005).

ULMS is a rare malignant mesenchymal tumor. At present, four patients with leiomyosarcoma in two HLRCC families have been identified. Interestingly, leiomyosarcoma cases are restricted to the Finnish population (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001, Lehtonen *et al.* 2005). The age of diagnosis of ULMS has varied from 30 to 39 years, whereas in the general population they typically occur in old age (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001, Lehtonen *et al.* 2001, Lehtonen *et al.* 2005).

In order to study the cancer risk and mutation spectrum in Finnish HLRCC families, comprehensive and unbiased data has been obtained from 868 individuals included in the *FH* mutation-positive families (Lehtonen *et al.* 2005). The risk analysis provided statistically significant results with 6.5-fold increased risk for RCC and 71-fold increased risk in ULMS compared to the general population. More evidence for the crucial role of FH was obtained from LOH analysis of the tumor samples available from *FH* mutation carriers. Somatic inactivation was observed in 83% (10/12) of renal cell tumors and in 100% (3/3) of uterine leiomyosarcomas (Lehtonen *et al.* 2005). The results further confirmed our original finding that malignant lesions, predominantly renal cell carcinoma and uterine leiomyosarcoma, are significant components of HLRCC tumor spectrum.

Other tumor types have also been detected in HLRCC families: breast carcinoma, prostate cancer, hematological malignancies, leiomyosarcoma of the skin, bladder cancer, brain tumor, and angiolipomata of kidney (Launonen *et al.* 2001, Toro *et al.* 2003, Alam *et al.* 2005, Wei *et al.* 2005). Lehtonen *et al.* (2005) provided evidence that other malignancies may also be promoted by loss of FH. All four breast and one bladder carcinomas studied displayed loss of the wild type allele at the *FH* locus.

Recently, the massive macronodular adrenocortical disease (MMAD) has been added to the list of HLRCC phenotypes (Matyakhina *et al.* 2005). An inactivating *FH* mutation was found in a patient with atypical Cushing syndrome (CS, OMIM 219080) due to MMAD with adrenocorticotrophic hormone (ACTH)-independent and bilateral hyperplasia of the adrenal glands. MMAD is a rare heterogenous disorder of unknown etiology associated with CS. ACTH-independent CS is caused by adrenocortical tumors or hyperplasias. CS may also be part of a complex including cutaneous and cardiac myxomas, spotty pigmentation of the skin, and hypertension (Teding van Berkhout *et al.* 1986, Teding van Berkhout *et al.* 1989, Torpy *et al.* 2002).

2.2. Germline mutations of *fumarase* (*FH*) in hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC)

In the predisposing gene identification study (I), *FH* mutations segregating in HLRCC families included whole gene deletions 8% (2/25), truncating mutations 40% (10/25), or substitutions and deletions 52% (13/25) of conserved amino acids (Table 3). This mutation data did not display any logical support for genotype-phenotype correlation. Although Finnish changes were protein truncating mutations and could potentially lead to more severe symptoms (a 2 bp deletion and a nonsense mutation), no malignancies were detected in UK families with truncating changes including whole gene deletions, two different nonsense mutations, and a 1 bp deletion causing a frame shift (I). In these families mutations could be detected in exons 2 and 4. Mutations Arg58Stop and Asn64Thr were detected in three and six UK families, respectively, indicating the location of a putative mutation hot spot. Additionally, five of the mutations were detected between codons 181 and 190, representing the third possible hot spot. Two of these changes were found in the Finnish HLRCC families. In none of these cases could the possibility of founder mutations be excluded because of lack of sufficient haplotype information (I).

Mutation analyses of additional HLRCC families have offered more detailed information about *FH* mutations and their distribution (Figure 3) (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001, Alam *et al.* 2003, Martinez-Mir *et al.* 2003, Toro *et al.* 2003, Chan *et al.* 2005, Chuang *et al.* 2005, Lehtonen *et al.* 2005, Wei *et al.* 2005). Single base pair substitutions (78%, 87/112) represent the great majority of the mutations reported in HLRCC families. Only 14% of the substitutions are nonsense changes creating a stop codon. *FH* missense mutations have been recently found to be clustered to fully conserved amino acids, functional substrate-binding sites, or in the sub-unit interaction regions (Alam *et al.* 2005). No apparent phenotypic differences can be detected between mutation types (Figure 3). *FH* mutations have been detected in totally over 90% of published HLRCC/MCUL families (112 out of 120) reflecting homogenous genetic background of this syndrome (Table 4).

In *FH*, exons 4 and 6 seem to be mutation hot spots although mutations extend along the whole gene. Thirty-five percent of *FH* germline mutations are located in exon 4, and almost half of these in codon 190. The second most common change Arg58Stop, originally found in the UK, has been reported also in HLRCC families from other populations (Figure 3) (Chuang *et al.* 2005, Wei *et al.* 2005). Increasingly accumulating evidence for the non-existence of genotype-phenotype association comes from the finding that both of these hot-spot mutations have been detected in families with and without RCC (Wei *et al.* 2005). Due to lack of haplotypes of key individuals, it remains unsolved if some of these mutations represent either an actual hot spot or a founder mutation (Kiuru and Launonen 2004, Wei *et al.* 2005).

The reduction of FH enzyme activity (50%) in parents of FHD patients is very similar than activity in the germline of heterozygous FH mutation carriers in HLRCC families (Bourgeron *et al.* 1994) (I). Surprisingly, leiomyomas or other lesions characteristic for

HLRCC have not been reported previously in heterozygous parents or siblings of FHD patients. After careful examination, one heterozygous parent of FHD patients was observed to have cutaneous leiomyomas (I). This family, previously described by Gellera (1990), segregates a different missense change in the same codon (190) as one of the UK MCUL families (Arg190Cys and Arg190His, respectively) (I). Other genotypic similarities, such as Arg190His mutations, have also been observed in both FHD and HLRCC, therefore the mutation spectrum seems to overlap (Figure 3) (Kiuru and Launonen 2004). In two other families where clinical examination of HLRCC-related neoplasias was executed, no signs of leiomyomatosis nor RCC was detected (Remes et al. 2004, Deschauer et al. 2006). In the first family the clinical examinations of the father and mother of these patients were made at the ages of 36 and 33 years, and for the second family at 46 and 52 years. FH enzyme activity in their fibroblasts was close to the expected 50% of the normal value. Furthermore, Alam et al. (2003) reported an FHD family where neither of the heterozygous parents had developed HLRCC-associated lesions. This outcome is extremely confusing considering the almost complete penetrance of myomatosis and early onset of symptoms in HLRCC. The median age of diagnosis in HLRCC leiomyomas is 25 (skin) to 30 (uterine) years, and 36 (Finnish population) to 44 years (North American patients) in RCC. Although overlap in the mutation spectrum and clinical features of FHD and HLRCC families exists, genetic and molecular mechanisms behind observed discrepancies remains unknown.

3. The role of fumarase (FH) in other familial cancers

3.1. Familial prostate cancer (II)

It was hypothesized that FH defects may be associated not only with HLRCC, but also with prostate cancer predisposition. An *FH* mutation carrier in one HLRCC family had had prostate cancer. Kidney cancer cases were unexpectedly frequent among US HPRCA families showing linkage to 1q42.2-q43. The fact that the genetic locus harboring *FH* had been associated with hereditary prostate cancer made *FH* an attractive positional candidate for a prostate cancer predisposition gene. The combination of functional and linkage data indicates that mutations in *FH* might underlie HPRCA in a subset of families. An extensive effort to screen for FH defects in HPRCA was performed to test the hypothesis that *FH* mutations may predispose to prostate cancer.

Analyses of 89 high-risk HPRCA families, of which 19 showed suggestive evidence of linkage to 1q42.2-q43, was performed for FH mutations. The absence of coding region or splice site aberrations in this data set strongly suggests that FH is not a predisposing gene for hereditary prostate cancer. These conclusions were strongly supported by negative results from FH mutation screening of 160 affected individuals from 77 UK prostate cancer families (Bevan *et al.* 2003).

Neoplastic formation of the prostate could in many ways be linked to TCAC. The product of the *FH* gene acts as a key enzyme in mitochondrial energy metabolism in the citric acid cycle. In normal prostate cells, the oxidation of citrate is inhibited by aconitase, which leads to the accumulation of citrate. Transformation from citrate producing benign cells to citrate oxidizing malignant cells appears to be a key event in prostate carcinogenesis (Costello and Franklin 2000). Mitochondrial aconitase (m-aconitase, *ACO-2*) catalyzes the first step leading to the oxidation of citrate via TCAC. In malignant prostate cells, citrate production, a characteristic phenomenon of normal prostate epithelial cells, is shifted towards citrate oxidation which is activated by m-aconitase overexpression regulated by testosterone and prolactin (Costello and Franklin 2000). Reaction between m-aconitase and superoxide generates free hydroxyl radicals that may enhance mitochondrial oxidative damage (Vasquez-Vivar *et al.* 2000). Citrate serves as an oxidizable intermediate in TCAC and as a precursor for lipogenesis, which is accelerated in malignant cells possibly owing to increased ATP production (Costello and Franklin 2000).

3.2. Familial breast cancer (III)

An indication of the contribution of *FH* to mammary gland tumors was that three Finnish patients with *FH* mutations in two HLRCC families had been diagnosed with breast cancer (Kiuru *et al.* 2001). The first breast cancer detected in an HLRCC patient displayed lobular histology, a histology which comprises 15% of unselected breast carcinomas (Launonen *et al.* 2001).

So far, patients with breast cancer have only been detected in the Finnish HLRCC families, in three FH mutation-positive females (Kiuru *et al.* 2001, Launonen *et al.* 2001). Interestingly, two of these patients had also been diagnosed with uterine leiomyosarcoma. Breast cancer being the most common cancer type in females, it is conceivable that these cases detected in the Finnish families are actually sporadic ones (Finnish Cancer Registry, http://www.cancerregistry.fi (2004)). In this study, FH germline mutations were examined in 85 Finnish patients with breast carcinoma, but no disease-causing mutations were found. These results make it unlikely that FH is a major susceptibility gene for breast cancer.

4. Fumarase (FH) defects in nonsyndromic tumors

4.1. FH mutations in tumor types associated with HLRCC (IV)

To further evaluate the role of FH in tumorigenesis we analyzed nonsyndromic tumors for FH inactivation. Sporadic lesions, restricted to the tumor types associated with HLRCC, were analyzed for *FH* mutations (Table 5). In this study, only one case of a somatic loss-of-function of *FH* (a missense mutation with LOH) was found in an unspecified soft-tissue sarcoma of a lower limb. Additionally, one out of 10 cutaneous leiomyomas displayed a mutation also in the germline. The 2-bp deletion 541delAG in exon 4 was earlier found in two Finnish HLRCC families, although no common ancestry was known for them (I). The somatic second hit Arg300Stop was also identified (Table 3). The same mutation was detected also in one Finnish HLRCC family (I), which could be explained by this being a mutation hot-spot region. Robust conclusions cannot be drawn about frequency of nonsyndromic cutaneous leiomyomas with an FH defect. That even a single mutation positive case (1/10) was detected in a dataset this small was surprising. More data will be needed to determine the role of FH in cutaneous lesions.

In one case of 18 unselected uterine leiomyosarcomas, a germline FH defect coupled with a nonsense somatic mutation was also identified. All three tumors displayed biallelic inactivation of FH by two mutation events, further confirming the biallelic inactivation model of FH tumorigenesis. Surprisingly, no FH mutations were found in 52 analyzed RCCs. Although five tumors had some histological resemblance to renal tumors from HLRCC patients, only two shared considerable similarity. Considering the specific histology of the HLRCC related RCC, this collection of nonsyndromic renal tumors was not probably optimal for the detection of FH alterations.

Previously, four cases with ULMS segregating FH mutations in two Finnish HLRCC families have been identified (Table 4) (Launonen et al. 2001, Lehtonen et al. 2005). In addition to this effort (IV) in the population-based cohort of early onset nonsyndromic leiomyosarcomas an FH amino acid change was found in 1 out of 67 (1.5%) tumors (Table 5) (Ylisaukko-Oja et al. 2006). According to these studies, the prevalence of FH germline mutations in nonsyndromic ULMS in Finland is 2.4 % (2/85). FH mutations in nonsyndromic ULMS have been examined in four separate studies including altogether 120 lesions but ULMS with FH defects have not been reported in any population other than Finns (Table 5) (Barker et al. 2002, Barker et al. 2005, Ylisaukko-Oja et al. 2006) (IV). Altogether, among Finnish FH mutation positive women, there are six cases of histologically verified ULMS, as well as two cases with leiomyomas with atypia (Kiuru et al. 2001, Launonen et al. 2001, Kiuru and Launonen 2004, Ylisaukko-Oja et al. 2006). Diagnoses of ULMS were at very young ages, 27 to 39 years, and with atypia at 27 and 36 years. In the general population, ULMSs are rare and typically occur in old age. These findings seem to support the hypothesis that leiomyosarcomas belong to the tumor spectrum of the HLRCC syndrome.

Although germline *FH* mutations in nonsyndromic ULMS are rare, the question about association of benign leiomyomas and malignant leiomyosarcomas has arisen. This is of interest considering the elevated risk of ULMS among *FH* mutation carriers in Finland (Lehtonen *et al.* 2005) Although previous cytogenetic studies have been unable to provide a link between nonsyndromic leiomyomas and leiomyosarcomas, recent microarray expression data has provided evidence that some leiomyosarcomas may arise from leiomyomas (Levy *et al.* 2000). A rare subset of leiomyomas with chromosome 1 deletions was clustered together with leiomyosarcomas (Christacos *et al.* 2003).

Allelic imbalance (AI) has been observed in a UK dataset in 54% of nonsyndromic leiomyosarcomas (Barker *et al.* 2002). Association of FH defects and AI at 1q42 cannot be directly drawn, because random chromosomal aberrations are common in ULMS (Packenham *et al.* 1997, Hu *et al.* 2001). Interestingly, no LOH or somatic mutations were found in the ULMS with a germline mutation in a population-based effort (Ylisaukko-Oja *et al.* 2006). Significantly reduced FH enzyme activity was supported the preassumption of the dominant negative effect and pathogenic nature of missense mutations.

PCR fragments amplified in this study covered only the coding sequence and the flanking intronic sequences of *FH*. Untranslated 5' and 3' regions, distant regulatory regions, and most of the intronic sequences were not analyzed. Like all PCR-based mutation-detection technologies, our mutation analysis method was not capable of detecting large genomic deletions or insertions. Epigenetic alterations, which include DNA methylation and histone modification, are also undetectable by standard DHPLC or genomic sequencing. In many cancer cells, tumor suppressor genes, such as *VHL* and *retinoblastoma* (*RB1*), are inactivated by hypermethylation of their promoter CG-rich regions designated as CpG islands (Sakai *et al.* 1991, Herman *et al.* 1994). To examine possible epigenetic mechanisms in *FH* inactivation, Barker *et al.* (2005) used immunohistochemistry to study FH protein expression in nonsyndromic ULMS. No changes in FH expression was found in any of the 9 tumors studied.

4.2. Fumarase (FH) in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas (V)

It has been demonstrated that germline FH mutations predispose to myomas of the uterus and skin with high penetrance in HLRCC families (I). Biallelic inactivation of FH, in the majority of cases by LOH, is essential for FH related tumor growth. However, no FHmutations were found in our first set of 26 unselected nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas, based on the previous findings somatic FH mutations do occur, though at a low frequency (I, IV). It was hypothesized that if FH is associated with the development of nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas, most mutations should be found in lesions displaying allelic loss at 1q43. To test this hypothesis an extensive set of nonsyndromic 166 uterine myomas was analyzed, first for LOH at the FH locus, and in the presence of allelic loss additionally for FH mutation status. In this study, allelic loss at the *FH* locus was detected in five of 153 (3.3%) informative unselected leiomyomas from 46 individuals (10.9%). Somatic *FH* mutations were detected in two out of five cases displaying LOH in the region of the *FH* locus. The wild type A allele seems to be under-represented in the sequence chromatograph of the IVS4 +3 A>G mutation site. This finding together with the LOH data supports our conclusion that FH is inactivated through a somatic point mutation and loss of the second allele, and is a true target of the 1q43 deletions.

A negative germline FH mutation analysis of all exons, performed from normal tissue DNA, confirmed the nonsyndromic nature of both of the mutation-positive lesions and excluded the possibility of polymorphism. The FH mutation data obtained are quite convincing. The missense mutation affects a conserved amino acid, and changes the amino acid subclass from neutral and hydrophobic to neutral and polar. The splice site change results in deletion of the entire exon 4. Both mutations are located in the FH mutation hot spot detected in HLRCC families (Figure 3). Three lesions displayed LOH at the FH locus but no mutations were detected. Although random allelic loss is rare in uterine leiomyomas (Mao et al. 1999), random deletion of a chromosomal material at 1q cannot be excluded in the three mutation-negative cases. To determine the frequency of loss of FH in uterine myomas, Gross et al. (2004) performed a FISH analysis of 11 tumors with 1q rearrangements. Their data, showing absence of one copy of FH in nine of 11 myomas, suggested that loss of FH is involved in the development of a subset of nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas. Furthermore, mosaicism in these tumors indicated that chromosome 1 cytogenetic rearrangements are secondary changes in the pathogenesis of nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas. Multiple reports of cytogenetic rearrangements, alterations in gene expression, and analysis of candidate genes in uterine leiomyomas have been published in the last few decades, reviewed by Newbold et al. (2000). Barker et al. (2005) studied FH expression in a series of nonsyndromic 45 uterine leiomyomas, but found no evidence of contribution of epigenetic mechanisms to formation of these lesions.

Our LOH derived study design was based on the existing knowledge that in most of the hereditary cases, biallelic inactivation of FH results from loss of a wild type allele. We have found point mutations in a very small number of tumors. In other studies examining FH mutations on unselected sets of uterine leiomyomas, only one germline mutation was detected with loss of the normal allele (Barker *et al.* 2002, Barker *et al.* 2005). Altogether 368 nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas have been studied for FH alterations, but only three mutations have been detected (1 germline and 2 somatic) (Table 5).

This is the first time, to our knowledge, that specific inactivating point mutations in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas have been detected in any gene. Although mutational FH inactivation in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas is uncommon at the tumor level, the frequent co-existence of multiple myomas in patients suggests that the occurrence of FH-deficient leiomyomas is not extremely rare. Overall, a minimum of 2.8% (2 of 72) of our Finnish uterine nonsyndromic leiomyoma patients harbored FH somatic mutations in at least one of their myomas. This study further confirmed the hypothesis that FH acts as a tumor suppressor.

To investigate the role of FH in sporadic tumorigenesis, 652 lesions, including a series of 353 nonsyndromic counterparts of tumor types associated with HLRCC, were analyzed (IV, V) (Table 5). In this study, altogether five of the tumors displayed biallelic inactivation of FH, three out of them purely on a somatic level. *FH* mutations in nonsyndromic tumors are rare (5 of all 652 lesions, 0.8%) and appear to be limited to the counterparts of tumor types associated with HLRCC (5 out of 353 HLRCC-associated tumor types, 1.5%). Word-wide, seven tumors with an *FH* mutation have been detected in studies including 644 HLRCC associated nonsyndromic lesions (1.1%) (Table 5).

5. Function of tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCAC) genes in tumor predisposition

5.1. Function of *fumarase (FH)* mutations

The recent findings that *FH*, known as a housekeeping–like gene, acts as a predisposing gene in cancer has encouraged efforts to better understand molecular alterations promoted by TCAC defects. Considering the logical correlation of observed FH enzyme activity and tumor predisposition in HLRCC-related tumors, it could be postulated that the effect is mediated through the function of the enzymatically active homotetramer (I).

Evidence that FH defects are mediated through TCAC was given by Kokko *et al.* (2005) who studied the effect of HLRCC-associated *FH* missense mutation and knock-out strains in yeast using a microarray platform. Two previously identified putative pathogenic mutations were analyzed: His153Arg associated with malignant phenotype (RCC and ULMS) and Lys187Arg associated only benign myomas and FHD (Coughlin *et al.* 1998) (I). Generally, transcription of the majority of TCAC enzymes was down-regulated in response to *FH* mutations (Kokko *et al.* 2005). Differences between the mutants could not be detected in FH expression, FH enzyme activity or in regulation of genes responding to *FH* mutations. Additionally, FH knock-out strains showed, in general, expression patterns similar to mutants. According to these findings, modifier gene/genes rather than genotype-phenotype correlation could better explain the heterogeneity in symptoms seen in families segregating different *FH* mutations.

To examine a poorly understood mechanism leading from FH defects to neoplastic pathway in uterine leiomyomas Vanharanta *et al.* (2005) used a genome wide expression microarray approach for showing differences in gene expression in FH-deficient compared to proficient uterine leiomyomas. Both nonsyndromic *FH* mutation-positive myomas, 4M3 and 32M1 (IV), and 7 familial myomas from a patient from a Finnish HLRCC family (I), were compared to 15 fibroids with wild type *FH*. All studied myomas, except two from the familial individual, showed LOH at the *FH* locus reflecting biallelic inactivation of the gene. Among 297 differentially expressed genes, the most interesting up-regulated genes were related to glycolysis, and adaptation to a glycolytic phenotype (acidosis),

which has been activated in many malignant tumors and associated with invasive phenomena (Gatenby and Gillies 2004, Vanharanta *et al.* 2005). Additionally, genes related to apoptosis (*apoptois-antagonizing factor, AATF, CDKN1A*), cell cycle arrest prevention (*transketolase, TK*), muscle development, and call adhesion were shown to be differentially expressed (Rais *et al.* 1999, Kogel *et al.* 2001, Di Padova *et al.* 2003, Vanharanta *et al.* 2005). *FH* mutant myomas also showed increased expression of iron homeostasis and oxidoreduction genes, possibly due to oxidative stress. Generally, published expression data indicated that FH inactivation-derived tumorigenesis is more likely to be related, directly or indirectly, to the pathways linked to TCAC than to other possible, currently unknown, functions of FH.

5.2. Succinate dehydrogenase (SDH) genes in tumorigenesis

FH mutations found in HLRCC made it evident that dysfunction of TCAC plays a general role in tumorigenesis. Just prior to definition of the HLRCC syndrome, the observation that a TCAC component could be involved in tumorigenesis was made by Baysal *et al.* (2000). Germline mutations in subunits of succinate-ubiquinone oxidoreductase, *succinate dehydrogenase subunit D (SDHD)*, were observed in patients with hereditary head and neck paraganglioma (HPGL) and pheochromocytoma, and somatic mutations were detected in respective nonsyndromic lesions (Baysal *et al.* 2000, Gimm *et al.* 2000, Astuti *et al.* 2001b, Baysal *et al.* 2001, Baysal *et al.* 2002). Subsequently, it was suggested that germline *SDHB* mutations can predispose to early-onset kidney cancers, showing some similarities in the tumor spectra of *FH* and *SDH* mutations (Vanharanta *et al.* 2004).

Paraganglioma and pheochromocytoma are tumors of the autonomic nervous system. The term paraganglioma is used for benign extra-adrenal tumors typically located in the head and neck area, whereas pheochromocytomas are defined according to their adrenal medulla origin (Maher and Eng 2002). The four succinate dehydrogenase subunits, SDHA, SDHB, SDHC, and SDHD, comprise mitochondrial complex II of the electron transport chain and catalyze the oxidation of succinate to fumarate (Figure 3). In the TCAC, fumarate is converted to malate by FH. Although the tumor spectrum in HLRCC and PLG is different, it has been postulated that mutations in *FH* and SDH genes affect same molecular pathways (Gottlieb and Tomlinson 2005). This hypothesis is supported by a yeast study where defects in either *SDH* or *FH* had been shown to produce similar expression patterns (McCammon *et al.* 2003). Similarly to *FH* alterations in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas, allelic loss and somatic mutations in *SDHB* and *SDHD* have been reported in nonsyndromic pheochromocytomas (Gimm *et al.* 2000, Astuti *et al.* 2001a).

5.3. TCAC defects and apoptosis

Several explanations have been given concerning mechanisms of tumorigenesis caused by mutations in *FH*, including apoptosis and mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress, pseudo-hypoxia, anabolic drive, or unknown function of the cytosolic form of FH (Eng *et al.* 2003, Pollard *et al.* 2003, Kiuru and Launonen 2004, Gottlieb and Tomlinson 2005). Mitochondria have a central role in programmed cell death. In response to upstream signals apoptotic proteins such as cytochrome c are released from the mitochondria and activate the energy-dependent apoptotic protease cascade (Liu *et al.* 1996, Li *et al.* 1997, Earnshaw 1999). The role of SDHC as an apoptotic regulator has been proposed in a number of studies (Albayrak *et al.* 2003, Ishii *et al.* 2005).

5.4. TCAC defects and reactive oxygen species (ROS)

Defects in mitochondrial metabolism have been suggested to promote production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Arosio and Levi 2002, Rustin 2002). ROS have been proposed to participate in the etiology of cancer and aging (Oberley and Buettner 1979, Oberley 2002). Overproduction of ROS and changes in cellular energy metabolism had been previously detected in ceSDHC (homologous to human *SDHB*) mutant in *Caeornorhabditis elegans* (Ishii *et al.* 1998, Senoo-Matsuda *et al.* 2001). Ishii *et al.* (2005) tested this phenomenon in mammals using a transgenic cell line with a mutated SDHC gene and detected over-produced superoxide anion (one type of ROS), elevated apoptotic rate, and significantly higher mutation frequency compared to wild type constructs. In contrast to this finding, two other studies observed neither ROS generation or nor a shift to a more oxidized state in SDH- and FH-deficient cell lines (Pollard *et al.* 2005, Selak *et al.* 2005).

5.5. Pseudo-hypoxia model of mitochondrial tumor suppression

Most evidence has been obtained for the pseudo-hypoxia model derived by loss-offunction of mitochondrial tumor suppressor genes. Recently, evidence has been presented that HPLG tumors have activated hypoxia and angiogenic pathways, i.e. vascularization (Gimenez-Roqueplo *et al.* 2001). Pheocromocytomas are also associated with VHL, which is the most common condition predisposing to hereditary RCC (Maddock *et al.* 1996). Pheochromocytomas with *VHL*, *SDHB*, or *SDHD* mutations have been linked together by HIF1 α mediated hypoxia pathway signals (Dahia *et al.* 2005). The existence of an autoregulatory loop where HIF1 α contributes to decreased SDHB levels, resulting in mitochondrial complex II inhibition, was supported. Mutations in the *VHL* gene cause stabilization of the sub-units of hypoxia-inducible factors (HIF) resulting in activation of pro-angiogenic proteins such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) (Maxwell *et al.* 1999, Jones *et al.* 2001). In the subsequent studies of Pollard *et al.* (2005), upregulation of *VEGF* and *BCL2 interacting protein 3 (BNIP3)*, and down-regulation of *thrombospondin 1 (TSP1)* were found in HLRCC uterine leiomyomas. The *VEGF* promoter contains a hypoxia response element and the protein is an angiogenic activator through induction of cell proliferation and inhibition of apoptosis (Leung *et al.* 1989). Contrary to *VEGF, TSP1* suppresses angiogenesis by inducing endothelial cell apoptosis (Nor *et al.* 2000).

It has been previously suggested that succinate, the TCAC intermediate and respiratory chain substrate, is capable of restoring the HIF1 α hypoxic induction through electron transport chain or through some metabolic pathway (Agani *et al.* 2000, Agani *et al.* 2002). Using the RNAi technique Selak *et al.* (2005) described a mitochondria-to-cytosol signaling pathway that links mitochondrial defects to tumorigenic processes. Down-regulation of SDH activity caused accumulation of succinate in mitochondria. Succinate is freely transported to cytosol where it is able to inhibit HIF1 α prolyl hydroxylases (PHD), which leads to dissociation of VHL from HIF1 α .



Figure 4. Molecular effects of TCAC blockage in FH/SDH deficient tumors. Inactivation of FH results in accumulation of fumarate and succinate in mitochondria. The excess amount of these enzymes will be transported to cytosol. Elevated fumarate and succinate inhibit thereby HIF1a hydroxylation leading to decreased binding of pVHL to HIF1a. Increased HIF1a activity results in changes in hypoxia pathway (upregulation of VEGF, BNIP3, and GLUT1, and down-regulation of TSP1). IN SDH deficient tumors, signaling is driven predominantly through accumulation of succinate.

This event stabilizes HIF1 α and leads to activation of the HIF pathway in kidney cells. Pollard *et al.* (2005) confirmed these findings in benign and malignant HLRCC tumors. HIF1 α over-expression, moderate in HLRCC myomas and strong in HLRCC clear cell cancer, probably due to accumulation of fumarate and succinate, was demonstrated. Accumulation of succinate and over-expression of HIF1 α and VEGF was shown also in SDHB-deficient HPGL tumors.

HIF1 α and HIF2 α over-expression was observed directly in renal tumor tissues from HLRCC patients by Isaac *et al.* (2005). To test the hypothesis that the HIF overexpression is due to loss of FH, conditions in HLRCC tumors were mimicked in cells using FH/SDH inhibitor, 3-nitropropionic acid (3-NPA). Accumulation of fumarate due to FH inhibition correlated with HIF upregulation in protein but not in the mRNA level. Isaac *et al.* (2005) further demonstrated that an increase in the intracellular fumarate level up-regulates VEGF and GLUT1 in a HIF-dependent manner.

VEGF is a key mediator of angiogenesis in the majority of human tumors, because it facilitates endothelial cell proliferation, promotes cell migration, and inhibits apoptosis (Leung *et al.* 1989, Neufeld *et al.* 1999, Bergers and Benjamin 2003). VEGF expression is induced by a large number of growth factors, hypoxia, or acidosis (Shweiki *et al.* 1992, Fukumura *et al.* 2001, Ferrara 2004). VEGF over-expression has been demonstrated in fumarate-induced cells and in HLRCC myomas (Isaacs *et al.* 2005, Pollard *et al.* 2005). Microvessel density, probably due to response to hypoxia, has been shown to be remarkably higher in HLRCC leiomyomas compared to surrounding myometrium or sporadic, FH proficient myomas (Pollard *et al.* 2005). However, it remains unknown how activation of angiogenic signaling leads to tumor growth through accelerated cell proliferation or decreased cell death.

Most human invasive cancers show significant increases in glucose uptake because of upregulation of glucose transporters, notably GLUT1 and GLUT3, and hexokinases (Mathupala *et al.* 1997, Macheda *et al.* 2005). Glygolysis requires conversion of glucose to pyruvate and then to lactic acid. In normal human cells, glygolysis is inhibited by oxygen leading to oxidation of pyruvate in mitochondria. Increased glycolysis in the presence of oxygen and accumulation of lactate are well known phenomenon of cancers, leading to microenvironmental acidosis (Weinhouse 1976). Main intracellular signals that lead to inappropriate activation of angiogenic pathways in TCAC-defective tumors are summarized in Figure 4.

Hypoxia and energy starvation have been shown to activate multiple key regulators, such as translation eukaryotic initiation factor-2-alpha (eIF2 α), eukaryotic elongation factor 2 (eEF2), and mTOR effectors eukaryotic initiation factor 4E (eIF4E) binding protein 1 (4EBP1) and p70^{S6K} kinase, independent of HIF (Liu *et al.* 2006). These effects could be potentially linked to *FH* mutation-derived tumorigenesis through altered energy metabolism and overlapping phenotypes of HLRCC, VHL and TSC.

Mitochondrial involvement in common multifactorial cancers could be also speculated. Significant decreases in the activities of mitochondrial enzymes, including ketoglutarate dehydrogenase (KDH), malate dehydrogenase (MDH), and SDH was detected in benzo(a)pyrene-induced lung tumors in mice (Selvendiran *et al.* 2005).

In conclusion, the molecular mechanisms of FH derived tumorigenesis require more detailed examination. Most evidence has been obtained for the pseudo-hypoxia model of mitochondrial tumor suppressor function. Similarities in clinical symptoms and molecular background between the tumor predisposition syndromes link defects in FH, SDH, VHL, and TSC1/2 to overlapping pathways, probably through HIF signaling.

6. Clinical implications

The accurate diagnosis of HLRCC has become possible with the identification of the *FH* gene mutations causing the syndrome. The recognition of mutation carriers is particularly important because these persons are at risk of developing malignant cancers, especially RCC and ULMS. The renal cancers which are related to the HLRCC syndrome seem to be exceptionally aggressive, and the majority of these patients die because of metastasized disease shortly after diagnosis (Launonen *et al.* 2001). Consequently, regular follow-up of the mutation-positive family members is important. On the other hand, the unnecessary follow-up of mutation-negative members of the family can also be avoided. Due to the aggressiveness of renal lesions in HLRCC, in contrast to other hereditary renal cancer syndromes, immediate radical hysterectomy has been recommended for HLRCC patients with renal tumors (Kiuru *et al.* 2004).

In Finland, genetic testing is very well accepted and the subjects have been satisfied with their decision to take tests (Liljestrom *et al.* 2005). Neither increased anxiety nor other long-term psychological consequences have been detected regarding genetic testing when combined with proper genetic counseling and support among HNPCC patients (Aktan-Collan *et al.* 2001). Therefore, genetic testing of *FH* mutations should be considered also among HLRCC family members.

Discovery of TCAC defects in human tumor predisposition increases our knowledge of molecular mechanisms of tumorigenesis in general. Further insight into the role of basic cellular energy metabolism may help us to better understand complex genetic and environmental interactions in common tumors, like uterine leiomyomas. Differences in mitochondrial function between normal and cancer cells might offer potential for anticancer drug and therapy development.

CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PLANS

1. This study describes a novel cancer gene. *Fumarase (FH)* mutations predispose, with high penetrance, to dominantly inherited cancer syndrome, HLRCC/MCUL. Biallelic inactivation of FH, in the most cases through LOH, is typically needed for tumor development, suggesting the role of FH as a tumor suppressor.

2. *FH* is unlikely to be a predisposing gene in other studied familial cancers, breast and prostate cancers.

3-4. Data from nonsyndromic tumor studies, including 943 lesions, show that mutations in FH are rare outside the HLRCC context. Purely somatic biallelic inactivation of FH has been detected in this study only in two uterine leiomyomas and one soft-tissue sarcoma. Additionally, we have found somatic mutations combined with inherited FH alterations in one cutaneous leiomyoma and one uterine leiomyosarcoma. In addition to this study, only two FH mutations in nonsyndromic tumors, one uterine leiomyoma and one leiomyosarcoma, both with germline changes, have been found. Studies in apparently sporadic tumors have given further evidence to the proposed Knudson's two-hit model of FH inactivation. This study also shows additional evidence that uterine leiomyosarcoma belongs to the tumor spectrum of HLRCC.

FH mutations appear to be rare in nonsyndromic tumors, and when they exist, seem to be restricted to tumor types associated with the HLRCC syndrome. However, our strategy of using LOH as a preliminary target indicator identifies FH as the first gene known to undergo somatic inactivation in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas by specific point mutations. This is of great clinical interest, because leiomyomas are the most common tumors of women. To our knowledge, FH is the first gene shown to undergo mutational inactivation, in both the somatic and hereditary forms of the disease, in leiomyomata of the uterus.

Much effort will be needed to define the actual molecular mechanism of how FH inactivation leads to accelerated tumor growth, and which factors determine phenotype differences in *FH* mutation carriers and differences in frequencies of malignant tumors in different populations. We believe that a combinatorial effect of *FH* and an unknown modifying gene is needed for predisposition for ULMS and RCC in HLRCC. One of our current main efforts, in addition to FH related functional studies, is to localize and identify the potential modifier gene/genes.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was carried out at the Department of Medical Genetics, at the Haartman Institute and Biomedicum Helsinki, University of Helsinki, during 2000-2006. This study was supported by the Academy of Finland (44870, Finnish Center of Excellence Programme), the Sigrid Juselius Foundation, The Finnish Cancer Society, Biocentrum Helsinki, and the Ida Montin Foundation.

Pertti Aula, Anna-Elina Lehesjoki, Leena Palotie, Kristiina Aittomäki, and Päivi Peltomäki, the former and present heads of the Department of Medical Genetics, are thanked for providing excellent research facilities.

I am grateful to Olli Ritvos and Maija Wessman for their in-depth reviews of this manuscript and their valuable comments.

I am sincerely grateful to my supervisor Lauri Aaltonen for guidance and support during the project. Lauri's exceptional characteristics, combination of intelligent and enthusiastic scientist and sociable personality with a good sense of humor, have provided me with an innovative and encouraging working environment. Lauri has shown us all that doing high quality science can be also fun.

I am also grateful to my other supervisor Virpi Launonen. She has given me support, guidance and motivation whenever needed. More than ever, Virpi's helping hand was crucial in my first comeback days in the world of genetics. We have worked and laughed much together – and hopefully will do even more in the future.

I thank all my co-authors and collaborators, without them this study could have not been possible. Especially, I want to thank our clinical collaborators Outi Vierimaa, Riitta Herva, Jari Sjöberg, and Kristiina Aittomäki. Our long-term friends in the UK, Ian Tomlinson and Richard Houlston and members of their research groups, are thanked for their fruitful collaboration in the gene identification project. Also acknowledged are Leena-Maija Aaltonen, Johanna Arola, Carl Blomqvist, Ralf Butzow, John Cunningham, Brett Delahunt, Hannaleena Eerola, Charis Eng, Marja Hietala, Kirsti Husgafvel-Pursiainen, Tarja Ikonen, Jorma Isola, Heikki Järvinen, Olli-Pekka Kallioniemi, Sakari Knuutila, Pasi Koivisto, Mika Matikainen, Jukka-Pekka Mecklin, Heli Nevanlinna, Anders Paetau, Päivi Peltomäki, Annika Rökman, Daniel Schaid, Johanna Schleutker, Pertti Sistonen, Stenphen Thibodeau, Veli-Matti Wasenius, and Tapio Visakorpi.

My huge "kimppahali" thanks to all the present and past members of the Aaltonen team. Especially I want to thank Maija (Kiuru) for the unforgettable days during HLRCC gene hunting – when we all, Päivi, Susa, Carita, Auli, Maija and Virpi, worked together and sequenced candidate genes even on the weekends. Extra gratitude to Auli for sharing inspiring and valuable ideas about science, life, and Citroën, and to Päivi for being the best "old buddy" in the group. Special thanks also to Sini: nothing would work in the lab without you Sini: no samples, no documents, no music, no parties, no recreational days, no ...nothing. I'm grateful for your efforts Sakari in LOH analysis in the myoma study and for all the top most intelligent conversations. I will never forget the long days with DHPLC, thank you for those days Nina (NN). Furthermore, my sincere gratitude belongs to Antti, Tuija, Heli & Heli, Iina, Anniina, Marianna, Pia & Pia (this is you, my dearest room mate!), Sanna, Silva, Taru, Laura, Sari, Edwin – I hope I haven't forgotten anybody. And Reijo, thanks for your pathological point of view (and special thanks from Niklas for the Kiuas CD). I cannot thank you enough, our super technicians, who do the actual hard work: Anniina and Iina (you again!), Mikko, Inga-Lill, Päivi – and the past ones: Annika, Kirsi, Saila, and Tomi. I want to also thank Eeva-Mari, Miranda, Diego, Taija, and Ullis – and Siv, Sinikka, Elina, Katja, Pirjo, Minna, Ilpo, Merja, and Matti for practical help. And I haven't forgotten you old fellows, Anu and Stina.

I wish to thank the personnel of the Finnish Genome Center for the genome-wide genotyping facilities. And Paula, Elvi, Pekka, Susanna, and Heli for being patient with our urgent high priority sequencing and fragment analysis requests.

I'm extremely grateful to Jodie Painter for excellent and extremely fast spelling and grammar editing of my thesis.

Thanks to my all friends, all the way from our childhood, Jukka (& girls x 3), Kari, Heli, and Harri. Also thanks to the guys I've met during later years, down the road: Eppu, Timo (K), Tomppa, Antti (& Najat – or something like that). I also thank the whole Suomenlinna crew, especially Hannu & Havana Pistoleros (& Tiina), Petri (& Sirpa), Virpi, Jussi, Aaro (& Johanna), Vänni, Taneli, Riikka, Osmo, and Maage. And I, as the only restaurant-geneticist in the world, have the honor to thank Jussi from Tavastia (+ Pipa ja Jörtsu) for teaching me life and Rock'n'roll.

I'm grateful to all of my relatives, especially my godmother Lea; and all my uncles Vilho, Kauko, and Eino and my aunts Irja and Tyyne. I'm thankful for the countless wonderful summerdays we have spent together to Pirkko and Einar, Päivi, Arto, and Timo. I want to thank Pekka & Liisa, & Paula & Panu for repeated hospitality.

Extra, special, super, turbo thanks to my vice-Mom Eila, for good discussions of the meaning of life, and your eternal understanding and friendship. And the very same to you my best friends, Rami & Virpi, and Mikko for the most enjoyable (but hard) days, and nights (even harder) together, and for being my friends (extremely heavy stuff).

Maybe I have not ever said thank you Mom Lillian and Dad Eero, for patient and endless understanding and unselfish support and help. And *TACK SO MYCKET*, my best, and only, and biggest, little sister, Rea (+Tony, Ronja & Rosita).

My deepest gratitude belongs, of course, to my dear wife Essi and my son Niklas. I know it has not been always easy, but you just have been hanging on, during all the good days and the bad days – thank you for that, I love you!

REFERENCES

Agani FH, Pichiule P, Chavez JC, and LaManna JC. The role of mitochondria in the regulation of hypoxia-inducible factor 1 expression during hypoxia. *J.Biol.Chem.* (2000), 275, 35863-35867.

Agani FH, Puchowicz M, Chavez JC, Pichiule P, and LaManna J. Role of nitric oxide in the regulation of HIF-1alpha expression during hypoxia. *Am.J.Physiol.Cell.Physiol.* (2002), 283, C178-186.

Akiyama Y, Tsubouchi N, and Yuasa Y. Frequent somatic mutations of hMSH3 with reference to microsatellite instability in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancers. *Biochem.Biophys.Res.Commun.* (1997), 236, 248-252.

Aktan-Collan K, Haukkala A, Mecklin JP, Uutela A, and Kaariainen H. Psychological consequences of predictive genetic testing for hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC): a prospective follow-up study. *Int.J.Cancer* (2001), 93, 608-611.

Alam NA, Barclay E, Rowan AJ, Tyrer JP, Calonje E, Manek S, Kelsell D, Leigh I, Olpin S, and Tomlinson IP. Clinical features of multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomatosis: an underdiagnosed tumor syndrome. *Arch.Dermatol.* (2005), 141, 199-206.

Alam NA, Bevan S, Churchman M, Barclay E, Barker K, Jaeger EE, Nelson HM, Healy E, Pembroke AC, Friedmann PS, Dalziel K, Calonje E, Anderson J, August PJ, Davies MG, Felix R, Munro CS, Murdoch M, Rendall J, Kennedy S, Leigh IM, Kelsell DP, Tomlinson IP, and Houlston RS. Localization of a gene (MCUL1) for multiple cutaneous leiomyomata and uterine fibroids to chromosome 1q42.3-q43. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2001), 68, 1264-1269.

Alam NA, Olpin S, and Leigh IM. Fumarate hydratase mutations and predisposition to cutaneous leiomyomas, uterine leiomyomas and renal cancer. *Br.J.Dermatol.* (2005a), 153, 11-17.

Alam NA, Olpin S, Rowan A, Kelsell D, Leigh IM, Tomlinson IP, and Weaver T. Missense mutations in fumarate hydratase in multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer. *J.Mol.Diagn.* (2005b), 7, 437-443.

Alam NA, Rowan AJ, Wortham NC, Pollard PJ, Mitchell M, Tyrer JP, Barclay E, Calonje E, Manek S, Adams SJ, Bowers PW, Burrows NP, Charles-Holmes R, Cook LJ, Daly BM, Ford GP, Fuller LC, Hadfield-Jones SE, Hardwick N, Highet AS, Keefe M, MacDonald-Hull SP, Potts ED, Crone M, Wilkinson S, Camacho-Martinez F, Jablonska S, Ratnavel R, MacDonald A, Mann RJ, Grice K, Guillet G, Lewis-Jones MS, McGrath H, Seukeran DC, Morrison PJ, Fleming S, Rahman S, Kelsell D, Leigh I, Olpin S, and Tomlinson IP. Genetic and functional analyses of FH mutations in multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomatosis, hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cancer, and fumarate hydratase deficiency. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (2003), 12, 1241-1252.

Albayrak T, Scherhammer V, Schoenfeld N, Braziulis E, Mund T, Bauer MK, Scheffler IE, and Grimm S. The tumor suppressor cybL, a component of the respiratory chain, mediates apoptosis induction. *Mol.Biol.Cell* (2003), 14, 3082-3096.

Almoguera C, Shibata D, Forrester K, Martin J, Arnheim N, and Perucho M. Most human carcinomas of the exocrine pancreas contain mutant c-K-ras genes. *Cell* (1988), 53, 549-554.

Al-Saleem T, Wessner LL, Scheithauer BW, Patterson K, Roach ES, Dreyer SJ, Fujikawa K, Bjornsson J, Bernstein J, and Henske EP. Malignant tumors of the kidney, brain, and soft tissues in children and young adults with the tuberous sclerosis complex. *Cancer* (1998), 83, 2208-2216.

Arosio P and Levi S. Ferritin, iron homeostasis, and oxidative damage. *Free Radic.Biol.Med.* (2002), 33, 457-463.

Arslan AA, Gold LI, Mittal K, Suen TC, Belitskaya-Levy I, Tang MS, and Toniolo P. Gene expression studies provide clues to the pathogenesis of uterine leiomyoma: new evidence and a systematic review. *Hum.Reprod.* (2005), 20, 852-863.

Astuti D, Douglas F, Lennard TW, Aligianis IA, Woodward ER, Evans DG, Eng C, Latif F, and Maher ER. Germline SDHD mutation in familial phaeochromocytoma. *Lancet* (2001a), 357, 1181-1182.

Astuti D, Latif F, Dallol A, Dahia PL, Douglas F, George E, Skoldberg F, Husebye ES, Eng C, and Maher ER. Gene mutations in the succinate dehydrogenase subunit SDHB cause susceptibility to familial pheochromocytoma and to familial paraganglioma. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2001b), 69, 49-54.

Barker KT, Bevan S, Wang R, Lu YJ, Flanagan AM, Bridge JA, Fisher C, Finlayson CJ, Shipley J, and Houlston RS. Low frequency of somatic mutations in the FH/multiple cutaneous leiomyomatosis gene in sporadic leiomyosarcomas and uterine leiomyomas. *Br.J.Cancer* (2002), 87, 446-448.

Barker KT, Spendlove HE, Banu NS, Bridge JA, Fisher C, Shipley J, Garrett M, Manyonda I, and Houlston RS. No evidence for epigenetic inactivation of fumarate hydratase in leiomyomas and leiomyosarcomas. *Cancer Lett.* (2005), 235, 136-140.

Baysal BE, Ferrell RE, Willett-Brozick JE, Lawrence EC, Myssiorek D, Bosch A, van der Mey A, Taschner PE, Rubinstein WS, Myers EN, Richard CW,3rd, Cornelisse CJ, Devilee P, and Devlin B. Mutations in SDHD, a mitochondrial complex II gene, in hereditary paraganglioma. *Science* (2000), 287, 848-851.

Baysal BE, Rubinstein WS, and Taschner PE. Phenotypic dichotomy in mitochondrial complex II genetic disorders. *J.Mol.Med.* (2001), 79, 495-503.

Baysal BE, Willett-Brozick JE, Lawrence EC, Drovdlic CM, Savul SA, McLeod DR, Yee HA, Brackmann DE, Slattery WH,3rd, Myers EN, Ferrell RE, and Rubinstein WS. Prevalence of SDHB, SDHC, and SDHD germline mutations in clinic patients with head and neck paragangliomas. *J.Med.Genet.* (2002), 39, 178-183.

Bender BU, Gutsche M, Glasker S, Muller B, Kirste G, Eng C, and Neumann HP. Differential genetic alterations in von Hippel-Lindau syndrome- associated and sporadic pheochromocytomas. *J.Clin.Endocrinol.Metab.* (2000), 85, 4568-4574.

Benson G. Tandem repeats finder: a program to analyze DNA sequences. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (1999), 27, 573-580.

Bergers G and Benjamin LE. Tumorigenesis and the angiogenic switch. *Nat.Rev.Cancer* (2003), 3, 401-410.

Berry R, Schaid DJ, Smith JR, French AJ, Schroeder JJ, McDonnell SK, Peterson BJ, Wang ZY, Carpten JD, Roberts SG, Tester DJ, Blute ML, Trent JM, and Thibodeau SN. Linkage analyses at the chromosome 1 loci 1q24-25 (HPC1), 1q42.2-43 (PCAP), and 1p36 (CAPB) in families with hereditary prostate cancer. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2000a), 66, 539-546.

Berry R, Schroeder JJ, French AJ, McDonnell SK, Peterson BJ, Cunningham JM, Thibodeau SN, and Schaid DJ. Evidence for a prostate cancer-susceptibility locus on chromosome 20. *Am.J.Hum.Genet*. (2000b), 67, 82-91.

Berthon P, Valeri A, Cohen-Akenine A, Drelon E, Paiss T, Wohr G, Latil A, Millasseau P, Mellah I, Cohen N, Blanche H, Bellane-Chantelot C, Demenais F, Teillac P, Le Duc A, de Petriconi R, Hautmann R, Chumakov I, Bachner L, Maitland NJ, Lidereau R, Vogel W, Fournier G, Mangin P, Cussenot O, and et al. Predisposing gene for early-onset prostate cancer, localized on chromosome 1q42.2-43. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1998), 62, 1416-1424.

Bevan S, Edwards SM, Ardern Jones A, Dowe A, Southgate C, Dearnaley D, Easton DF, Houlston RS, Eeles RA, and CRC/BPG UK Familial Prostate Cancer Study Collaborators. Germline mutations in fumarate hydratase (FH) do not predispose to prostate cancer. *Prostate Cancer.Prostatic Dis.* (2003), 6, 12-14.

Birt AR, Hogg GR, and Dube WJ. Hereditary multiple fibrofolliculomas with trichodiscomas and acrochordons. *Arch.Dermatol.* (1977), 113, 1674-1677.

Bishop JM. Molecular themes in oncogenesis. Cell (1991), 64, 235-248.

Bjornsson J, Short MP, Kwiatkowski DJ, and Henske EP. Tuberous sclerosis-associated renal cell carcinoma. Clinical, pathological, and genetic features. *Am.J.Pathol.* (1996), 149, 1201-1208.

Boccaccio C, Sabatino G, Medico E, Girolami F, Follenzi A, Reato G, Sottile A, Naldini L, and Comoglio PM. The MET oncogene drives a genetic programme linking cancer to haemostasis. *Nature* (2005), 434, 396-400.

Bodmer D, Eleveld M, Ligtenberg M, Weterman M, van der Meijden A, Koolen M, Hulsbergen-van der Kaa C, Smits A, Smeets D, and Geurts van Kessel A. Cytogenetic and molecular analysis of early stage renal cell carcinomas in a family with a translocation (2;3)(q35;q21). *Cancer Genet.Cytogenet.* (2002), 134, 6-12.

Bodmer D, Eleveld MJ, Ligtenberg MJ, Weterman MA, Janssen BA, Smeets DF, de Wit PE, van den Berg A, van den Berg E, Koolen MI, and Geurts van Kessel A. An alternative route for multistep tumorigenesis in a novel case of hereditary renal cell cancer and a t(2;3)(q35;q21) chromosome translocation. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1998), 62, 1475-1483.

Bodmer D, Schepens M, Eleveld MJ, Schoenmakers EF, and Geurts van Kessel A. Disruption of a novel gene, DIRC3, and expression of DIRC3-HSPBAP1 fusion transcripts in a case of familial renal cell cancer and t(2;3)(q35;q21). *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* (2003), 38, 107-116.

Bodmer D, van den Hurk W, van Groningen JJ, Eleveld MJ, Martens GJ, Weterman MA, and van Kessel AG. Understanding familial and non-familial renal cell cancer. [Review]. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (2002), 11, 2489-2498.

Bonne AC, Bodmer D, Schoenmakers EF, van Ravenswaaij CM, Hoogerbrugge N, and van Kessel AG. Chromosome 3 translocations and familial renal cell cancer. *Curr.Mol.Med.* (2004), 4, 849-854.

Bos JL, Fearon ER, Hamilton SR, Verlaan-de Vries M, van Boom JH, van der Eb AJ, and Vogelstein B. Prevalence of ras gene mutations in human colorectal cancers. *Nature* (1987), 327, 293-297.

Bottaro DP, Rubin JS, Faletto DL, Chan AM, Kmiecik TE, Vande Woude GF, and Aaronson SA. Identification of the hepatocyte growth factor receptor as the c-met proto-oncogene product. *Science* (1991), 251, 802-804.

Bourgeron T, Chretien D, Poggi-Bach J, Doonan S, Rabier D, Letouze P, Munnich A, Rotig A, Landrieu P, and Rustin P. Mutation of the fumarase gene in two siblings with progressive encephalopathy and fumarase deficiency. *J.Clin.Invest.* (1994), 93, 2514-2518.

Broman KW, Murray JC, Sheffield VC, White RL, and Weber JL. Comprehensive human genetic maps: individual and sex-specific variation in recombination. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1998), 63, 861-869.

Bronner CE, Baker SM, Morrison PT, Warren G, Smith LG, Lescoe MK, Kane M, Earabino C, Lipford J, and Lindblom A. Mutation in the DNA mismatch repair gene homologue hMLH1 is associated with hereditary non-polyposis colon cancer. *Nature* (1994), 368, 258-261.

Buttram VC, Jr. Uterine leiomyomata--aetiology, symptomatology and management. *Prog.Clin.Biol.Res.* (1986), 225, 275-296.

Campbell PM and Der CJ. Oncogenic Ras and its role in tumor cell invasion and metastasis. *Semin.Cancer Biol.* (2004), 14, 105-114.

Camplejohn RS and Rutherford J. p53 functional assays: detecting p53 mutations in both the germline and in sporadic tumours. *Cell Prolif.* (2001), 34, 1-14.

Carmeliet P, Dor Y, Herbert JM, Fukumura D, Brusselmans K, Dewerchin M, Neeman M, Bono F, Abramovitch R, Maxwell P, Koch CJ, Ratcliffe P, Moons L, Jain RK, Collen D, Keshert E, and Keshet E. Role of HIF-1alpha in hypoxia-mediated apoptosis, cell proliferation and tumour angiogenesis. *Nature* (1998), 394, 485-490.

Carpten J, Nupponen N, Isaacs S, Sood R, Robbins C, Xu J, Faruque M, Moses T, Ewing C, Gillanders E, Hu P, Bujnovszky P, Makalowska I, Baffoe-Bonnie A, Faith D, Smith J, Stephan D, Wiley K, Brownstein M, Gildea D, Kelly B, Jenkins R, Hostetter G, Matikainen M, Schleutker J, Klinger K, Connors T, Xiang Y, Wang Z, De Marzo A, Papadopoulos N, Kallioniemi OP, Burk R, Meyers D, Gronberg H, Meltzer P, Silverman R, Bailey-Wilson J, Walsh P, Isaacs W, and Trent J. Germline mutations in the ribonuclease L gene in families showing linkage with HPC1. *Nat.Genet.* (2002), 30, 181-184.

Chan I, Wong T, Martinez-Mir A, Christiano AM, and McGrath JA. Familial multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomas associated with papillary renal cell cancer. *Clin.Exp.Dermatol.* (2005), 30, 75-78.

Chen F, Kishida T, Duh FM, Renbaum P, Orcutt ML, Schmidt L, and Zbar B. Suppression of growth of renal carcinoma cells by the von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor gene. *Cancer Res.* (1995), 55, 4804-4807.

Chen F, Slife L, Kishida T, Mulvihill J, Tisherman SE, and Zbar B. Genotype-phenotype correlation in von Hippel-Lindau disease: identification of a mutation associated with VHL type 2A. *J.Med.Genet.* (1996), 33, 716-717.

Chen J, Lui WO, Vos MD, Clark GJ, Takahashi M, Schoumans J, Khoo SK, Petillo D, Lavery T, Sugimura J, Astuti D, Zhang C, Kagawa S, Maher ER, Larsson C, Alberts AS, Kanayama HO, and Teh BT. The t(1;3) breakpoint-spanning genes LSAMP and NORE1 are involved in clear cell renal cell carcinomas. *Cancer.Cell.* (2003), 4, 405-413.

Christacos N, Dal Cin P, Morton CC, Quade BJ (2003). The 53rd Annual Meeting of the American Society of Human Genetics. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2003), 73, 1208-1212.

Chuang GS, Martinez-Mir A, Geyer A, Engler DE, Glaser B, Cserhalmi-Friedman PB, Gordon D, Horev L, Lukash B, Herman E, Cid MP, Brenner S, Landau M, Sprecher E, Garcia Muret MP, Christiano AM, and Zlotogorski A. Germline fumarate hydratase mutations and evidence for a founder mutation underlying multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata. *J.Am.Acad.Dermatol.* (2005), 52, 410-416.

Cohen AJ, Li FP, Berg S, Marchetto DJ, Tsai S, Jacobs SC, and Brown RS. Hereditary renal-cell carcinoma associated with a chromosomal translocation. *N.Engl.J.Med.* (1979), 301, 592-595.

Comoglio PM and Trusolino L. Invasive growth: from development to metastasis. *J. Clin. Invest.* (2002), 109, 857-862.

Consortium TECTS. Identification and characterization of the tuberous sclerosis gene on chromosome 16. *Cell* (1993), 75, 1305-1315.

Cook JD and Walker CL. The Eker rat: establishing a genetic paradigm linking renal cell carcinoma and uterine leiomyoma. *Curr.Mol.Med.* (2004), 4, 813-824.

Costello LC and Franklin RB. The intermediary metabolism of the prostate: a key to understanding the pathogenesis and progression of prostate malignancy. *Oncology* (2000), 59, 269-282.

Coughlin EM, Christensen E, Kunz PL, Krishnamoorthy KS, Walker V, Dennis NR, Chalmers RA, Elpeleg ON, Whelan D, Pollitt RJ, Ramesh V, Mandell R, and Shih VE. Molecular analysis and prenatal diagnosis of human fumarase deficiency. *Mol.Genet.Metab.* (1998), 63, 254-262.

Cramer SF and Patel A. The frequency of uterine leiomyomas. Am.J. Clin. Pathol. (1990), 94, 435-438.

Crossey PA, Foster K, Richards FM, Phipps ME, Latif F, Tory K, Jones MH, Bentley E, Kumar R, Lerman MI, and et al. Molecular genetic investigations of the mechanism of tumourigenesis in von Hippel-Lindau disease: analysis of allele loss in VHL tumours. *Hum.Genet.* (1994), 93, 53-58.

Dabora SL, Jozwiak S, Franz DN, Roberts PS, Nieto A, Chung J, Choy YS, Reeve MP, Thiele E, Egelhoff JC, Kasprzyk-Obara J, Domanska-Pakiela D, and Kwiatkowski DJ. Mutational analysis in a cohort of 224 tuberous sclerosis patients indicates increased severity of TSC2, compared with TSC1, disease in multiple organs. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2001), 68, 64-80.

Dahia PL, Ross KN, Wright ME, Hayashida CY, Santagata S, Barontini M, Kung AL, Sanso G, Powers JF, Tischler AS, Hodin R, Heitritter S, Moore F, Dluhy R, Sosa JA, Ocal IT, Benn DE, Marsh DJ, Robinson BG, Schneider K, Garber J, Arum SM, Korbonits M, Grossman A, Pigny P, Toledo SP, Nose V, Li C, and Stiles CD. A HIF1alpha regulatory loop links hypoxia and mitochondrial signals in pheochromocytomas. *PLoS Genet.* (2005), 1, 72-80.

Dal Cin P, Van den Berghe H, Sciot R, and de Wever I. Deletion of the long arm of chromosome 7 in lipoma. *Cancer Genet.Cytogenet*. (1997), 96, 85-86.

Dannenberg H, De Krijger RR, van der Harst E, Abbou M, IJzendoorn Y, Komminoth P, and Dinjens WN. Von Hippel-Lindau gene alterations in sporadic benign and malignant pheochromocytomas. *Int.J.Cancer* (2003), 105, 190-195.

Delahunt B and Eble JN. Papillary renal cell carcinoma: a clinicopathologic and immunohistochemical study of 105 tumors. *Mod.Pathol.* (1997), 10, 537-544.

Deschauer M, Gizatullina Z, Schulze A, Pritsch M, Knoppel C, Knape M, Zierz S, and Gellerich FN. Molecular and biochemical investigations in fumarase deficiency. *Mol.Genet.Metab.* (2006), epub ahead of print.

Di Padova M, Bruno T, De Nicola F, Iezzi S, D'Angelo C, Gallo R, Nicosia D, Corbi N, Biroccio A, Floridi A, Passananti C, and Fanciulli M. Che-1 arrests human colon carcinoma cell proliferation by displacing HDAC1 from the p21WAF1/CIP1 promoter. *J.Biol.Chem.* (2003), 278, 36496-36504.

Di Renzo MF, Narsimhan RP, Olivero M, Bretti S, Giordano S, Medico E, Gaglia P, Zara P, and Comoglio PM. Expression of the Met/HGF receptor in normal and neoplastic human tissues. *Oncogene* (1991), 6, 1997-2003.

Earnshaw WC. Apoptosis. A cellular poison cupboard. Nature (1999), 397, 387-389.

Edenberg HJ. Regulation of the mammalian alcohol dehydrogenase genes. *Prog.Nucleic Acid Res.Mol.Biol.* (2000), 64, 295-341.

Edwards YH and Hopkinson DA. Further characterization of the human fumarase variant, FH 2--1. *Ann.Hum.Genet.* (1979a), 43, 103-108.

Edwards YH and Hopkinson DA. The genetic determination of fumarase isozymes in human tissues. *Ann.Hum.Genet.* (1979b), 42, 303-313.

Eerola H, Blomqvist C, Pukkala E, Pyrhonen S, and Nevanlinna H. Familial breast cancer in southern Finland: how prevalent are breast cancer families and can we trust the family history reported by patients? *Eur.J.Cancer* (2000), 36, 1143-1148.

Eker R and Mossige, J, Nature (1961), 189, 858-859.

Eng C, Kiuru M, Fernandez MJ, and Aaltonen LA. A role for mitochondrial enzymes in inherited neoplasia and beyond. *Nat Rev Cancer* (2003), 3, 193-202.

Estevez M, Skarda J, Spencer J, Banaszak L, and Weaver TM. X-ray crystallographic and kinetic correlation of a clinically observed human fumarase mutation. *Protein Sci.* (2002), 11, 1552-1557.

Everitt JI, Goldsworthy TL, Wolf DC, and Walker CL. Hereditary renal cell carcinoma in the Eker rat: a rodent familial cancer syndrome. *J.Urol.* (1992), 148, 1932-1936.

Everitt JI, Wolf DC, Howe SR, Goldsworthy TL, and Walker C. Rodent model of reproductive tract leiomyomata. Clinical and pathological features. *Am.J.Pathol.* (1995), 146, 1556-1567.

Fearon ER and Vogelstein B. A genetic model for colorectal tumorigenesis. Cell (1990), 61, 759-767.

Ferrara N. Vascular endothelial growth factor as a target for anticancer therapy. *Oncologist* (2004), 9 Suppl 1, 2-10.

Fischer J, Palmedo G, von Knobloch R, Bugert P, Prayer-Galetti T, Pagano F, and Kovacs G. Duplication and overexpression of the mutant allele of the MET proto- oncogene in multiple hereditary papillary renal cell tumours. *Oncogene* (1998), 17, 733-739.

Fishel R, Lescoe MK, Rao MR, Copeland NG, Jenkins NA, Garber J, Kane M, and Kolodner R. The human mutator gene homolog MSH2 and its association with hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer. *Cell* (1993), 75, 1027-1038.

Flake GP, Andersen J, and Dixon D. Etiology and pathogenesis of uterine leiomyomas: a review. *Environ.Health Perspect.* (2003), 111, 1037-1054.

Ford D, Easton DF, Stratton M, Narod S, Goldgar D, Devilee P, Bishop DT, Weber B, Lenoir G, Chang-Claude J, Sobol H, Teare MD, Struewing J, Arason A, Scherneck S, Peto J, Rebbeck TR, Tonin P, Neuhausen S, Barkardottir R, Eyfjord J, Lynch H, Ponder BA, Gayther SA, and Zelada-Hedman M. Genetic heterogeneity and penetrance analysis of the BRCA1 and BRCA2 genes in breast cancer families. The Breast Cancer Linkage Consortium. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1998), 62, 676-689.

Foster K, Osborne RJ, Huddart RA, Affara NA, Ferguson-Smith MA, and Maher ER. Molecular genetic analysis of the von Hippel-Lindau disease (VHL) tumour suppressor gene in gonadal tumours. *Eur.J.Cancer* (1995), 31A, 2392-2395.

Foster K, Prowse A, van den Berg A, Fleming S, Hulsbeek MM, Crossey PA, Richards FM, Cairns P, Affara NA, Ferguson-Smith MA, and et al. Somatic mutations of the von Hippel-Lindau disease tumour suppressor gene in non-familial clear cell renal carcinoma. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (1994), 3, 2169-2173.

Friedberg EC. DNA damage and repair. Nature (2003), 421, 436-440.

Fukumura D, Xu L, Chen Y, Gohongi T, Seed B, and Jain RK. Hypoxia and acidosis independently upregulate vascular endothelial growth factor transcription in brain tumors in vivo. *Cancer Res.* (2001), 61, 6020-6024.

Gatenby RA and Gillies RJ. Why do cancers have high aerobic glycolysis? *Nat.Rev.Cancer.* (2004), 4, 891-899.

Gellera C, Uziel G, Rimoldi M, Zeviani M, Laverda A, Carrara F, and DiDonato S. Fumarase deficiency is an autosomal recessive encephalopathy affecting both the mitochondrial and the cytosolic enzymes. *Neurology* (1990), 40, 495-499.

Gemmill RM, Bemis LT, Lee JP, Sozen MA, Baron A, Zeng C, Erickson PF, Hooper JE, and Drabkin HA. The TRC8 hereditary kidney cancer gene suppresses growth and functions with VHL in a common pathway. *Oncogene* (2002), 21, 3507-3516.

Gemmill RM, West JD, Boldog F, Tanaka N, Robinson LJ, Smith DI, Li F, and Drabkin HA. The hereditary renal cell carcinoma 3;8 translocation fuses FHIT to a patched-related gene, TRC8. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (1998), 95, 9572-9577.

Gibbs M, Chakrabarti L, Stanford JL, Goode EL, Kolb S, Schuster EF, Buckley VA, Shook M, Hood L, Jarvik GP, and Ostrander EA. Analysis of chromosome 1q42.2-43 in 152 families with high risk of prostate cancer. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1999a), 64, 1087-1095.

Gibbs M, Stanford JL, McIndoe RA, Jarvik GP, Kolb S, Goode EL, Chakrabarti L, Schuster EF, Buckley VA, Miller EL, Brandzel S, Li S, Hood L, and Ostrander EA. Evidence for a rare prostate cancersusceptibility locus at chromosome 1p36. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1999b), 64, 776-787.

Giehl K. Oncogenic Ras in tumour progression and metastasis. Biol. Chem. (2005), 386, 193-205.

Gimenez-Roqueplo AP, Favier J, Rustin P, Mourad JJ, Plouin PF, Corvol P, Rotig A, and Jeunemaitre X. The R22X mutation of the SDHD gene in hereditary paraganglioma abolishes the enzymatic activity of complex II in the mitochondrial respiratory chain and activates the hypoxia pathway. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2001), 69, 1186-1197.

Gimm O, Armanios M, Dziema H, Neumann HP, and Eng C. Somatic and occult germ-line mutations in SDHD, a mitochondrial complex II gene, in nonfamilial pheochromocytoma. *Cancer Res.* (2000), 60, 6822-6825.
Giordano S, Bardelli A, Zhen Z, Menard S, Ponzetto C, and Comoglio PM. A point mutation in the MET oncogene abrogates metastasis without affecting transformation. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (1997), 94, 13868-13872.

Gnarra JR, Tory K, Weng Y, Schmidt L, Wei MH, Li H, Latif F, Liu S, Chen F, Duh FM, and et al. Mutations of the VHL tumour suppressor gene in renal carcinoma. *Nat.Genet.* (1994), 7, 85-90.

Gottlieb E and Tomlinson IP. Mitochondrial tumour suppressors: a genetic and biochemical update. *Nat.Rev.Cancer.* (2005), 5, 857-866.

Green AJ, Johnson PH, and Yates JR. The tuberous sclerosis gene on chromosome 9q34 acts as a growth suppressor. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (1994a), 3, 1833-1834.

Green AJ, Smith M, and Yates JR. Loss of heterozygosity on chromosome 16p13.3 in hamartomas from tuberous sclerosis patients. *Nat.Genet.* (1994b), 6, 193-196.

Gronberg H, Damber L, Damber JE, and Iselius L. Segregation analysis of prostate cancer in Sweden: support for dominant inheritance. *Am.J.Epidemiol.* (1997), 146, 552-557.

Gross KL, Panhuysen CI, Kleinman MS, Goldhammer H, Jones ES, Nassery N, Stewart EA, and Morton CC. Involvement of fumarate hydratase in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas: genetic linkage analysis and FISH studies. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* (2004), 41, 183-190.

Haase VH, Glickman JN, Socolovsky M, and Jaenisch R. Vascular tumors in livers with targeted inactivation of the von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (2001), 98, 1583-1588.

Hahn WC and Weinberg RA. Modelling the molecular circuitry of cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* (2002), 2, 331-341.

Hall, T.M., Taylor RR, Lemon S, Ebina M, Linnoila RI, Norris JH, Park RC,Birrer MJ. Analysis of Kiras, p53, and MDM2 genes in uterine leiomyomas and leiomyosarcomas. *Gynecol.Oncol.* (1997), 65, 330-335.

Harris CC. Structure and function of the p53 tumor suppressor gene: clues for rational cancer therapeutic strategies. *J.Natl.Cancer Inst.* (1996), 88, 1442-1455.

Hatch MD. A simple spectrophotometric assay for fumarate hydratase in crude tissue extracts. *Anal.Biochem.* (1978), 85, 271-275.

Henske EP. Tuberous sclerosis and the kidney: from mesenchyme to epithelium, and beyond. *Pediatr.Nephrol.* (2005), 20, 854-857.

Herman JG, Latif F, Weng Y, Lerman MI, Zbar B, Liu S, Samid D, Duan DS, Gnarra JR, Linehan WM, and et al. Silencing of the VHL tumor-suppressor gene by DNA methylation in renal carcinoma. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (1994), 91, 9700-9704.

Hino O, Fukuda T, Satake N, Kobayashi T, Honda S, Orimoto K, Yamashita Y, and Kikuchi Y. TSC2 gene mutant (Eker) rat model of a Mendelian dominantly inherited cancer. *Prog.Exp.Tumor Res.* (1999), 35, 95-108.

Hino O, Majima S, Kobayashi T, Honda S, Momose S, Kikuchi Y, and Mitani H. Multistep renal carcinogenesis as gene expression disease in tumor suppressor TSC2 gene mutant model--genotype, phenotype and environment. *Mutat.Res.* (2001), 477, 155-164.

Hirota S, Isozaki K, Moriyama Y, Hashimoto K, Nishida T, Ishiguro S, Kawano K, Hanada M, Kurata A, Takeda M, Muhammad Tunio G, Matsuzawa Y, Kanakura Y, Shinomura Y, and Kitamura Y. Gain-of-function mutations of c-kit in human gastrointestinal stromal tumors. *Science* (1998), 279, 577-580.

Hodges AK, Li S, Maynard J, Parry L, Braverman R, Cheadle JP, DeClue JE, and Sampson JR. Pathological mutations in TSC1 and TSC2 disrupt the interaction between hamartin and tuberin. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (2001), 10, 2899-2905.

Hofstra RM, Stelwagen T, Stulp RP, de Jong D, Hulsbeek M, Kamsteeg EJ, van den Berg A, Landsvater RM, Vermey A, Molenaar WM, Lips CJ, and Buys CH. Extensive mutation scanning of RET in sporadic medullary thyroid carcinoma and of RET and VHL in sporadic pheochromocytoma reveals involvement of these genes in only a minority of cases. *J.Clin.Endocrinol.Metab.* (1996), 81, 2881-2884.

Howe SR, Gottardis MM, Everitt JI, Goldsworthy TL, Wolf DC, and Walker C. Rodent model of reproductive tract leiomyomata. Establishment and characterization of tumor-derived cell lines. *Am.J.Pathol.* (1995a), 146, 1568-1579.

Howe SR, Gottardis MM, Everitt JI, and Walker C. Estrogen stimulation and tamoxifen inhibition of leiomyoma cell growth in vitro and in vivo. *Endocrinology* (1995b), 136, 4996-5003.

Hu J, Khanna V, Jones M, and Surti U. Genomic alterations in uterine leiomyosarcomas: potential markers for clinical diagnosis and prognosis. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* (2001), 31, 117-124.

Hunter DS, Klotzbucher M, Kugoh H, Cai SL, Mullen JP, Manfioletti G, Fuhrman U, and Walker CL. Aberrant expression of HMGA2 in uterine leiomyoma associated with loss of TSC2 tumor suppressor gene function. *Cancer Res.* (2002), 62, 3766-3772.

Huusko P, Juo SH, Gillanders E, Sarantaus L, Kainu T, Vahteristo P, Allinen M, Jones M, Rapakko K, Eerola H, Markey C, Vehmanen P, Gildea D, Freas-Lutz D, Blomqvist C, Leisti J, Blanco G, Puistola U, Trent J, Bailey-Wilson J, Winqvist R, Nevanlinna H, and Kallioniemi OP. Genome-wide scanning for linkage in Finnish breast cancer families. *Eur.J.Hum.Genet.* (2004), 12, 98-104.

Iliopoulos O and Eng C. Genetic and clinical aspects of familial renal neoplasms. *Semin.Oncol.* (2000), 27, 138-149.

Iliopoulos O, Kibel A, Gray S, and Kaelin WG,Jr. Tumour suppression by the human von Hippel-Lindau gene product. *Nat.Med.* (1995), 1, 822-826. Ionov Y, Peinado MA, Malkhosyan S, Shibata D, and Perucho M. Ubiquitous somatic mutations in simple repeated sequences reveal a new mechanism for colonic carcinogenesis. *Nature* (1993), 363, 558-561.

Isaacs JS, Jung YJ, Mole DR, Lee S, Torres-Cabala C, Chung YL, Merino M, Trepel J, Zbar B, Toro J, Ratcliffe PJ, Linehan WM, and Neckers L. HIF overexpression correlates with biallelic loss of fumarate hydratase in renal cancer: novel role of fumarate in regulation of HIF stability. *Cancer.Cell.* (2005), 8, 143-153.

Ishii N, Fujii M, Hartman PS, Tsuda M, Yasuda K, Senoo-Matsuda N, Yanase S, Ayusawa D, and Suzuki K. A mutation in succinate dehydrogenase cytochrome b causes oxidative stress and ageing in nematodes. *Nature* (1998), 394, 694-697.

Ishii T, Yasuda K, Akatsuka A, Hino O, Hartman PS, and Ishii N. A mutation in the SDHC gene of complex II increases oxidative stress, resulting in apoptosis and tumorigenesis. *Cancer Res.* (2005), 65, 203-209.

Ishwad CS, Ferrell RE, Davare J, Meloni AM, Sandberg AA, and Surti U. Molecular and cytogenetic analysis of chromosome 7 in uterine leiomyomas. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* (1995), 14, 51-55.

Ishwad CS, Ferrell RE, Hanley K, Davare J, Meloni AM, Sandberg AA, and Surti U. Two discrete regions of deletion at 7q in uterine leiomyomas. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* (1997), 19, 156-160.

Jaffe JM, Malkowicz SB, Walker AH, MacBride S, Peschel R, Tomaszewski J, Van Arsdalen K, Wein AJ, and Rebbeck TR. Association of SRD5A2 genotype and pathological characteristics of prostate tumors. *Cancer Res.* (2000), 60, 1626-1630.

Jeffers M, Fiscella M, Webb CP, Anver M, Koochekpour S, and Vande Woude GF. The mutationally activated Met receptor mediates motility and metastasis. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (1998), 95, 14417-14422.

Jeffers M, Schmidt L, Nakaigawa N, Webb CP, Weirich G, Kishida T, Zbar B, and Vande Woude GF. Activating mutations for the met tyrosine kinase receptor in human cancer. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (1997), 94, 11445-11450.

Jonasdottir TJ, Mellersh CS, Moe L, Heggebo R, Gamlem H, Ostrander EA, and Lingaas F. Genetic mapping of a naturally occurring hereditary renal cancer syndrome in dogs. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (2000), 97, 4132-4137.

Jones A, Fujiyama C, Blanche C, Moore JW, Fuggle S, Cranston D, Bicknell R, and Harris AL. Relation of vascular endothelial growth factor production to expression and regulation of hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha and hypoxia-inducible factor-2 alpha in human bladder tumors and cell lines. *Clin.Cancer Res.* (2001), 7, 1263-1272.

Jones AC, Shyamsundar MM, Thomas MW, Maynard J, Idziaszczyk S, Tomkins S, Sampson JR, and Cheadle JP. Comprehensive mutation analysis of TSC1 and TSC2-and phenotypic correlations in 150 families with tuberous sclerosis. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1999), 64, 1305-1315.

Jones J, Field JK, and Risk JM. A comparative guide to gene prediction tools for the bioinformatics amateur. *Int.J.Oncol.* (2002), 20, 697-705.

Kainu T, Juo SH, Desper R, Schaffer AA, Gillanders E, Rozenblum E, Freas-Lutz D, Weaver D, Stephan D, Bailey-Wilson J, Kallioniemi OP, Tirkkonen M, Syrjakoski K, Kuukasjarvi T, Koivisto P, Karhu R, Holli K, Arason A, Johannesdottir G, Bergthorsson JT, Johannsdottir H, Egilsson V, Barkardottir RB, Johannsson O, Haraldsson K, Sandberg T, Holmberg E, Gronberg H, Olsson H, Borg A, Vehmanen P, Eerola H, Heikkila P, Pyrhonen S, and Nevanlinna H. Somatic deletions in hereditary breast cancers implicate 13q21 as a putative novel breast cancer susceptibility locus. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (2000), 97, 9603-9608.

Kanayama H, Lui WO, Takahashi M, Naroda T, Kedra D, Wong FK, Kuroki Y, Nakahori Y, Larsson C, Kagawa S, and Teh BT. Association of a novel constitutional translocation t(1q;3q) with familial renal cell carcinoma. *J.Med.Genet.* (2001), 38, 165-170.

Kannio A, Ridanpaa M, Koskinen H, Partanen T, Anttila S, Collan Y, Hietanen E, Vainio H, and Husgafvel-Pursiainen K. A molecular and epidemiological study on bladder cancer: p53 mutations, tobacco smoking, and occupational exposure to asbestos. *Cancer Epidemiol.Biomarkers Prev.* (1996), 5, 33-39.

Kiuru M, Kujala M, and Aittomaki K. Inherited forms of renal cell carcinoma. *Scand.J.Surg.* (2004), 93, 103-111.

Kiuru M and Launonen V. Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC). *Curr.Mol.Med.* (2004), 4, 869-875.

Kiuru M, Launonen V, Hietala M, Aittomaki K, Vierimaa O, Salovaara R, Arola J, Pukkala E, Sistonen P, Herva R, and Aaltonen LA. Familial cutaneous leiomyomatosis is a two-hit condition associated with renal cell cancer of characteristic histopathology. *Am.J.Pathol.* (2001), 159, 825-829.

Kjerulff KH, Guzinski GM, Langenberg PW, Stolley PD, Moye NE, and Kazandjian VA. Hysterectomy and race. *Obstet.Gynecol.* (1993), 82, 757-764.

Kloepfer HW, Krafchuk J, Derbes V, and Burks J. Hereditary multiple leiomyoma of the skin. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1958), 10, 48-52.

Knudson AG,Jr. Mutation and cancer: statistical study of retinoblastoma. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (1971), 68, 820-823.

Kobayashi T, Hirayama Y, Kobayashi E, Kubo Y, and Hino O. A germline insertion in the tuberous sclerosis (Tsc2) gene gives rise to the Eker rat model of dominantly inherited cancer. *Nat.Genet.* (1995), 9, 70-74.

Kobayashi T, Minowa O, Kuno J, Mitani H, Hino O, and Noda T. Renal carcinogenesis, hepatic hemangiomatosis, and embryonic lethality caused by a germ-line Tsc2 mutation in mice. *Cancer Res.* (1999), 59, 1206-1211.

Kobayashi T, Minowa O, Sugitani Y, Takai S, Mitani H, Kobayashi E, Noda T, and Hino O. A germline Tsc1 mutation causes tumor development and embryonic lethality that are similar, but not identical to, those caused by Tsc2 mutation in mice. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (2001), 98, 8762-8767.

Kogel D, Prehn JH, and Scheidtmann KH. The DAP kinase family of pro-apoptotic proteins: novel players in the apoptotic game. *Bioessays* (2001), 23, 352-358.

Kokko A, Ylisaukko-Oja SS, Kiuru M, Takatalo MS, Salmikangas P, Tuimala J, Arango D, Karhu A, Aaltonen LA, and Jantti J. Modeling tumor predisposing FH mutations in yeast: Effects on fumarase activity, growth phenotype and gene expression profile. *Int.J.Cancer* (2005), 118, 1340-1345.

Koolen MI, van der Meyden AP, Bodmer D, Eleveld M, van der Looij E, Brunner H, Smits A, van den Berg E, Smeets D, and Geurts van Kessel A. A familial case of renal cell carcinoma and a t(2;3) chromosome translocation. *Kidney Int.* (1998), 53, 273-275.

Kovacs G. Molecular cytogenetics of renal cell tumors. Adv. Cancer Res. (1993), 62, 89-124.

Kovacs G, Akhtar M, Beckwith BJ, Bugert P, Cooper CS, Delahunt B, Eble JN, Fleming S, Ljungberg B, Medeiros LJ, Moch H, Reuter VE, Ritz E, Roos G, Schmidt D, Srigley JR, Storkel S, van den Berg E, and Zbar B. The Heidelberg classification of renal cell tumours. *J.Pathol.* (1997), 183, 131-133.

Kovacs G, Brusa P, and De Riese W. Tissue-specific expression of a constitutional 3;6 translocation: development of multiple bilateral renal-cell carcinomas. *Int.J.Cancer* (1989), 43, 422-427.

Kovacs G, Emanuel A, Neumann HP, and Kung HF. Cytogenetics of renal cell carcinomas associated with von Hippel-Lindau disease. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* (1991), 3, 256-262.

Krebs HA and Johnson WA. The role of citric acid in intermediate metabolism in animal tissues. *Enzymologia* (1937), 4, 148-156.

Kurbanova MK, Koroleva AG, and Sergeev AS. Genetic analysis of the predisposition to uterine myoma. Prevalence and morbidity. *Genetika* (1989a), 25, 1122-1124.

Kurbanova MK, Koroleva AG, and Sergeev AS. Genetic-epidemiologic analysis of uterine myoma: assessment of repeated risk. *Genetika* (1989b), 25, 1896-1898.

Kwiatkowski DJ. Tuberous sclerosis: from tubers to mTOR. Ann. Hum. Genet. (2003), 67, 87-96.

Lahiri DK and Nurnberger JI,Jr. A rapid non-enzymatic method for the preparation of HMW DNA from blood for RFLP studies. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (1991), 19, 5444.

Latif F, Tory K, Gnarra J, Yao M, Duh FM, Orcutt ML, Stackhouse T, Kuzmin I, Modi W, Geil L, and et al. Identification of the von Hippel-Lindau disease tumor suppressor gene. *Science* (1993), 260, 1317-1320.

Launonen V, Vierimaa O, Kiuru M, Isola J, Roth S, Pukkala E, Sistonen P, Herva R, and Aaltonen LA. Inherited susceptibility to uterine leiomyomas and renal cell cancer. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (2001), 98, 3387-3392.

Leach FS, Nicolaides NC, Papadopoulos N, Liu B, Jen J, Parsons R, Peltomaki P, Sistonen P, Aaltonen LA, and Nystrom-Lahti M. Mutations of a mutS homolog in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Cell* (1993), 75, 1215-1225.

Lee WH, Bookstein R, Hong F, Young LJ, Shew JY, and Lee EY. Human retinoblastoma susceptibility gene: cloning, identification, and sequence. *Science* (1987), 235, 1394-1399.

Lehtonen HJ, Kiuru M, Ylisaukko-Oja SK, Salovaara R, Herva R, Koivisto PA, Vierimaa O, Aittomaki K, Pukkala E, Launonen V, and Aaltonen LA. Increased risk of cancer in patients with fumarate hydratase germline mutation. *J.Med.Genet.* (2005), epub ahead of print.

Leung DW, Cachianes G, Kuang WJ, Goeddel DV, and Ferrara N. Vascular endothelial growth factor is a secreted angiogenic mitogen. *Science* (1989), 246, 1306-1309.

Levy B, Mukherjee T, and Hirschhorn K. Molecular cytogenetic analysis of uterine leiomyoma and leiomyosarcoma by comparative genomic hybridization. *Cancer Genet. Cytogenet.* (2000), 121, 1-8.

Li P, Nijhawan D, Budihardjo I, Srinivasula SM, Ahmad M, Alnemri ES, and Wang X. Cytochrome c and dATP-dependent formation of Apaf-1/caspase-9 complex initiates an apoptotic protease cascade. *Cell* (1997), 91, 479-489.

Liang TJ, Reid AE, Xavier R, Cardiff RD, and Wang TC. Transgenic expression of tpr-met oncogene leads to development of mammary hyperplasia and tumors. *J.Clin.Invest.* (1996), 97, 2872-2877.

Ligon AH and Morton CC. Genetics of uterine leiomyomata. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* (2000), 28, 235-245.

Liljestrom B, Aktan-Collan K, Isomaa B, Sarelin L, Uutela A, Groop L, Kaariainen H, and Tuomi T. Genetic testing for maturity onset diabetes of the young: uptake, attitudes and comparison with hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer. *Diabetologia* (2005), 48, 242-250.

Lindau A. Zur Frage der Angiomatosis Retinae und Ihrer Hirncomplikation. Acta Ophthal. (1927), 4, 193-226.

Lingaas F, Comstock KE, Kirkness EF, Sorensen A, Aarskaug T, Hitte C, Nickerson ML, Moe L, Schmidt LS, Thomas R, Breen M, Galibert F, Zbar B, and Ostrander EA. A mutation in the canine BHD gene is associated with hereditary multifocal renal cystadenocarcinoma and nodular dermatofibrosis in the German Shepherd dog. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (2003), 12, 3043-3053.

Liu L, Cash TP, Jones RG, Keith B, Thompson CB, and Simon MC. Hypoxia-Induced Energy Stress Regulates mRNA Translation and Cell Growth. *Mol.Cell* (2006), 21, 521-531.

Liu X, Kim CN, Yang J, Jemmerson R, and Wang X. Induction of apoptotic program in cell-free extracts: requirement for dATP and cytochrome c. *Cell* (1996), 86, 147-157.

Lubensky IA, Schmidt L, Zhuang Z, Weirich G, Pack S, Zambrano N, Walther MM, Choyke P, Linehan WM, and Zbar B. Hereditary and sporadic papillary renal carcinomas with c-met mutations share a distinct morphological phenotype. *Am.J.Pathol.* (1999), 155, 517-526.

Lunn RM, Bell DA, Mohler JL, and Taylor JA. Prostate cancer risk and polymorphism in 17 hydroxylase (CYP17) and steroid reductase (SRD5A2). *Carcinogenesis* (1999), 20, 1727-1731.

Luoto R, Kaprio J, Rutanen EM, Taipale P, Perola M, and Koskenvuo M. Heritability and risk factors of uterine fibroids--the Finnish Twin Cohort study. *Maturitas* (2000), 37, 15-26.

Ma W, Tessarollo L, Hong SB, Baba M, Southon E, Back TC, Spence S, Lobe CG, Sharma N, Maher GW, Pack S, Vortmeyer AO, Guo C, Zbar B, and Schmidt LS. Hepatic vascular tumors, angiectasis in multiple organs, and impaired spermatogenesis in mice with conditional inactivation of the VHL gene. *Cancer Res.* (2003), 63, 5320-5328.

Macheda ML, Rogers S, and Best JD. Molecular and cellular regulation of glucose transporter (GLUT) proteins in cancer. *J.Cell.Physiol.* (2005), 202, 654-662.

Maddock IR, Moran A, Maher ER, Teare MD, Norman A, Payne SJ, Whitehouse R, Dodd C, Lavin M, Hartley N, Super M, and Evans DG. A genetic register for von Hippel-Lindau disease. *J.Med.Genet.* (1996), 33, 120-127.

Maher ER and Eng C. The pressure rises: update on the genetics of phaeochromocytoma. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (2002), 11, 2347-2354.

Maher ER, Webster AR, Richards FM, Green JS, Crossey PA, Payne SJ, and Moore AT. Phenotypic expression in von Hippel-Lindau disease: correlations with germline VHL gene mutations. *J.Med.Genet.* (1996), 33, 328-332.

Maher ER, Yates JR, Harries R, Benjamin C, Harris R, Moore AT, and Ferguson-Smith MA. Clinical features and natural history of von Hippel-Lindau disease. *Q.J.Med.* (1990), 77, 1151-1163.

Malkin D, Li FP, Strong LC, Fraumeni JF,Jr, Nelson CE, Kim DH, Kassel J, Gryka MA, Bischoff FZ, and Tainsky MA. Germ line p53 mutations in a familial syndrome of breast cancer, sarcomas, and other neoplasms. *Science* (1990), 250, 1233-1238.

Mao X, Barfoot R, Hamoudi RA, Easton DF, Flanagan AM, and Stratton MR. Allelotype of uterine leiomyomas. *Cancer Genet.Cytogenet*. (1999), 114, 89-95.

Marshall CJ. Tumor suppressor genes. Cell (1991), 64, 313-326.

Marshall LM, Spiegelman D, Barbieri RL, Goldman MB, Manson JE, Colditz GA, Willett WC, and Hunter DJ. Variation in the incidence of uterine leiomyoma among premenopausal women by age and race. *Obstet.Gynecol.* (1997), 90, 967-973.

Martinez-Mir A, Glaser B, Chuang GS, Horev L, Waldman A, Engler DE, Gordon D, Spelman LJ, Hatzibougias I, Green J, Christiano AM, and Zlotogorski A. Germline fumarate hydratase mutations in families with multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata. *J.Invest.Dermatol.* (2003), 121, 741-744.

Mathupala SP, Rempel A, and Pedersen PL. Aberrant glycolytic metabolism of cancer cells: a remarkable coordination of genetic, transcriptional, post-translational, and mutational events that lead to a critical role for type II hexokinase. *J.Bioenerg.Biomembr.* (1997), 29, 339-343.

Matyakhina L, Freedman RJ, Bourdeau I, Wei MH, Stergiopoulos SG, Chidakel A, Walther M, Abu-Asab M, Tsokos M, Keil M, Toro J, Linehan WM, and Stratakis CA. Hereditary leiomyomatosis associated with bilateral, massive, macronodular adrenocortical disease and atypical cushing syndrome: a clinical and molecular genetic investigation. *J. Clin.Endocrinol.Metab.* (2005), 90, 3773-3779.

Maxwell PH, Wiesener MS, Chang GW, Clifford SC, Vaux EC, Cockman ME, Wykoff CC, Pugh CW, Maher ER, and Ratcliffe PJ. The tumour suppressor protein VHL targets hypoxia-inducible factors for oxygen-dependent proteolysis. *Nature* (1999), 399, 271-275.

McCammon MT, Epstein CB, Przybyla-Zawislak B, McAlister-Henn L, and Butow RA. Global transcription analysis of krebs tricarboxylic Acid cycle mutants reveals an alternating pattern of gene expression and effects on hypoxic and oxidative genes. *Mol.Biol.Cell* (2003), 14, 958-972.

McLaughlin JK and Lipworth L. Epidemiologic aspects of renal cell cancer. *Semin.Oncol.* (2000), 27, 115-123.

Melendez B, Rodriguez-Perales S, Martinez-Delgado B, Otero I, Robledo M, Martinez-Ramirez A, Ruiz-Llorente S, Urioste M, Cigudosa JC, and Benitez J. Molecular study of a new family with hereditary renal cell carcinoma and a translocation t(3;8)(p13;q24.1). *Hum.Genet.* (2003), 112, 178-185.

Meloni AM, Surti U, Contento AM, Davare J, and Sandberg AA. Uterine leiomyomas: cytogenetic and histologic profile. *Obstet.Gynecol.* (1992), 80, 209-217.

Mezzadra G. [Multiple hereditary cutaneous leiomyoma. Study of a systemic case in a male subject related to a family with cutaneous leiomyomatosis and uterine fibromyomatosis]. *Minerva Dermatol.* (1965), 40, 388-393.

Miki Y, Swensen J, Shattuck-Eidens D, Futreal PA, Harshman K, Tavtigian S, Liu Q, Cochran C, Bennett LM, and Ding W. A strong candidate for the breast and ovarian cancer susceptibility gene BRCA1. *Science* (1994), 266, 66-71.

Mine N, Kurose K, Nagai H, Doi D, Ota Y, Yoneyama K, Konishi H, Araki T, and Emi M. Gene fusion involving HMGIC is a frequent aberration in uterine leiomyomas. *J.Hum.Genet.* (2001), 46, 408-412.

Moe L and Lium B. Hereditary multifocal renal cystadenocarcinomas and nodular dermatofibrosis in 51 German shepherd dogs. *J.Small Anim.Pract.* (1997), 38, 498-505.

Mosser DD and Morimoto RI. Molecular chaperones and the stress of oncogenesis. *Oncogene* (2004), 23, 2907-2918.

Mulligan LM, Kwok JB, Healey CS, Elsdon MJ, Eng C, Gardner E, Love DR, Mole SE, Moore JK, and Papi L. Germ-line mutations of the RET proto-oncogene in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 2A. *Nature* (1993), 363, 458-460.

Natali PG, Prat M, Nicotra MR, Bigotti A, Olivero M, Comoglio PM, and Di Renzo MF. Overexpression of the met/HGF receptor in renal cell carcinomas. *Int.J.Cancer* (1996), 69, 212-217.

Neufeld G, Cohen T, Gengrinovitch S, and Poltorak Z. Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and its receptors. *FASEB J*. (1999), 13, 9-22.

Neumann HP and Wiestler OD. Clustering of features of von Hippel-Lindau syndrome: evidence for a complex genetic locus. *Lancet* (1991), 337, 1052-1054.

Newbold RR, DiAugustine RP, Risinger JI, Everitt JI, Walmer DK, Parrott EC, and Dixon D. Advances in uterine leiomyoma research: conference overview, summary, and future research recommendations. *Environ.Health Perspect.* (2000), 108 Suppl 5, 769-773.

Nickerson M, Warren M, Toro J, Matrosova V, Glenn G, Turner M, Duray P, Merino M, Choyke P, Pavlovich C, Sharma N, Walther M, Munroe D, Hill R, Maher E, Greenberg C, Lerman M, Linehan W, Zbar B, and Schmidt L. Mutations in a novel gene lead to kidney tumors, lung wall defects, and benign tumors of the hair follicle in patients with the Birt-Hogg-Dube syndrome. *Cancer Cell* (2002), 2, 157.

Nishida T, Hirota S, Taniguchi M, Hashimoto K, Isozaki K, Nakamura H, Kanakura Y, Tanaka T, Takabayashi A, Matsuda H, and Kitamura Y. Familial gastrointestinal stromal tumours with germline mutation of the KIT gene. *Nat.Genet.* (1998), 19, 323-324.

Nor JE, Mitra RS, Sutorik MM, Mooney DJ, Castle VP, and Polverini PJ. Thrombospondin-1 induces endothelial cell apoptosis and inhibits angiogenesis by activating the caspase death pathway. *J.Vasc.Res.* (2000), 37, 209-218.

Oberley LW and Buettner GR. Role of superoxide dismutase in cancer: a review. *Cancer Res.* (1979), 39, 1141-1149.

Oberley TD. Oxidative damage and cancer. Am.J. Pathol. (2002), 160, 403-408.

Ohta M, Inoue H, Cotticelli MG, Kastury K, Baffa R, Palazzo J, Siprashvili Z, Mori M, McCue P, Druck T, and et al. The FHIT gene, spanning the chromosome 3p14.2 fragile site and renal carcinoma-associated t(3;8) breakpoint, is abnormal in digestive tract cancers. *Cell* (1996), 84, 587-597.

Okimoto K, Kouchi M, Kikawa E, Toyosawa K, Koujitani T, Tanaka K, Matsuoka N, Sakurai J, and Hino O. A novel "Nihon" rat model of a Mendelian dominantly inherited renal cell carcinoma. *Jpn.J.Cancer Res.* (2000), 91, 1096-1099.

Okimoto K, Sakurai J, Kobayashi T, Mitani H, Hirayama Y, Nickerson ML, Warren MB, Zbar B, Schmidt LS, and Hino O. A germ-line insertion in the Birt-Hogg-Dube (BHD) gene gives rise to the Nihon rat model of inherited renal cancer. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (2004), 101, 2023-2027.

Okolo SO, Gentry CC, Perrett CW, and Maclean AB. Familial prevalence of uterine fibroids is associated with distinct clinical and molecular features. *Hum.Reprod.* (2005), 20, 2321-2324.

Onda H, Lueck A, Marks PW, Warren HB, and Kwiatkowski DJ. Tsc2(+/-) mice develop tumors in multiple sites that express gelsolin and are influenced by genetic background. *J.Clin.Invest.* (1999), 104, 687-695.

Ozisik YY, Meloni AM, Surti U, and Sandberg AA. Deletion 7q22 in uterine leiomyoma. A cytogenetic review. *Cancer Genet.Cytogenet.* (1993), 71, 1-6.

Packenham JP, du Manoir S, Schrock E, Risinger JI, Dixon D, Denz DN, Evans JA, Berchuck A, Barrett JC, Devereux TR, and Ried T. Analysis of genetic alterations in uterine leiomyomas and leiomyosarcomas by comparative genomic hybridization. *Mol.Carcinog.* (1997), 19, 273-279.

Pandis N, Bardi G, Sfikas K, Panayotopoulos N, Tserkezoglou A, and Fotiou S. Complex chromosome rearrangements involving 12q14 in two uterine leiomyomas. *Cancer Genet.Cytogenet.* (1990), 49, 51-56.

Pandis N, Heim S, Bardi G, Floderus UM, Willen H, Mandahl N, and Mitelman F. Chromosome analysis of 96 uterine leiomyomas. *Cancer Genet. Cytogenet.* (1991), 55, 11-18.

Papadopoulos N, Nicolaides NC, Wei YF, Ruben SM, Carter KC, Rosen CA, Haseltine WA, Fleischmann RD, Fraser CM, and Adams MD. Mutation of a mutL homolog in hereditary colon cancer. *Science* (1994), 263, 1625-1629.

Park M, Dean M, Kaul K, Braun MJ, Gonda MA, and Vande Woude G. Sequence of MET protooncogene cDNA has features characteristic of the tyrosine kinase family of growth-factor receptors. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (1987), 84, 6379-6383.

Patrikis MI, Bryan EJ, Thomas NA, Rice GE, Quinn MA, Baker MS, and Campbell IG. Mutation analysis of CDP, TP53, and KRAS in uterine leiomyomas. *Mol.Carcinog.* (2003), 37, 61-64.

Pavlovich CP and Schmidt LS. Searching for the hereditary causes of renal-cell carcinoma. *Nat.Rev.Cancer.* (2004), 4, 381-393.

Pavlovich CP, Walther MM, Eyler RA, Hewitt SM, Zbar B, Linehan WM, and Merino MJ. Renal tumors in the Birt-Hogg-Dube syndrome. *Am.J.Surg.Pathol.* (2002), 26, 1542-1552.

Pollard P, Wortham N, Barclay E, Alam A, Elia G, Manek S, Poulsom R, and Tomlinson I. Evidence of increased microvessel density and activation of the hypoxia pathway in tumours from the hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer syndrome. *J.Pathol.* (2005a), 205, 41-49.

Pollard PJ, Briere JJ, Alam NA, Barwell J, Barclay E, Wortham NC, Hunt T, Mitchell M, Olpin S, Moat SJ, Hargreaves IP, Heales SJ, Chung YL, Griffiths JR, Dalgleish A, McGrath JA, Gleeson MJ, Hodgson SV, Poulsom R, Rustin P, and Tomlinson IP. Accumulation of Krebs cycle intermediates and over-expression of HIF1alpha in tumours which result from germline FH and SDH mutations. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (2005b), 14, 2231-2239.

Pollard PJ, Wortham NC, and Tomlinson IP. The TCA cycle and tumorigenesis: the examples of fumarate hydratase and succinate dehydrogenase. *Ann.Med.* (2003), 35, 632-639.

Potter CJ, Huang H, and Xu T. Drosophila Tsc1 functions with Tsc2 to antagonize insulin signaling in regulating cell growth, cell proliferation, and organ size. *Cell* (2001), 105, 357-368.

Prowse AH, Webster AR, Richards FM, Richard S, Olschwang S, Resche F, Affara NA, and Maher ER. Somatic inactivation of the VHL gene in Von Hippel-Lindau disease tumors. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1997), 60, 765-771.

Quade BJ, Weremowicz S, Neskey DM, Vanni R, Ladd C, Dal Cin P, and Morton CC. Fusion transcripts involving HMGA2 are not a common molecular mechanism in uterine leiomyomata with rearrangements in 12q15. *Cancer Res.* (2003), 63, 1351-1358.

Quadro L, Fattoruso O, Cosma MP, Verga U, Porcellini A, Libroia A, and Colantuoni V. Loss of heterozygosity at the RET protooncogene locus in a case of multiple endocrine neoplasia type 2A. *J.Clin.Endocrinol.Metab.* (2001), 86, 239-244.

Rais B, Comin B, Puigjaner J, Brandes JL, Creppy E, Saboureau D, Ennamany R, Lee WN, Boros LG, and Cascante M. Oxythiamine and dehydroepiandrosterone induce a G1 phase cycle arrest in Ehrlich's tumor cells through inhibition of the pentose cycle. *FEBS Lett.* (1999), 456, 113-118.

Reed WB, Walker R, and Horowitz R. Cutaneous leiomyomata with uterine leiomyomata. *Acta Derm.Venereol.* (1973), 53, 409-416.

Rein MS. Advances in uterine leiomyoma research: the progesterone hypothesis. *Environ.Health Perspect.* (2000), 108 Suppl 5, 791-793.

Remes AM, Filppula SA, Rantala H, Leisti J, Ruokonen A, Sharma S, Juffer AH, and Hiltunen JK. A novel mutation of the fumarase gene in a family with autosomal recessive fumarase deficiency. *J.Mol.Med.* (2004), 82, 550-554.

Rennert H, Bercovich D, Hubert A, Abeliovich D, Rozovsky U, Bar-Shira A, Soloviov S, Schreiber L, Matzkin H, Rennert G, Kadouri L, Peretz T, Yaron Y, and Orr-Urtreger A. A novel founder mutation in the RNASEL gene, 471delAAAG, is associated with prostate cancer in Ashkenazi Jews. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2002), 71, 981-984.

Reuter VE and Presti JC,Jr. Contemporary approach to the classification of renal epithelial tumors. *Semin.Oncol.* (2000), 27, 124-137.

Richards FM, Schofield PN, Fleming S, and Maher ER. Expression of the von Hippel-Lindau disease tumour suppressor gene during human embryogenesis. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (1996), 5, 639-644.

Roach ES, Gomez MR, and Northrup H. Tuberous sclerosis complex consensus conference: revised clinical diagnostic criteria. *J. Child Neurol.* (1998), 13, 624-628.

Rodenhuis S, Slebos RJ, Boot AJ, Evers SG, Mooi WJ, Wagenaar SS, van Bodegom PC, and Bos JL. Incidence and possible clinical significance of K-ras oncogene activation in adenocarcinoma of the human lung. *Cancer Res.* (1988), 48, 5738-5741.

Rodriguez-Perales S, Melendez B, Gribble SM, Valle L, Carter NP, Santamaria I, Conde L, Urioste M, Benitez J, and Cigudosa JC. Cloning of a new familial t(3;8) translocation associated with conventional renal cell carcinoma reveals a 5 kb microdeletion and no gene involved in the rearrangement. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (2004), 13, 983-990.

Rokman A, Ikonen T, Mononen N, Autio V, Matikainen MP, Koivisto PA, Tammela TL, Kallioniemi OP, and Schleutker J. ELAC2/HPC2 involvement in hereditary and sporadic prostate cancer. *Cancer Res.* (2001), 61, 6038-6041.

Rokman A, Ikonen T, Seppala EH, Nupponen N, Autio V, Mononen N, Bailey-Wilson J, Trent J, Carpten J, Matikainen MP, Koivisto PA, Tammela TL, Kallioniemi OP, and Schleutker J. Germline alterations of the RNASEL gene, a candidate HPC1 gene at 1q25, in patients and families with prostate cancer. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2002), 70, 1299-1304.

Rozen S and Skaletsky H. Primer3 on the WWW for general users and for biologist programmers. *Methods Mol.Biol.* (2000), 132, 365-386.

Rustin P. Mitochondria, from cell death to proliferation. Nat. Genet. (2002), 30, 352-353.

Rustin P, Bourgeron T, Parfait B, Chretien D, Munnich A, and Rotig A. Inborn errors of the Krebs cycle: a group of unusual mitochondrial diseases in human. *Biochim.Biophys.Acta* (1997), 1361, 185-197.

Sakai T, Toguchida J, Ohtani N, Yandell DW, Rapaport JM, and Dryja TP. Allele-specific hypermethylation of the retinoblastoma tumor-suppressor gene. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1991), 48, 880-888.

Sargent MS, Weremowicz S, Rein MS, and Morton CC. Translocations in 7q22 define a critical region in uterine leiomyomata. *Cancer Genet.Cytogenet.* (1994), 77, 65-68.

Sass E, Blachinsky E, Karniely S, and Pines O. Mitochondrial and cytosolic isoforms of yeast fumarase are derivatives of a single translation product and have identical amino termini. *J.Biol.Chem.* (2001), 276, 46111-46117.

Sass E, Karniely S, and Pines O. Folding of fumarase during mitochondrial import determines its dual targeting in yeast. *J.Biol.Chem.* (2003), 278, 45109-45116.

Schaid DJ, McDonnell SK, Blute ML, and Thibodeau SN. Evidence for autosomal dominant inheritance of prostate cancer. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1998), 62, 1425-1438.

Schimke RN and Hartmann WH. Familial amyloid-producing medullary thyroid carcinoma and pheochromocytoma. A distinct genetic entity. *Ann.Intern.Med.* (1965), 63, 1027-1039.

Schleutker J, Matikainen M, Smith J, Koivisto P, Baffoe-Bonnie A, Kainu T, Gillanders E, Sankila R, Pukkala E, Carpten J, Stephan D, Tammela T, Brownstein M, Bailey-Wilson J, Trent J, and Kallioniemi OP. A genetic epidemiological study of hereditary prostate cancer (HPC) in Finland: frequent HPCX linkage in families with late-onset disease. *Clin.Cancer Res.* (2000), 6, 4810-4815.

Schmelzle T and Hall MN. TOR, a central controller of cell growth. Cell (2000), 103, 253-262.

Schmidt L, Duh FM, Chen F, Kishida T, Glenn G, Choyke P, Scherer SW, Zhuang Z, Lubensky I, Dean M, Allikmets R, Chidambaram A, Bergerheim UR, Feltis JT, Casadevall C, Zamarron A, Bernues M, Richard S, Lips CJ, Walther MM, Tsui LC, Geil L, Orcutt ML, Stackhouse T, Zbar B, and et al. Germline and somatic mutations in the tyrosine kinase domain of the MET proto-oncogene in papillary renal carcinomas. *Nat.Genet.* (1997), 16, 68-73.

Schmidt L, Li F, Brown RS, Berg S, Chen F, Wei MH, Tory K, Lerman MI, and Zbar B. Mechanism of Tumorigenesis of Renal Carcinomas Associated with the Constitutional Chromosome 3;8 Translocation. *Cancer J.Sci.Am.* (1995), 1, 191.

Schmidt LS, Warren MB, Nickerson ML, Weirich G, Matrosova V, Toro JR, Turner ML, Duray P, Merino M, Hewitt S, Pavlovich CP, Glenn G, Greenberg CR, Linehan WM, and Zbar B. Birt-Hogg-Dube syndrome, a genodermatosis associated with spontaneous pneumothorax and kidney neoplasia, maps to chromosome 17p11.2. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2001), 69, 876-882.

Seitz S, Rohde K, Bender E, Nothnagel A, Kolble K, Schlag PM, and Scherneck S. Strong indication for a breast cancer susceptibility gene on chromosome 8p12-p22: linkage analysis in German breast cancer families. *Oncogene* (1997), 14, 741-743.

Seizinger BR, Rouleau GA, Ozelius LJ, Lane AH, Farmer GE, Lamiell JM, Haines J, Yuen JW, Collins D, Majoor-Krakauer D, and et al. Von Hippel-Lindau disease maps to the region of chromosome 3 associated with renal cell carcinoma. *Nature* (1988), 332, 268-269.

Selak MA, Armour SM, MacKenzie ED, Boulahbel H, Watson DG, Mansfield KD, Pan Y, Simon MC, Thompson CB, and Gottlieb E. Succinate links TCA cycle dysfunction to oncogenesis by inhibiting HIFalpha prolyl hydroxylase. *Cancer.Cell.* (2005), 7, 77-85.

Selvendiran K, Thirunavukkarasu C, Singh JP, Padmavathi R, and Sakthisekaran D. Chemopreventive effect of piperine on mitochondrial TCA cycle and phase-I and glutathione-metabolizing enzymes in benzo(a)pyrene induced lung carcinogenesis in Swiss albino mice. *Mol.Cell.Biochem.* (2005), 271, 101-106.

Senoo-Matsuda N, Yasuda K, Tsuda M, Ohkubo T, Yoshimura S, Nakazawa H, Hartman PS, and Ishii N. A defect in the cytochrome b large subunit in complex II causes both superoxide anion overproduction and abnormal energy metabolism in Caenorhabditis elegans. *J.Biol.Chem.* (2001), 276, 41553-41558.

Shepherd CW, Gomez MR, Lie JT, and Crowson CS. Causes of death in patients with tuberous sclerosis. *Mayo Clin.Proc.* (1991), 66, 792-796.

Sherr CJ. Mammalian G1 cyclins. Cell (1993), 73, 1059-1065.

Shuin T, Kondo K, Torigoe S, Kishida T, Kubota Y, Hosaka M, Nagashima Y, Kitamura H, Latif F, Zbar B, and et al. Frequent somatic mutations and loss of heterozygosity of the von Hippel- Lindau tumor suppressor gene in primary human renal cell carcinomas. *Cancer Res.* (1994), 54, 2852-2855.

Shweiki D, Itin A, Soffer D, and Keshet E. Vascular endothelial growth factor induced by hypoxia may mediate hypoxia-initiated angiogenesis. *Nature* (1992), 359, 843-845.

Smith JR, Freije D, Carpten JD, Gronberg H, Xu J, Isaacs SD, Brownstein MJ, Bova GS, Guo H, Bujnovszky P, Nusskern DR, Damber JE, Bergh A, Emanuelsson M, Kallioniemi OP, Walker-Daniels J, Bailey-Wilson JE, Beaty TH, Meyers DA, Walsh PC, Collins FS, Trent JM, and Isaacs WB. Major susceptibility locus for prostate cancer on chromosome 1 suggested by a genome-wide search. *Science* (1996), 274, 1371-1374.

Smith KJ, Barrett TL, Smith WF, and Skelton HM. A review of tumor suppressor genes in cutaneous neoplasms with emphasis on cell cycle regulators. *Am.J.Dermatopathol.* (1998), 20, 302-313.

Snieder H, MacGregor AJ, and Spector TD. Genes control the cessation of a woman's reproductive life: a twin study of hysterectomy and age at menopause. *J.Clin.Endocrinol.Metab.* (1998), 83, 1875-1880.

Sornberger KS, Weremowicz S, Williams AJ, Quade BJ, Ligon AH, Pedeutour F, Vanni R, and Morton CC. Expression of HMGIY in three uterine leiomyomata with complex rearrangements of chromosome 6. *Cancer Genet.Cytogenet.* (1999), 114, 9-16.

Soussi T, Kato S, Levy PP, and Ishioka C. Reassessment of the TP53 mutation database in human disease by data mining with a library of TP53 missense mutations. *Hum.Mutat.* (2005), 25, 6-17.

Soussi T and Lozano G. p53 mutation heterogeneity in cancer. *Biochem.Biophys.Res.Commun.* (2005), 331, 834-842.

Stein I, Peleg Y, Even-Ram S, and Pines O. The single translation product of the FUM1 gene (fumarase) is processed in mitochondria before being distributed between the cytosol and mitochondria in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* (1994), 14, 4770-4778.

Stenson PD, Ball EV, Mort M, Phillips AD, Shiel JA, Thomas NS, Abeysinghe S, Krawczak M, and Cooper DN. Human Gene Mutation Database (HGMD): 2003 update. *Hum.Mutat.* (2003), 21, 577-581.

Stewart EA. Uterine fibroids. Lancet (2001), 357, 293-298.

Stolle C, Glenn G, Zbar B, Humphrey JS, Choyke P, Walther M, Pack S, Hurley K, Andrey C, Klausner R, and Linehan WM. Improved detection of germline mutations in the von Hippel-Lindau disease tumor suppressor gene. *Hum.Mutat.* (1998), 12, 417-423.

Storkel S, Eble JN, Adlakha K, Amin M, Blute ML, Bostwick DG, Darson M, Delahunt B, and Iczkowski K. Classification of renal cell carcinoma: Workgroup No. 1. Union Internationale Contre le Cancer (UICC) and the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC). *Cancer* (1997), 80, 987-989.

Strefford JC, Stasevich I, Lane TM, Lu YJ, Oliver T, and Young BD. A combination of molecular cytogenetic analyses reveals complex genetic alterations in conventional renal cell carcinoma. *Cancer Genet.Cytogenet.* (2005), 159, 1-9.

Stryer L. Citric Acid Cycle. (1995), 509-528.

Sun XF, Yan CL, Fang L, Shen FM, and Liao KH. Cutaneous lesions and visceral involvement of tuberous sclerosis. *Chin.Med.J.(Engl)* (2005), 118, 215-219.

Suzuki T, Sato M, Yoshida T, and Tuboi S. Rat liver mitochondrial and cytosolic fumarases with identical amino acid sequences are encoded from a single gene. *J.Biol.Chem.* (1989), 264, 2581-2586.

Suzuki T, Yoshida T, and Tuboi S. Evidence that rat liver mitochondrial and cytosolic fumarases are synthesized from one species of mRNA by alternative translational initiation at two in-phase AUG codons. *Eur.J.Biochem.* (1992), 207, 767-772.

Symons M and Takai Y. Ras GTPases: singing in tune. Sci.STKE (2001), 2001, PE1.

Takahashi T, Nagai N, Oda H, Ohama K, Kamada N, and Miyagawa K. Evidence for RAD51L1/HMGIC fusion in the pathogenesis of uterine leiomyoma. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* (2001), 30, 196-201.

Takai Y, Sasaki T, and Matozaki T. Small GTP-binding proteins. Physiol. Rev. (2001), 81, 153-208.

Tallini G and Dal Cin P. HMGI(Y) and HMGI-C dysregulation: a common occurrence in human tumors. *Adv.Anat.Pathol.* (1999), 6, 237-246.

Tallini G, Dal Cin P, Rhoden KJ, Chiapetta G, Manfioletti G, Giancotti V, Fusco A, Van den Berghe H, and Sciot R. Expression of HMGI-C and HMGI(Y) in ordinary lipoma and atypical lipomatous tumors: immunohistochemical reactivity correlates with karyotypic alterations. *Am.J.Pathol.* (1997), 151, 37-43.

Tapon N, Ito N, Dickson BJ, Treisman JE, and Hariharan IK. The Drosophila tuberous sclerosis complex gene homologs restrict cell growth and cell proliferation. *Cell* (2001), 105, 345-355.

Tavtigian SV, Simard J, Teng DH, Abtin V, Baumgard M, Beck A, Camp NJ, Carillo AR, Chen Y, Dayananth P, Desrochers M, Dumont M, Farnham JM, Frank D, Frye C, Ghaffari S, Gupte JS, Hu R, Iliev D, Janecki T, Kort EN, Laity KE, Leavitt A, Leblanc G, McArthur-Morrison J, Pederson A, Penn B, Peterson KT, Reid JE, Richards S, Schroeder M, Smith R, Snyder SC, Swedlund B, Swensen J, Thomas A, Tranchant M, Woodland AM, Labrie F, Skolnick MH, Neuhausen S, Rommens J, and Cannon-Albright LA. A candidate prostate cancer susceptibility gene at chromosome 17p. *Nat.Genet.* (2001), 27, 172-180.

Teding van Berkhout F, Croughs RJ, Kater L, Schuurman HJ, Gmelig Meyling FJ, Kooyman CD, van der Gaag RD, Jolink D, and Drexhage HA. Familial Cushing's syndrome due to nodular adrenocortical dysplasia. A putative receptor-antibody disease? *Clin.Endocrinol.(Oxf)* (1986), 24, 299-310.

Teding van Berkhout F, Croughs RJ, Wulffraat NM, and Drexhage HA. Familial Cushing's syndrome due to nodular adrenocortical dysplasia is an inherited disease of immunological origin. *Clin.Endocrinol.(Oxf)* (1989), 31, 185-191.

Thiagalingam S, Foy RL, Cheng KH, Lee HJ, Thiagalingam A, and Ponte JF. Loss of heterozygosity as a predictor to map tumor suppressor genes in cancer: molecular basis of its occurrence. *Curr.Opin.Oncol.* (2002), 14, 65-72.

Tolley E and Craig I. Presence of two forms of fumarase (fumarate hydratase E.C. 4.2.1.2) in mammalian cells: immunological characterization and genetic analysis in somatic cell hybrids. Confirmation of the assignment of a gene necessary for the enzyme expression to human chromosome 1. *Biochem.Genet*. (1975), 13, 867-883.

Toro JR, Glenn G, Duray P, Darling T, Weirich G, Zbar B, Linehan M, and Turner ML. Birt-Hogg-Dube syndrome: a novel marker of kidney neoplasia. *Arch.Dermatol.* (1999), 135, 1195-1202.

Toro JR, Nickerson ML, Wei MH, Warren MB, Glenn GM, Turner ML, Stewart L, Duray P, Tourre O, Sharma N, Choyke P, Stratton P, Merino M, Walther MM, Linehan WM, Schmidt LS, and Zbar B. Mutations in the Fumarate Hydratase Gene Cause Hereditary Leiomyomatosis and Renal Cell Cancer in Families in North America. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2003), 73, 95-106.

Torpy DJ, Mullen N, Ilias I, and Nieman LK. Association of hypertension and hypokalemia with Cushing's syndrome caused by ectopic ACTH secretion: a series of 58 cases. *Ann.N.Y.Acad.Sci.* (2002), 970, 134-144.

Tory K, Brauch H, Linehan M, Barba D, Oldfield E, Filling-Katz M, Seizinger B, Nakamura Y, White R, Marshall FF, and et al. Specific genetic change in tumors associated with von Hippel-Lindau disease. *J.Natl.Cancer Inst.* (1989), 81, 1097-1101.

Treloar SA, Martin NG, Dennerstein L, Raphael B, and Heath AC. Pathways to hysterectomy: insights from longitudinal twin research. *Am.J.Obstet.Gynecol.* (1992), 167, 82-88.

Tuboi S, Suzuki T, Sato M, and Yoshida T. Rat liver mitochondrial and cytosolic fumarases with identical amino acid sequences are encoded from a single mRNA with two alternative in- phase AUG initiation sites. *Adv.Enzyme Regul.* (1990), 30, 289-304.

Vahteristo P, Eerola H, Tamminen A, Blomqvist C, and Nevanlinna H. A probability model for predicting BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutations in breast and breast-ovarian cancer families. *Br.J.Cancer* (2001a), 84, 704-708.

Vahteristo P, Tamminen A, Karvinen P, Eerola H, Eklund C, Aaltonen LA, Blomqvist C, Aittomaki K, and Nevanlinna H. p53, CHK2, and CHK1 genes in Finnish families with Li-Fraumeni syndrome: further evidence of CHK2 in inherited cancer predisposition. *Cancer Res.* (2001b), 61, 5718-5722.

Van Erp F, Van Ravenswaaij C, Bodmer D, Eleveld M, Hoogerbrugge N, Mulders P, and Geurts van Kessel A. Chromosome 3 translocations and the risk to develop renal cell cancer: a Dutch intergroup study. [Review]. *Genet.Couns.* (2003), 14, 149-154.

Van Poppel H, Nilsson S, Algaba F, Bergerheim U, Dal Cin P, Fleming S, Hellsten S, Kirkali Z, Klotz L, Lindblad P, Ljungberg B, Mulders P, Roskams T, Ross RK, Walker C, and Wersall P. Precancerous lesions in the kidney. *Scand.J.Urol.Nephrol.Suppl.* (2000), 205, 136-165.

van Slegtenhorst M, de Hoogt R, Hermans C, Nellist M, Janssen B, Verhoef S, Lindhout D, van den Ouweland A, Halley D, Young J, Burley M, Jeremiah S, Woodward K, Nahmias J, Fox M, Ekong R, Osborne J, Wolfe J, Povey S, Snell RG, Cheadle JP, Jones AC, Tachataki M, Ravine D, Kwiatkowski DJ, and et al. Identification of the tuberous sclerosis gene TSC1 on chromosome 9q34. *Science* (1997), 277, 805-808.

van Slegtenhorst M, Nellist M, Nagelkerken B, Cheadle J, Snell R, van den Ouweland A, Reuser A, Sampson J, Halley D, and van der Sluijs P. Interaction between hamartin and tuberin, the TSC1 and TSC2 gene products. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (1998), 7, 1053-1057.

Vanharanta S, Buchta M, McWhinney SR, Virta SK, Peczkowska M, Morrison CD, Lehtonen R, Januszewicz A, Jarvinen H, Juhola M, Mecklin JP, Pukkala E, Herva R, Kiuru M, Nupponen NN, Aaltonen LA, Neumann HP, and Eng C. Early-onset renal cell carcinoma as a novel extraparaganglial component of SDHB-associated heritable paraganglioma. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2004), 74, 153-159.

Vanharanta S, Pollard PJ, Lehtonen HJ, Laiho P, Sjoberg J, Leminen A, Aittomaki K, Arola J, Kruhoffer M, Orntoft TF, Tomlinson IP, Kiuru M, Arango D, and Aaltonen LA. Distinct Expression Profile in Fumarate Hydratase-Deficient Uterine Fibroids. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (2005a), 15, 97-103.

Vanharanta S, Wortham NC, Laiho P, Sjoberg J, Aittomaki K, Arola J, Tomlinson IP, Karhu A, Arango D, and Aaltonen LA. 7q deletion mapping and expression profiling in uterine fibroids. *Oncogene* (2005b), 24, 6545-6554.

Vasquez-Vivar J, Kalyanaraman B, and Kennedy MC. Mitochondrial aconitase is a source of hydroxyl radical. An electron spin resonance investigation. *J.Biol.Chem.* (2000), 275, 14064-14069.

Vehmanen P, Friedman LS, Eerola H, McClure M, Ward B, Sarantaus L, Kainu T, Syrjakoski K, Pyrhonen S, Kallioniemi OP, Muhonen T, Luce M, Frank TS, and Nevanlinna H. Low proportion of BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutations in Finnish breast cancer families: evidence for additional susceptibility genes. *Hum.Mol.Genet.* (1997), 6, 2309-2315.

Vikhlyaeva EM, Khodzhaeva ZS, and Fantschenko ND. Familial predisposition to uterine leiomyomas. *Int.J.Gynaecol.Obstet.* (1995), 51, 127-131.

Vogelstein B and Kinzler KW. Cancer genes and the pathways they control. *Nat.Med.* (2004), 10, 789-799.

von Hippel E. Ueber eine sehr seltene Erkrankung der Netzhaut. *Albrecht von Graefes Arch.Ophthal.* (1904), 59, 83-106.

Wang L, McDonnell SK, Elkins DA, Slager SL, Christensen E, Marks AF, Cunningham JM, Peterson BJ, Jacobsen SJ, Cerhan JR, Blute ML, Schaid DJ, and Thibodeau SN. Analysis of the RNASEL gene in familial and sporadic prostate cancer. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2002), 71, 116-123.

Webb DW, Clarke A, Fryer A, and Osborne JP. The cutaneous features of tuberous sclerosis: a population study. *Br.J.Dermatol.* (1996), 135, 1-5.

Wei MH, Toure O, Glenn G, Pithukpakorn M, Neckers L, Stolle C, Choyke P, Grubb R, Middleton L, Turner ML, Walther M, Merino M, Zbar B, Linehan WM, and Toro JR. Novel mutations in FH and expansion of the spectrum of phenotypes expressed in families with hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer. *J.Med.Genet.* (2005), 43, 18-27.

Weinhouse S. The Warburg hypothesis fifty years later. Z.Krebsforsch.Klin.Onkol.Cancer Res.Clin.Oncol. (1976), 87, 115-126.

Whaley JM, Naglich J, Gelbert L, Hsia YE, Lamiell JM, Green JS, Collins D, Neumann HP, Laidlaw J, and Li FP. Germ-line mutations in the von Hippel-Lindau tumor-suppressor gene are similar to somatic von Hippel-Lindau aberrations in sporadic renal cell carcinoma. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1994), 55, 1092-1102.

Whittemore AS, Lin IG, Oakley-Girvan I, Gallagher RP, Halpern J, Kolonel LN, Wu AH, and Hsieh CL. No evidence of linkage for chromosome 1q42.2-43 in prostate cancer. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1999), 65, 254-256.

Wooster R, Bignell G, Lancaster J, Swift S, Seal S, Mangion J, Collins N, Gregory S, Gumbs C, and Micklem G. Identification of the breast cancer susceptibility gene BRCA2. *Nature* (1995), 378, 789-792.

Xiao S, Lux ML, Reeves R, Hudson TJ, and Fletcher JA. HMGI(Y) activation by chromosome 6p21 rearrangements in multilineage mesenchymal cells from pulmonary hamartoma. *Am.J.Pathol.* (1997), 150, 901-910.

Xiao W and Oefner PJ. Denaturing high-performance liquid chromatography: A review. *Hum.Mutat.* (2001), 17, 439-474.

Xing YP, Powell WL, and Morton CC. The del(7q) subgroup in uterine leiomyomata: genetic and biologic characteristics. Further evidence for the secondary nature of cytogenetic abnormalities in the pathobiology of uterine leiomyomata. *Cancer Genet.Cytogenet.* (1997), 98, 69-74.

Xu J, Meyers D, Freije D, Isaacs S, Wiley K, Nusskern D, Ewing C, Wilkens E, Bujnovszky P, Bova GS, Walsh P, Isaacs W, Schleutker J, Matikainen M, Tammela T, Visakorpi T, Kallioniemi OP, Berry R, Schaid D, French A, McDonnell S, Schroeder J, Blute M, Thibodeau S, Gronberg H, Emanuelsson M, Damber JE, Bergh A, Jonsson BA, Smith J, Bailey-Wilson J, Carpten J, Stephan D, Gillanders E, Amundson I, Kainu T, Freas-Lutz D, Baffoe-Bonnie A, Van Aucken A, Sood R, Collins F, Brownstein M, and Trent J. Evidence for a prostate cancer susceptibility locus on the X chromosome. *Nat.Genet.* (1998), 20, 175-179.

Xu J, Zheng SL, Carpten JD, Nupponen NN, Robbins CM, Mestre J, Moses TY, Faith DA, Kelly BD, Isaacs SD, Wiley KE, Ewing CM, Bujnovszky P, Chang B, Bailey-Wilson J, Bleecker ER, Walsh PC, Trent JM, Meyers DA, and Isaacs WB. Evaluation of linkage and association of HPC2/ELAC2 in patients with familial or sporadic prostate cancer. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (2001), 68, 901-911.

Yeung RS, Xiao GH, Jin F, Lee WC, Testa JR, and Knudson AG. Predisposition to renal carcinoma in the Eker rat is determined by germ-line mutation of the tuberous sclerosis 2 (TSC2) gene. *Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A.* (1994), 91, 11413-11416.

Ylisaukko-Oja SK, Kiuru M, Lehtonen HJ, Lehtonen R, Pukkala E, Arola J, Launonen V, and Aaltonen LA. Analysis of fumarate hydratase mutations in a population-based series of early onset uterine leiomyosarcoma patients. *Int.J.Cancer* (2006), epub ahead of print.

Zbar B, Brauch H, Talmadge C, and Linehan M. Loss of alleles of loci on the short arm of chromosome 3 in renal cell carcinoma. *Nature* (1987), 327, 721-724.

Zbar B, Glenn G, Lubensky I, Choyke P, Walther MM, Magnusson G, Bergerheim US, Pettersson S, Amin M, and Hurley K. Hereditary papillary renal cell carcinoma: clinical studies in 10 families. *J.Urol.* (1995), 153, 907-912.

Zbar B, Kishida T, Chen F, Schmidt L, Maher ER, Richards FM, Crossey PA, Webster AR, Affara NA, Ferguson-Smith MA, Brauch H, Glavac D, Neumann HP, Tisherman S, Mulvihill JJ, Gross DJ, Shuin T, Whaley J, Seizinger B, Kley N, Olschwang S, Boisson C, Richard S, Lips CH, and Lerman M. Germline mutations in the Von Hippel-Lindau disease (VHL) gene in families from North America, Europe, and Japan. *Hum.Mutat.* (1996), 8, 348-357.

Zinn AB, Kerr DS, and Hoppel CL. Fumarase deficiency: a new cause of mitochondrial encephalomyopathy. *N.Engl.J.Med.* (1986), 315, 469-475.

Zuo L, Weger J, Yang Q, Goldstein AM, Tucker MA, Walker GJ, Hayward N, and Dracopoli NC. Germline mutations in the p16INK4a binding domain of CDK4 in familial melanoma. *Nat.Genet.* (1996), 12, 97-99.

Zuppan P, Hall JM, Lee MK, Ponglikitmongkol M, and King MC. Possible linkage of the estrogen receptor gene to breast cancer in a family with late-onset disease. *Am.J.Hum.Genet.* (1991), 48, 1065-1068.

ELECTRONIC DATABASE INFORMATION

Basic Local Alignment	
Search Tool BLAST	http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/BLAST/
Ensemble Human Genome	9
Browser	http://www.ensembl.org
Finnish Cancer Registry	http://www.cancerregistry.fi
Melt program web page	http://insertion.stanford.edu/melt1.html
NCBI Entrez Genome	
Map Viewer	http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/
NetGene2 server	http://genome.cbs.dtu.dk/services/NetGene2/
NIX	Nucleic Acid Identification Program (Human Genome
	Mapping Project Resource Center, UK)
Primer3 server	http://frodo.wi.mit.edu/cgibin/primer3/primer3_www.cgi
Tumor Gene Database	http://condor.bcm.tmc.edu/oncogene.html